Mechanistic intracellular and within-host models of bacterial and viral infections



Bevelynn Fay Williams Department of Applied Mathematics University of Leeds

Submitted in accordance with the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy December, 2022

The candidate confirms that the work submitted is her own, except where work which has formed part of jointly authored publications has been included. The contribution of the candidate and the other authors to this work has been explicitly indicated.

The candidate confirms that appropriate credit has been given within the thesis where reference has been made to the work of others.

This copy has been supplied on the understanding that it is copyright material and that no quotation from the thesis may be published without proper acknowledgement.

The right of Bevelynn Williams to be identified as Author of this work has been asserted by her in accordance with the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988.

©2022 The University of Leeds and Bevelynn Williams.

Joint publications

Almost all of the work in Chapter 3 has been referred and published, as follows:

 Williams, B., López-García, M., Gillard, J.J., Laws, T.R., Lythe, G., Carruthers, J., Finnie, T. and Molina-París, C., (2021). A stochastic intracellular model of anthrax infection with spore germination heterogeneity. *Frontiers in immunology*, 12, p.688257.

In addition, the work in Chapter 4 and Chapter 5 is in preparation:

- Williams, B., López-García, M., Gillard, J.J., Laws, T.R., Lythe, G., Carruthers, J. and Molina-París, C. A mathematical within-host model of inhalational anthrax infection.
- Williams, B., Carruthers, J., Gillard, J.J., Laws, T.R., Lythe, G., Molina-París, C. and López-García, M. On the reproduction number probability distribution in stochastic models of viral dynamics with non-exponential infectious period.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank my supervisors at the University of Leeds, Martín López-García, Grant Lythe, and Carmen Molina-París, for their constant support and guidance throughout this project, especially through the difficult and isolated times of working from home. I am greatly appreciative of the encouragement and advice that they have offered, and for sharing with me their knowledge and enthusiasm for mathematical biology.

I would like to express my gratitude for the funding of this research, without which I would not have been able to complete this work. The research has been funded by an Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council CASE Studentship, jointly provided by the University of Leeds and the Defence Science and Technology Laboratory (Dstl).

From Dstl, I would like to thank Joseph Gillard for his invaluable help with the development of the mathematical models and with directing the research. I would also like to thank Thomas Laws for letting me pick his brain about biology during many useful conversations. I am hugely grateful to them for investing their time in the project and for all the miles travelled between Salisbury and Leeds (pandemic permitting) to meet and discuss ideas together. Thank you also to all of those who have shared experimental data to help this research.

Next, I would like to thank my peers from the Mathematical Biology and Medicine research group, past and present, and others in the school. All the help, encouragement, and laughs they have provided has made working on this project thoroughly enjoyable.

Finally, I would like to thank my friends and family for all their support. A special mention goes to Luke, for always believing in me, even when I didn't, and for constantly suggesting to "just add them up and see what you get", which has been surprisingly helpful at times.

Abstract

This thesis explores mathematical models for the infection dynamics of two types of pathogens, namely the specific bacterium *Bacillus* anthracis, which is the causative agent of anthrax, and viruses more generally. I present a stochastic multi-scale model for describing B. anthracis infection at the intracellular and within-host levels. The intracellular model uses a Markov chain to describe the key interaction between *B. anthracis* spores and host cells, and to predict the distribution of outcomes from this interaction. Key outputs are then used to connect this intracellular model to a within-host model of inhalational anthrax, which aims to offer a realistic mechanistic description of the infection dynamics, as well the probability of infection for a given inhaled dose. The multi-scale model is calibrated via a Bayesian approach, using various experimental in vitro and in vivo data. Stochastic models of virus kinetics are also studied, with a focus on finding probability distributions for the burst size and cellular reproduction number. It is shown how these distributions are affected by modelling choices, and how these distributions in turn affect the probability that the virus and infected cells will be eliminated before an established infection can occur.

Contents

1	Intr	Introduction		
	1.1	Biologi	ical introduction	1
		1.1.1	Anthrax	1
		1.1.2	Viruses	10
	1.2	Thesis	objectives	11
2	Mat	hemat	ical background	15
	2.1	Probab	pility theory	15
		2.1.1	Probability distributions	18
	2.2	Stocha	stic processes	20
		2.2.1	Transition probabilities	21
		2.2.2	Generator matrix	22
		2.2.3	Forward Kolmogorov differential equations	24
		2.2.4	Realisations of a CTMC	25
		2.2.5	Gillespie algorithm	28
		2.2.6	Example: Poisson process	29
		2.2.7	Example: Birth-and-death process	32
	2.3	Global	sensitivity analysis	36
	2.4	Bayesia	an inference	38
3	Mo	delling	intracellular anthrax infection with spore germination	
	hete	erogene	eity	41
	3.1	Mather	matical model	44
		3.1.1	Spore germination heterogeneity	47
		3.1.2	Number of intracellular spores and newly germinated bacteria	48

		3.1.3	Probabilities and times to reach absorbing states $\ . \ . \ .$	50
		3.1.4	Rupture size distribution	57
		3.1.5	Number of intracellular vegetative bacteria	59
	3.2	Param	neter calibration	60
		3.2.1	Experimental data	60
		3.2.2	Sensitivity analysis	63
		3.2.3	Approximate Bayesian Computation Sequential Monte Carl	o <mark>69</mark>
	3.3	Result	58	88
	3.4	Discus	ssion	95
4	Wit	hin-hc	ost model of inhalational anthrax	101
	4.1	Mathe	ematical model	103
		4.1.1	Dose-response relationship	109
	4.2	Param	neter calibration	113
		4.2.1	In vitro toxin production	113
		4.2.2	Dose-response and <i>in vivo</i> dynamics	119
	4.3	Discus	ssion \ldots	143
	Dar	oroduc	tion number probability distributions in stochastic mo	d-
5	пер			
5	-		l dynamics with non-exponential infectious period	147
5	-	of vira	l dynamics with non-exponential infectious period with constant viral production rate	
5	els	of vira		147
5	els	of vira Model	with constant viral production rate	147 150
5	els	of vira Model 5.1.1	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160
5	els	of vira Model 5.1.1 5.1.2	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160 166
5	els	of vira Model 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160 166
5	els	of vira Model 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160 166 170
5	els 6 5.1	of vira Model 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160 166 170 172
5	els 6 5.1	of vira Model 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 Model	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160 166 170 172 188
5	els 6 5.1	of vira Model 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 Model 5.2.1	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160 166 170 172 188 192
5	els 6 5.1	of vira Model 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 Model 5.2.1 5.2.2 5.2.3	with constant viral production rate	 147 150 156 160 166 170 172 188 192 196

References

List of Figures

1.1	Bacillus anthracis bacteria. Image taken from European Pharmaceuti-	
	cal Review (2013)	2
1.2	The initial steps of the infection process of inhalational anthrax. Figure	
	taken from Gupta (2015)	4
1.3	The process of intoxication by anthrax toxin follows the A-B model.	
	In this case there are two alternative A-components, lethal factor (LF)	
	and oedema factor (EF). The B-component is protective antigen (PA),	
	which binds to receptors on host cells and is cleaved by a protease,	
	creating a binding site for either LF or EF. Once the A-B complex is	
	bound to the host cell receptor, the complex is taken into the cell by	
	receptor-mediated endocytosis. Then, acidification of the vesicle causes	
	the A and B components to separate, which allows the A component	
	to enter the cytosol of the cell and exert its toxic effect. Figure taken	
	from Tambe (2005)	7
2.1	A sample path of a CTMC, indicating the waiting times, W_n , which are	
	the random variables for the time of the $n^{\rm th}$ jump, and inter-event times,	
	T_n , which are the random variables for the times between successive	
	jumps. Figure taken from Allen (2010)	25
2.2	The rate diagram for a birth-and-death process. In this process, the	
	size of the population can only increase or decrease by one at a time	
	due to a birth or a death event. The birth and death rates for state \boldsymbol{i}	
	are given by $\lambda_i \geq 0$ and $\mu_i \geq 0$ respectively.	33

LIST OF FIGURES

- 3.1Diagram for the intracellular infection model. State 1_S represents a phagocytosed spore and state 1_{NGB} a newly germinated bacterium (NGB). The germination-maturation time is assumed to follow an Erlang(2, g) distribution, which is the simplest approach to consider a non-exponential distribution for the time that it takes the spore to become a vegetative bacterium, while including an intermediate, susceptible state as done by Pantha et al. (2018), and keeping the process Markovian. The rate q is assumed to vary between spores. The death rate of the newly germinated bacterium is given by $\tilde{\mu}$ hours⁻¹. States $i \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ represent *i* intracellular bacteria. State 0 represents recovery and state R the rupture of the cell, which are both absorbing states for the stochastic process. Transitions between states $i \in \mathbb{N}$ represent three types of events: transition to state i + 1 (division of a bacterium), to state i-1 (death of a bacterium), and to state R (rupture of the host cell with release of i bacteria). The per bacterium division, death, and rupture rates are $\lambda > 0$, $\mu > 0$, and $\gamma > 0$, respectively, all with units $(bacteria \cdot hours)^{-1}$, leading to a linear birth-and-death process with killing. The infected cell survives for as long as it does not reach

Plots of the first-order (S_1) and total-order (S_T) Sobol sensitivity in-3.3 dices for each parameter in the model with the Bernoulli germination rate distribution. These sensitivity indices indicate the importance of each parameter in describing the dynamics of intracellular spores and bacteria, on the top and bottom row of plots respectively, during the first 24 hours of infection. The solid lines represent the Sobol indices of each parameter over time, and the shaded regions indicate 95% confidence intervals. The ranges over which each parameter is varied are: $\varepsilon \in [0,1], g_A \in [10^{-4}, 10], g_B \in [10^{-4}, 10], \widetilde{\mu} \in [10^{-4}, 10],$ $\lambda \in [10^{-1.5}, 10], \mu \in [10^{-4}, 10], \text{ and } \gamma \in [10^{-4}, 1].$ 68 3.4Intracellular infection model with a delay for phagocytosis. This is the same as the model in Figure 3.1, with the addition of state E_S , which is the initial state here, representing one extracellular spore. The per 713.5A comparison between model predictions of the mean number of intracellular spores for the first 0.5 hours of the experiments by Kang et al. (2005), and the observed mean number of intracellular spores provided in Table 3.2. These predictions have been obtained using the estimated per spore phagocytosis rate of $\rho = 0.66311 \ h^{-1}$. 713.6Prior distributions considered (red) and posterior histograms obtained (blue) when performing ABC-SMC with data from Akoachere et al. (2007) of the proportion of dead macrophages at two different time points, for the model with continuous heterogeneity in the germination 77 rate (top), and the model with two types of spores (bottom). 3.7Best predictions (solid lines) and pointwise 95% credible intervals (shaded regions) of the fraction of cells that would be expected to rupture before time t in an experiment with MOI 20:1, compared to data from Akoachere *et al.* (2007), for the model with two types of spores (left), and the model with continuous distribution for the germination rate (right). The best prediction is the model output obtained by using the accepted parameter set with the smallest distance from the data. The pointwise 95% credible intervals show the uncertainty in the predictions 78 given the posterior distributions for the model parameters.

- 3.8 Prior distributions (red) and posterior histograms (blue) when performing ABC-SMC for the model with continuous heterogeneity of germination rate (top), and the model with two types of spores (bottom), using data from Kang *et al.* (2005) of the number of intracellular spores and bacteria at different time points for MOIs 1:2, 1:10, and 1:20. 82
- 3.9 Time-courses for the mean number of intracellular spores and bacteria, for the model with continuous heterogeneity of germination rate (top), and the model with two types of spores (bottom), compared to data from Kang et al. (2005). The best predictions (solid lines) are the model outputs obtained by using the accepted parameter set with the smallest distance to the data, and the pointwise 95% credible intervals (shaded regions) show the uncertainty in those predictions, given the range of parameter values in the 10³ accepted parameter sets from the final iteration of ABC-SMC. The predictions from the model by Pantha et al. (2018), using separate sets of parameter estimates for each MOI, are shown as dashed lines. For my model, only the data for MOI 1:2, 1:10, and 1:20 were used in the ABC-SMC to calibrate model parameters. The comparison of the model predictions with the MOI 1:1 data is shown here as a qualitative model validation.

- 3.10 The top row of plots corresponds to a population of $S_0 = 30500$ infected cells, each containing a single spore at time 0, whereas the bottom row corresponds to an initial condition of $S_0 = 100$. Left: The mean number of type A spores, $\varepsilon S_0 p_{1_S}(t; g = g_A)$, type A newly germinated bacteria, $\varepsilon S_0 p_{1_{NGB}}(t; g = g_A)$, and vegetative bacteria, $\varepsilon S_0 B_v(t;g_A) = \varepsilon S_0 \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} i p_i(t;g=g_A)$, arising from the type A spores in the infected macrophages. Centre: The analogous functions for the populations arising from the initial spores with germination rate g_B . **Right:** The overall mean number of spores, $S_0S(t)$, newly germinated bacteria, $S_0 B_{NGB}(t)$, and vegetative bacteria, $S_0 B_v(t)$, obtained by adding together the populations for each type of spore. The solid lines indicate the means for the estimated parameter values in Table 3.8, while the shaded regions indicate the pointwise 95% credible intervals for these means, when the uncertainty in the parameter values from the posterior distributions is taken into account. The equations used to compute these curves were Eqs. (3.1.7), (3.1.8), (3.1.11), (3.1.44), and (3.1.45). The dots show values for the size of the different populations over time from a single stochastic simulation beginning with S_0 spores.

- 3.12 Left: The best predicted rupture size distribution for the model with two types of spores, computed using Eq. (3.1.42), with the estimated parameter values from Table 3.8. Inset is the conditional rupture size distribution, for the number of bacteria released by a macrophage infected with a single spore, given that it ruptures rather than recovers.
 Right: Scatter plot of the probability of rupture against the expected rupture size (conditioned on rupture occurring), for each parameter set in the posterior distribution. Lines indicate the values which correspond to the parameter set from Table 3.8. The colours of the points indicate the conditional mean time to rupture for each parameter set considered. 94
- 4.1Diagram of the within-host model for inhalational anthrax. In the airways of the lungs, spores are cleared (with rate k_c) by ciliated epithelial cells that beat and propel material up the airways to be expelled. Some spores are instead engulfed by phagocytes and are transported into the lung tissue (with rate k_p). It is assumed that each phagocyte only phagocytoses one spore. The infected phagocyte then migrates to the lymph nodes and after an Erlang-distributed time will either recover, releasing zero bacteria, or rupture, releasing some positive number of bacteria. The number of bacteria released is determined by the rupture size distribution of the intracellular model, given in Eq. (3.1.42). In the compartments containing extracellular bacteria, the bacteria proliferate with a linear replication rate, and a linear death rate accounts for multiple mechanisms of extracellular bacterial death in the lymph nodes. Migration of extracellular bacteria from the lymph nodes to the circulation compartment occurs with rate $m_B B_{LN}$ if the number of bacteria in the lymph nodes is greater than the migration threshold, M. 108

4.2	Discrete-time model for the possible fates of a single spore during the	
	very early stages of inhalational anthrax infection. Within the lung, an	
	inhaled spore (represented by the yellow ball) becomes deposited in the	
	alveoli and ingested by a host phagocyte with probability ϕ . The intra-	
	cellular spore germinates and the phagocyte might kill the germinated	
	bacterium or the bacterium may survive the antimicrobial environment,	
	replicate and cause the phagocyte to rupture, as described by the in-	
	tracellular model in Chapter 3. The infected phagocyte migrates to the	
	lymph nodes and either recovers, or ruptures and releases some bac-	
	teria, according to the probabilities calculated from the intracellular	
	model, $R_{1_S}^n$. The population of bacteria released follows a birth and	
	death process, where an extracellular bacterium may be killed by host	
	immune cells with probability \boldsymbol{p} or a bacterium will replicate extracellu-	
	larly with probability $1-p$. In this birth and death process, \emptyset represents	
	the state where there are no extracellular bacteria remaining	111
4.3	Kernel density estimates for the prior distribution for each parameter	
	in grey and the marginal posterior distribution for each parameter in	
	green, from calibration of the model of <i>in vitro</i> bacterial growth and	
	PA production	118
4.4	Kernel density estimate for the posterior distribution of the transfor-	
	mation $\beta K/(\nu_0 + \nu K)$, which determines the steady state of PA in the	
	model of <i>in vitro</i> bacterial growth and PA production. The units of this	
	quantity are ng	119
4.5	Scatter plots showing the relationships between the posterior distribu-	
	tions of pairs of parameters from the model of <i>in vitro</i> bacterial growth	
	and PA production.	120
4.6	Predictions for bacterial CFU (left) and PA concentration (right) over	
	time obtained by using ABC-SMC to fit the model in Eq. $(4.2.1)$ to in	
	vitro experimental data from Charlton et al. (2007). Solid lines show	
	pointwise medians of the set of predictions using all the parameter sets	
	in the posterior sample, and the shaded regions represent the pointwise	
	95% credible intervals of these predictions	120

- 4.7 Left: Exponential dose-response model fit to pooled rabbit Ames strain dose-response data, by Gutting *et al.* (2015). The probability that one inhaled spore will cause a response is estimated as $r = 6.75 \times 10^{-6}$. Centre: Exponential model fit to pooled guinea-pig dose-response data, by Gutting *et al.* (2015), obtaining an estimate of $r = 9.79 \times 10^{-6}$. Right: Combinations of parameter values for p and ϕ that give $r = 6.75 \times 10^{-6}$ according to Eq. (4.1.1), for different rupture size distributions sampled from the posterior distribution of the intracellular model. The average of each rupture size distribution is indicated by the colour of the points. 122
- 4.9 Histogram for the probabilities of rupture obtained from the posterior sample of the intracellular model calibration in Chapter 3. 130
- 4.10 Model predictions compared to the data used in the ABC-SMC for the rabbit model calibration. Top row: Predictions from the system of ODEs in Eq. (4.2.8) compared to the mean CFU loads in the TBLN and blood from the rabbit data in Table 4.4. Bottom: Prediction of the mechanistic exponential dose-response model given by Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2) compared to rabbit dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015).

- 4.14 Model predictions compared to the guinea-pig data used in the ABC-SMC. Top row: Predictions from the model in Eq. (4.2.8) compared to the CFU loads and PA amounts in the blood from the guinea-pig data in Figure 4.8. Bottom: Prediction from the mechanistic exponential dose-response model given by Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2), compared to guinea-pig dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015). 139
- 4.16 Kernel density estimates for the prior distribution for each parameter in grey and the marginal posterior distribution for each parameter in green. These posterior distributions were obtained from fitting the mechanistic dose-response model given by Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2) to the guinea-pig dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015), and simultaneously fitting the model in Eq. (4.2.8) to the mean CFU loads and PA amounts in the blood from the guinea-pig data in Figure 4.8. 141

- 5.1 Diagram for the model with constant viral production rate. T represents a target cell, E represents an eclipse phase cell, I represents an infectious phase cell, and V represents free virus. ϕ denotes the empty set and represents clearance of infected cells or virus. The arrows show the possible transitions and their corresponding rates, or the distribution of the time taken for the event in the case of non-exponentially (Erlang) distributed transition times. Target cells are infected by virus with rate β and enter the eclipse phase. Eclipse phase cells can be cleared by the immune response with rate ν or they can eventually transition into the infectious phase and begin to release virus at rate p. Infectious cells can also be cleared by immune system cells with rate ν , or eventually suffer virus-induced cell death. Free virus is cleared with rate c.

- 5.5 Cumulative distribution functions for B, for different values of ν . Other parameters are set to their values from Table 5.2, with $m = 1. \ldots 174$
- 5.6 Heatmap showing changes in the Hellinger distance between the two distributions of the reproduction number, R, calculated using methods Case 1 and Case 2, for different values of β and T_0 . All other parameter values were fixed to the values in Table 5.2, with m = 1 and $\nu = 0$. . . 175

- 5.9Left: Plot to show how the value of the mean basic reproduction number, \overline{R} , changes depending on the size of the target cell population, T_0 , for different values of m. The solid blue, orange, and green lines correspond to the R defined in Eq. (5.1.2), for the model considering loss of virus due to infection of cells. The red line corresponds to the Rdefined in Eq. (5.1.14), for the model that neglects this process in the equations, which is independent of m. The dashed blue line indicates the expected number of virions released by an infected cell, when m = 1and $\nu = 0$. The dots highlight the values of the mean basic reproduction numbers when $T_0 = 10^5$, which are also indicated as vertical lines on the right histograms. **Right:** Histograms for the negative binomial distribution of the reproduction number, for different values of m, when $T_0 = 10^5$ and $\nu = 0$. The parameter values in Table 5.2 have been used 180
- 5.11 Probability distributions for R, the random variable for the number of secondary infected cells due to an initial cell in an otherwise susceptible population. Three different values of T_0 are used: 10^2 , 10^4 , and 10^6 . The means of each distribution are indicated by the vertical lines. The parameter values in Table 5.3 are used for the two strains, with $\nu = 0$. 183

- 5.14 A depiction of the continuous-time Markov chain, \mathcal{Z} , used to model a single infected cell. State i indicates that the cell contains i vRNA copies that are available to be assembled into virions and released from the cell. When the process is in state 0, the cell is still infected and able to produce vRNA copies from some background level of replication complexes that are not counted by this Markov chain. vRNA is produced within the cell with constant rate α , degraded with rate μ per vRNA, and exported as virions with rate ρ per vRNA. After an Erlangdistributed time, the process will enter state ϕ , which is an absorbing state representing that viral production no longer occurs from the infected cell. For example, the cell might have suffered a virus-induced death, or might have been killed due to the action of the immune system. This model is different to the one in Section 5.1, since here the two competing mechanisms of cell death are not explicitly modelled, but it is assumed that this competition results overall in an Erlang 191 5.15 Plots showing the probability distribution for B, the random variable

- initial number of infected cells, for different values of n_I , which is the number of stages in the Erlang-distributed infectious period. 202

List of Tables

- 3.1 List of parameters for the intracellular infection model in Figure 3.1. . 47
- 3.2 Data taken from Table 2 of Pantha *et al.* (2018), giving the average number of intracellular spores counted at 1 hour from two replicates of the experiment using spores of a germination-deficient strain of *B. an-thracis.* The number of intracellular spores of the germination-deficient strain should have remained unchanged between 0.5 hours and 1 hour, because they cannot germinate, and all extracellular spores were removed by washing at 0.5 hours, so there would have been no more phagocytosis after that time. Note that the value for MOI 1:10 reported in Table 2 of Pantha *et al.* (2018) was inconsistent with that observed in their Figure 2, so the second one is used here, since it is more consistent with the trajectory over time for the spore counts in Figure 2 of Pantha *et al.* (2018) for MOI 1:10, and also so that my predictions are comparable with those of Pantha *et al.* (2018).

3.4	Means of the total-order Sobol sensitivity indices (S_T) over the whole	
	time-course for each model parameter and variable in the model with	
	the truncated Gaussian germination rate distribution. Parameters are	
	listed in order of most to least important in the columns for each model	
	variable. Values are given to 2 decimal places	66
3.5	Means of the total-order Sobol sensitivity indices (S_T) over the whole	
	time-course for each model parameter and variable in the model with	
	the Bernoulli germination rate distribution. Parameters are listed in	
	order of most to least important in the columns for each model variable.	
	Values are given to 2 decimal places	69
3.6	Prior distributions used in the ABC-SMC with data from Akoachere	
	et al. (2007), for the model with continuous heterogeneity of germina-	
	tion rate (top) and the model with two types of spores (bottom). For	
	the ABC-SMC using the data from Kang <i>et al.</i> (2005), all prior distri-	
	butions remain as reported here, apart from those for λ and γ . For these	
	two parameters, the marginal posterior distributions obtained from the	
	Akoachere <i>et al.</i> (2007) calibration (shown in blue in Figure 3.6) are	
	used as prior distributions in the calibration with the Kang <i>et al.</i> (2005)	
	data. Parameters μ_g , σ_g , g_A , g_B , and $\tilde{\mu}$ all have units h^{-1} , and λ , μ ,	
	and γ have units $(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$.	75
3.7	Summary statistics for the posterior sample of each parameter, shown	
	in blue in Figure 3.8 , for the model with continuous heterogeneity of	
	germination rate (top) and two types of spores (bottom). Parameters	
	$\mu_g, \sigma_g, g_A, g_B$, and $\tilde{\mu}$ all have units h^{-1} , and λ, μ , and γ have units	
	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$.	83
3.8	Parameter values that gave the smallest distance between the two types	
	of spores model and the data from Kang $et al.$ (2005) in the ABC-SMC	
	analysis. Parameters g_A , g_B , and $\tilde{\mu}$ all have units h^{-1} , and λ , μ , and γ	
	have units $(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	89
/ 1		
4.1	The transitions and their corresponding rates in the Markov chain part of the within host model in Figure 4.1. 1, is an indicator function	
	of the within-host model in Figure 4.1. 1_A is an indicator function,	107
	which is equal to 1 if A is true, and 0 otherwise	107

4.2	List of parameters for the within-host infection model. Units given here	
	correspond to the stochastic model, but some of these units will change	
	when incorporating these parameters into the ODEs provided in Section	
	4.2.2	110
4.3	List of model parameters and corresponding prior distributions used	
	in the ABC-SMC for the model of <i>in vitro</i> bacterial growth and PA	
	production	117
4.4	Data for the number of CFU (mean \pm SEM) present in the tracheo-	
	bronchial lymph nodes (TBLN) and blood of groups of rabbits at differ-	
	ent times after exposure to a mean inhaled dose of 4.428×10^7 spores.	
	The number of rabbits sacrificed to obtain the measurements at each	
	time point is specified in the final column. The CFU in the TBLN	
	could not be quantified for all rabbits at 24h and 36h, which is why	
	the number of rabbits is fewer for the TBLN than the blood at these	
	times. These data were obtained from the study published by Gut-	
	ting et al. (2012), and have been provided by Brad Gutting via private	
	communication.	123
4.5	Data for the mean number of CFU and amount of PA present in the	
	blood of groups of guinea pigs at different times after exposure to a	
	mean dose of 2×10^7 spores. These data have been obtained from Figure	
	4.8 and converted to the amounts in the whole blood compartment by	
	assuming a volume of 70 ml for the blood of a guinea pig	125
5.1	The transitions and their corresponding rates in the Markov chain ver-	
	sion of the model in Eq. (5.1.1). \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	154
5.2	Parameter values that have been used to obtain some numerical results	
	applicable to Ebola virus (EBOV). These are the modes of posterior	
	samples that Liao $et al.$ (2020) obtained using data of EBOV infection	
	in vitro. The parameters p and β are transformed into units of virions	
	using a ratio of m infectious virus particles per TCID_{50}	172
5.3	Parameter values that have been used to obtain some numerical results	
	applicable to influenza. These are estimates that Yan $et al.$ (2020)	
	obtained using data of <i>in vitro</i> influenza infection	182

5.4	Parameter values that have been used to obtain some numerical results	
	applicable to HIV. These parameter values are the same as ones used	
	by Yuan & Allen (2011), apart from the value of ν , which has been	
	reduced	184
5.5	Parameter values that have been used to obtain numerical results for	
	the HCV model. These are the estimates given for the parameters in the	
	deterministic model by Guedj $et al.$ (2013). The only difference is that	
	the model by Guedj $et \ al.$ (2013) assumes an exponentially distributed	
	infectious period $(n_I = 1)$, but this may not be realistic, as discussed	
	previously. Therefore a larger value of n_I is used here for illustration	197
5.6	Values for the mean and median of the random variable B , when the	
	shape parameter of the Erlang infectious period distribution is varied.	
	For each value of n_I , $\delta_I = n_I / \tau_I$, where τ_I is the average length of the	
	infectious period	199

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Biological introduction

The immune system needs a diverse array of mechanisms to deal with the diversity of pathogens that it may encounter, which can have vastly different sizes and lifecycles. For example, viruses are usually around 0.1 μm (Burrell *et al.* (2017)) and must be intracellular in order to replicate. On the other hand, bacteria are usually around 1-2 μm and may replicate in the intracellular or extracellular environment, depending on the particular bacterium. The primary defences against such pathogens are physical blockades such as the skin and mucosa. If a pathogen manages to evade these barriers and enter the body, the second line of defence is the innate immune response. The innate response involves generalised recruitment and activation of a wide range of cells for the removal of the infectious agent. If needed, this is followed by an adaptive immune response, which involves specific pathogen-directed responses by a select group of cells. This thesis will explore mathematical models for the infection dynamics of two types of pathogens - the specific bacterium *Bacillus anthracis*, and viruses more generally.

1.1.1 Anthrax

Anthrax is an infectious disease, caused by the gram-positive bacterial pathogen *Bacillus anthracis*. Although anthrax has been associated with human history for a long time, dating back to pre-biblical times, it was in the 1870s that Robert



Figure 1.1: *Bacillus anthracis* bacteria. Image taken from European Pharmaceutical Review (2013).

Koch discovered that *B. anthracis* is the causative agent of the disease (Moayeri *et al.* (2015)). *B. anthracis* bacteria are rod-shaped, measuring 1-1.2 μm in width and 3-5 μm in length (Goel (2015)), and usually form chains of bacterial cells as they multiply, shown in Figure 1.1. Under adverse conditions, *B. anthracis* forms a dormant spore, which is highly resistant and unable to replicate. These spores can remain viable for centuries in soil, air, and water, with a half-life of around 100 years (Goel (2015)). The spores monitor their environment, and when favourable conditions are detected, such as the nutrient content of a host, the spores begin to germinate into vegetative bacteria (Setlow (2003)). These bacteria can then replicate inside the host.

Anthrax is a zoonotic disease, which means that it can be transmitted from animals to humans. It commonly affects domestic and wild animals in agricultural regions in some areas of the world, and can be transferred to humans through contact with infected animals or contaminated animal products. There are three main routes of exposure to *B. anthracis* spores: the cutaneous, gastrointestinal, and inhalation routes. If a human comes into contact with contaminated animal products, then *B. anthracis* spores can enter the body through a cut or scratch in the skin, which can lead to cutaneous anthrax. This is the most common type of anthrax, but can usually be resolved with timely treatment, and only about 20% of untreated cases are fatal. Consuming infected meat can lead to gastrointestinal anthrax, which is the second most common form of anthrax infection and has fatality rates of 25-60%. Thirdly, *B. anthracis* spores can enter the air from industrial processing of contaminated materials such as wool, hide, or hair. Spores in the surrounding air inhaled into the lungs can lead to inhalational anthrax, which is usually fatal if not rapidly detected and treated (Cote *et al.* (2011)). Even with treatment, fatality rates for inhalational anthrax can be rather high if the treatment is not started early enough after exposure and symptoms onset. One of the reasons that inhalational anthrax is a such a dangerous form of the disease is that the initial symptoms resemble those of flu, so it is often difficult to diagnose early (Goel (2015)). Once it is correctly diagnosed, it may be too late to treat the infection. *B. anthracis* is viewed as a potential biological terrorism threat because the spores can be produced and preserved and then deliberately spread by release in the air (Goel (2015)). In 1979, an outbreak of 96 human cases of inhalational anthrax occurred in Sverdlovsk in the Soviet Union, due to an accidental release of *B. anthracis* spores from a Soviet facility (Moayeri *et al.* (2015)). The first confirmed use of the bacterium as a weapon occurred in the United States in 2001, when envelopes containing *B. anthracis* spores were posted to several news media companies and government officials. This led to 22 cases of the disease, including 5 fatalities (Jernigan *et al.* (2002)).

Inhalational anthrax is initiated by ungerminated, dormant *B. anthracis* spores, inhaled by a host. The spores travel through the air passages and eventually reach the alveoli of the lungs. There is some evidence that spores may be able to germinate extracellularly in the lungs (Powell *et al.* (2015)). However the generally accepted model of inhalational anthrax infection is the Trojan horse model, which assumes that ungerminated spores must be engulfed by alveolar phagocytes before they begin to germinate (Guidi-Rontani (2002)). Once the spores have been phagocytosed, the infected phagocytes migrate into the nearby lymph nodes in the mediastinum. These initial steps are outlined in Figure 1.2. Since the vegetative bacteria are less resistant than the spore form of *B. anthracis*, it is possible for the bacteria to die or be killed by the host phagocyte. Hence, the phagocytes are sometimes able to recover if they eliminate all intracellular bacteria. The host phagocytes that do not recover will eventually rupture and release the bacteria into the extracellular environment (Day et al. (2011); Pantha et al. (2018)). It is believed that the host phagocytes migrate to the lymph nodes before rupturing. This is because bacteria are not normally found within the lungs after systemic bacteraemia (Cote et al. (2011)), and inhalation anthrax does not usually cause pneumonia (Day et al. (2011)). During the first stage of the infection, in which

1. INTRODUCTION



Figure 1.2: The initial steps of the infection process of inhalational anthrax. Figure taken from Gupta (2015).

bacteria germinate and replicate inside host cells, few symptoms present in the host. Once host cells rupture, the extracellular bacteria continue to multiply, leading to oedema and haemorrhage of the mediastinal lymph nodes. This results in large amounts of fluid entering the pleural cavity, which can severely affect breathing (Guarner *et al.* (2003)). The bacteria can also spread into the bloodstream and other organs to establish a systemic infection (Moayeri *et al.* (2015)). In cases of inhalational anthrax, treatment is usually started after the onset of this stage because this is when the flu-like symptoms start to appear (Goel (2015)). Unfortunately, it is very difficult to cure the disease by antibiotic therapy at this stage if the initial dose of spores was high.

Numerous *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have been undertaken to improve understanding about important events during *B. anthracis* infections. Alveolar macrophages are one of the types of phagocytes that play a key role in the early infection stages of inhalational anthrax. These cells can induce microbicidal defences against intracellular pathogens and help to clear the infection (Guidi-Rontani *et al.* (1999)), but are also involved with transportation of *B. anthracis* spores to the mediastinal lymph nodes. Dixon *et al.* (2000) studied an *in vitro* system and found that once spores are internalized by macrophages, they begin to germinate inside the phagosome. They also observed that 1-2 hours after phagocytosis, newly germinated bacteria were able to escape from macrophage phagosomes and begin to replicate in the cytosol. These bacteria were later released from the macrophage into the extracellular environment when the host cell ruptured and died. Akoachere et al. (2007) have examined in vitro macrophagespore interactions by fluorescence microscopy. To do this, they used two different dyes, SYTO 13 and PI, which both bind to DNA. SYTO 13 is a green dye that is cell permeable, whereas PI is a red dye that is impermeable to cell membranes. Therefore, when staining macrophages with these dyes, the nucleus of healthy cells shows green fluorescence and the nucleus of dead cells shows red fluorescence. After infecting murine macrophages with *B. anthracis* spores at a spore to macrophage ratio of 20:1, they noticed a large increase in PI fluorescence intensity within 6 hours after *B. anthracis* inoculation. In particular, they observed 20%PI-positive macrophages at 3.5 hours after exposure, and 90% at 7 hours after exposure. They also observed that vegetative bacteria, which were stained green by the SYTO 13 dye, were present extracellularly 7 hours following *B. anthracis* inoculation. This is consistent with observations from Dixon et al. (2000), who found that the release of bacteria from macrophages occurred 4-6 hours after incubation of macrophages with spores. Dendritic cells are also thought to play a role in the trafficking of *B. anthracis* to the lymph nodes during the early stages of infection. These cells have been found to readily engulf B. anthracis spores (Brittingham et al. (2005); Cleret et al. (2006)), and transport them to the lymph nodes in a mouse model of inhalational anthrax (Cleret *et al.* (2007)).

Most pathogenic bacteria form virulence factors. These are structures of the bacteria, or molecules produced by the bacteria, that add to its effectiveness and ability to cause disease. Virulence factors help bacteria to evade or inhibit the host's immune system, enter and exit cells, and obtain nutrients from the host. An important factor for the survival of *B. anthracis* bacteria in the host is the anti-phagocytic capsule, which is a layer that lies outside of the cell wall and is composed of poly- γ -D-glutamic acid. The capsule allows extracellular, vegetative bacteria to avoid eradication by the immune system by preventing the bacteria being phagocytosed and destroyed (Sharma *et al.* (2020)). It does this

by covering molecules on the bacteria cell surface that might otherwise cause an immune response in the host, and therefore allows the bacteria to go unnoticed by the immune system (Cress *et al.* (2014); Jang *et al.* (2011)).

Another of the characteristic virulence factors that contributes to the pathogenic success of *B. anthracis* is the production of three proteins that are collectively termed anthrax toxin: protective antigen (PA), oedema factor (EF), and lethal factor (LF). The anthrax toxin follows the A-B model, which comprises an active component, "A", and a binding component, "B". The active component is an enzyme that has a toxic effect on cells by interfering with their functions, for example by inactivating a cell protein or signalling pathway. The binding component binds the toxin to a receptor molecule on the surface of the host cell membrane. In the case of the anthrax toxin, the B-component is PA and there are two alternative A-components, EF and LF. PA binds to receptors on host cells and is cleaved by a host protease called furin. This creates a binding site for either EF or LF. Once the A-B complex is bound to the host cell receptor, the complex is taken into the cell by receptor-mediated endocytosis. Then, acidification of the vesicle causes the A and B components to separate, which allows the A component to enter the cytosol of the cell and exert its toxic effect (Bhatnagar & Batra (2001)). This process is shown in the diagram in Figure 1.3. EF and LF are individually non-toxic, since they are not able to enter cells without PA molecules present. EF in combination with PA forms the oedema toxin, and LF in combination with PA forms the lethal toxin. These two toxins cause different cellular responses and are essential factors for the survival of B. anthracis in an infected host. Lethal toxin disrupts cell signalling pathways of macrophages and some other cells, leading to cell death. On the other hand, oedema toxin inhibits the phagocytosis of bacteria by neutrophils (Banks et al. (2005)). In some cell types, oedema toxin also increases the levels of cyclic adenosine monophosphate, which is a chemical messenger that plays a major role in controlling many intracellular processes. During systemic infection, the toxins are distributed via the bloodstream to different organs, where they affect the functioning of organs such as the spleen, lymph nodes, liver, kidney, heart and brain. Together, the anthrax toxins cause suppression of the host's immune system, often leading to death of the host.



Figure 1.3: The process of intoxication by anthrax toxin follows the A-B model. In this case there are two alternative A-components, lethal factor (LF) and oedema factor (EF). The B-component is protective antigen (PA), which binds to receptors on host cells and is cleaved by a protease, creating a binding site for either LF or EF. Once the A-B complex is bound to the host cell receptor, the complex is taken into the cell by receptor-mediated endocytosis. Then, acidification of the vesicle causes the A and B components to separate, which allows the A component to enter the cytosol of the cell and exert its toxic effect. Figure taken from Tambe (2005).

The genes that encode the anthrax toxin and capsule are found on two plasmids in the cytosol of the bacteria, pXO1 and pXO2. The pXO1 plasmid carries genes that encode the production of the components of the anthrax toxin, and the pXO2 plasmid carries genes that encode the production of the capsule. The Sterne strain of anthrax, discovered in the 1930s by Max Sterne, contains the anthrax toxin plasmid, pXO1, but lacks the capsule forming plasmid, pXO2. This means that the Sterne strain has a reduced ability to cause illness, in comparison to strains that carry both plasmids. The Sterne strain has been used to vaccinate livestock since 1939 because immunisation with this strain has been found to provide a protective immune response (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2009)). The Sterne strain is also often used in laboratory settings (for example in the *in vitro* experiment by Akoachere *et al.* (2007) described above) since it poses a reduced infection risk to laboratory workers. Research with virulent strains of *B. anthracis*, such as the Ames strain, requires enhanced biosafety laboratories (Twenhafel (2010)). Another strain of *B. anthracis*, called A16R, which also produces anthrax toxin but not the capsule, is currently used as a

human anthrax vaccine in China (Zai *et al.* (2016)). The toxigenic properties of *B. anthracis* were discovered in 1954 and this new experimental knowledge led to the development of more effective, acellular vaccines for humans in the UK and USA. These acellular vaccines are composed of culture filtrates containing toxin proteins expressed by avirulent vaccine strains of *B. anthracis*. These vaccines aim to counter toxin action by initiating the body to generate antibodies against PA (Splino *et al.* (2005)). Anthrax vaccine adsorbed (AVA) was approved for use in the United States in 1965. Although it contains all three toxin components, PA is the most abundant protein and the main immunogen in this vaccine (Pomerantsev *et al.* (2011)). Anthrax vaccine precipitated (AVP) is licensed in the UK and contains significant amounts of PA and LF.

Experimental studies have been conducted to determine the biological activities of the toxin proteins and evaluate the quantities expressed by different strains in culture conditions. For example, Zai et al. (2016) explored the expression of PA and LF components by the A16R strain and the Sterne strain. The growth kinetics of the bacteria were observed to follow a sigmoidal growth curve, reaching a stationary phase of around 10^7 viable cells per ml. They found that the amount of LF and PA increased as the bacteria grew, peaked after around 12-16 hours of bacterial growth, and then declined rapidly. This rapid decline may be caused by downregulation of the toxin genes due to the depletion of glucose in the culture (Puziss & Wright (1959)). Zai et al. (2016) suggested that an accumulation of proteases in the culture could be an alternative reason for the decrease in the levels of toxin proteins. This is because it has been shown that certain proteases secreted by B. anthracis, such as immune inhibitor A1 (InhA1), can cleave the anthrax toxin proteins (Pflughoeft et al. (2014)). When protease inhibitors were added to the culture, Zai et al. (2016) observed that the amount of PA and LF increased and then maintained a high level, rather than decreasing. Charlton et al. (2007) have simulated the AVP vaccine manufacturing process, and measured the bacterial growth as well as PA and LF concentrations for up to 32 hours. They observed much higher levels of PA and LF in the culture supernatants compared to those of Zai et al. (2016), which could be due to different culture conditions. Charlton et al. (2007) also did not observe increased breakdown of the toxin proteins after the peak. In their experiment, once the glucose was exhausted,
the bacteria appeared to use amino acids as an alternative carbon source. One notable difference between the experimental setups of the two studies is that Charlton *et al.* (2007) incubated the *B. anthracis* cultures statically, whereas Zai *et al.* (2016) incubated the bottles with vigorous agitation. It is possible that if the cultures were observed over a longer timescale in the experiment by Charlton *et al.* (2007), a decline of the toxin proteins may have been observed. This would be consistent with a study by Puziss & Wright (1959) in which the bacteria were grown statically, and the levels of PA peaked at 38 hours before declining, which is much later than the timing of the decline observed by Zai *et al.* (2016). As well as these studies of the *in vitro* expression of toxin by *B. anthracis*, other studies have aimed to quantify the toxin proteins in the serum of infected animals (Boyer *et al.* (2007, 2009, 2015); Mabry *et al.* (2006); Tang *et al.* (2009)).

Animal species can have very different susceptibilities to anthrax. This depends on their susceptibility to the effects of the toxins (Moayeri & Leppla (2009)), and their susceptibility to the infection itself (i.e. their ability to control the bacteria). Therefore different animal models can be useful for answering specific questions. Mice are the most widely used animal model, and are highly susceptible to *B. anthracis* infection. Elimination of toxin production does not alter virulence in a mouse model of *B. anthracis* infection, and both toxigenic and non-toxigenic strains lead to uncontrolled infection. Although this may be quite different to the human case, the use of the mouse model with an encapsulated non-toxigenic strain allows exploration of the host-bacterial interactions and immune control mechanisms, without the confounding effects of the toxins (Goossens (2009)). Guinea pigs have also been used to gain understanding of the first steps in inhalational anthrax (Ross *et al.* (1957)). This species seems to be sensitive to both the infection and the toxin, and non-toxigenic encapsulated strains are attenuated. On the other hand, rabbits are quite resistant to the infection facet of anthrax, and they manage to eliminate encapsulated non-toxigenic strains of *B. anthracis* (Lovchik *et al.* (2012)).

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1.2 Viruses

Viruses are very diverse. Some viruses replicate rapidly and cause acute infections, for example influenza and Ebola virus. These viruses must be eliminated by the immune system in order for host survival. On the other hand, some viruses such as Human Immunodeficiency viruses (HIV) cause chronic infections in which the virus will remain at a low level in the host for a long time. In the case of HIV, the virus itself is not lethal, but the depletion of important immune system cells can result in the infected individual becoming extremely susceptible to other infections that an uncompromised immune system would easily be able to deal with. Some viruses can result in either acute or chronic infection, depending on genetic or environmental factors that determine the susceptibility of the host to acute or chronic infection. An example of such a virus is hepatitis C virus (HCV).

A virion consists of a genome (either DNA or RNA) surrounded by a protein coating, called a capsid. Together, the capsid and the nucleic acid core are called a nucleocapsid. For some viruses, the nucleocapsid is surrounded by an outer envelope made of protein and phospholipid membranes derived from the host cell (Burrell et al. (2017)). In a general virus lifecycle, the virus will attach to a host cell and be internalised into an endosome. Then the viral nucleocapsid is released into the cytoplasm of the cell. For some viruses, viral genome replication occurs in the cytoplasm, whereas for others it can occur in the nucleus. The genome consists of genes coding for different structural proteins needed to form new virus particles, and non-structural proteins needed for genome replication. If a virus has a positive-sense genome, this means that the genome can be directly translated into viral proteins. On the other hand, negative-sense genomes do not directly code for proteins and have to first be transcribed into positive-sense mRNA. Newly synthesised viral genomes and proteins form nucleocapsids, which are then delivered to sites of viral assembly where they are packaged into new virus particles. For some viruses, such as poliovirus, progeny virions accumulate inside the host cell and eventually numerous virus particles exit at once in a burst, killing the cell. On the other hand, for most enveloped viruses, new virus particles are released at the cell membrane throughout the lifetime of the infected

cell via a process called budding (Pornillos *et al.* (2002)). These released virus particles can then go on to infect new cells and start the lifecycle again.

Chapter 5 of this thesis focuses on using stochastic viral dynamics models to calculate a probability distribution for the number of new cells that become infected due to an initial infected cell. The mathematical viral dynamics models considered in Chapter 5 are very simple and hence can be applied to a wide variety of viruses. To present numerical results of the models, a few specific examples are considered: Ebola virus, influenza, HIV, and HCV. Parameter values applicable to these viruses have been obtained from previous modelling studies in the literature (Guedj et al. (2013); Liao et al. (2020); Yan et al. (2020); Yuan & Allen (2011)). All of these examples of viruses are enveloped and so are released from host cells by budding. Ebola and influenza both have negative-sense RNA, whereas HIV and HCV have positive-sense RNA. The simplest model considered in Chapter 5 consists of uninfected cells, eclipse phase cells that are infected with virus but have not yet started to release virus, actively infected cells that are releasing virus, and free (i.e., extracellular) virus particles. In this model, the actively infected cells (also referred to as infectious phase cells) are assumed to release virus particles at a constant rate until the cell dies. This model is analysed using the parameter estimates for Ebola virus, influenza, and HIV. However, the model considered in Chapter 5 for HCV is slightly different. In the HCV model, the rate at which the virus particles are released from the host cell is assumed to depend on the length of time since the cell became infectious, and the amount of intracellular viral RNA. This assumption may also be realistic in the case of many other viruses, but is only considered in the HCV case in Chapter 5. This is because the model was previously applied to HCV infection in order to study the potential effects of direct-acting antiviral agents (DAAs) on specific intracellular processes (Guedj et al. (2013)).

1.2 Thesis objectives

Inhalational anthrax is generally a very rare disease, but it is also very dangerous, and is a potential biological terrorism threat. If *B. anthracis* spores were made into an aerosol and released, the spores could infect a large number of people in a short space of time. Although some cases of inhalational anthrax can be resolved with antibiotic treatment, the fatality rates with treatment are still rather high because often treatment is not started early enough. Due to the significant risk posed if the bacterium was to be intentionally used as a bioweapon, it is important to be able to defend against such an attack and to make optimal decisions about treatment strategies. The aim of Chapters 3 and 4 of this thesis is therefore to start to develop a mechanistic multi-scale mathematical model for inhalational anthrax, by linking an intracellular model of anthrax infection with a within-host model. This builds on the novel multi-scale methodologies recently developed for Francisella tularensis infection (Carruthers et al. (2018, 2020)). The aim of these multi-scale models is to help to improve understanding and quantify key mechanisms of the infection. Ultimately, mathematical models like this would aim to accurately predict how many individuals would become infected in different exposure scenarios and also on what timescale this would occur. This could then aid in the identification of a time period during which treatment would be most effective.

In Chapter 3, a stochastic model is introduced to study the key interaction between *B. anthracis* spores and phagocytes, which are cells of the innate immune system that engulf the spores when they first enter the lungs. This Markov chain model describes the dynamics of *B. anthracis* infection inside a single phagocyte, including the germination of spores into vegetative bacteria and replication/death of bacteria inside the cell. The ultimate outcome of the Markov chain is either recovery of the host cell or death of the phagocyte and the release of bacteria. The dynamics of the model are analytically studied through the calculation of a number of summary statistics or "stochastic descriptors" of the process. In particular, an important stochastic descriptor of the intracellular model is the probability distribution for the rupture size, which is the amount of bacteria that are ultimately released from an infected phagocyte. *In vitro* experimental data are used to calibrate the intracellular model in a Bayesian setting, allowing for the uncertainty in parameter estimates to be quantified.

The intracellular model is then connected to a within-host model of inhalational anthrax, presented in Chapter 4. The within-host model aims to provide an overall understanding of the early progression of the infection, and is parametrised with *in vivo* infection data from studies of rabbits and guinea pigs. Building a model that offers a realistic mechanistic description of these different animal responses to the inhalation of *B. anthracis* spores is an important stepping-stone towards the ultimate aim of obtaining a model that can predict the dynamics of human infection. The model is stochastic so that it can capture the randomness in the biological processes and describe the probabilities of different outcomes, for example how likely it is that the infection will be cleared by the immune system. The model includes variability in the rupture size between cells by incorporating the rupture size distribution from the intracellular model, which is something that has not been considered in previous models of inhalational anthrax. This variability is particularly important for modelling the outcome of exposures that result in a relatively small number of spores entering the lungs. The model also includes the role of anthrax toxin in the infection, because this is a key part of the disease and will also be important for modelling certain treatments in future work. Some of the parameters used for this part of the model are informed by *in* vitro experimental data on toxin production and degradation.

Chapter 5 focusses on using mathematical models to study virus kinetics. Unlike inhalational anthrax, where the bacteria multiply extracellularly after the initial stages of infection, during a viral infection viruses must reproduce intracellularly. The number of progeny virus particles that each infected cell produces and the number of new cells infected by these virus particles determine whether the infection can be sustained. Traditional deterministic models of viral kinetics focus on the average number of new infected cells produced by an initial infected cell, as an indicator of whether or not an infection will become established. This is called the basic reproduction number, and is denoted by R_0 . The objective of Chapter 5 in this thesis is to build on this widely used descriptor by considering the stochastic dynamics of infected cells in order to derive a probability distribution of the reproduction number. Various previously published deterministic models are considered in order to analyse the stochasticity of the reproduction number in the Markov chain version of these models.

1. INTRODUCTION

Chapter 2

Mathematical background

This chapter provides an introduction to probability theory and stochastic processes. Bayesian inference is also briefly introduced, since this approach will be used in the following chapters to calibrate mathematical models with experimental data.

2.1 Probability theory

In this section, some basic principles from probability theory are introduced, which will be necessary for the analysis of the stochastic processes that are the basis of the models in this thesis. The definitions given here can be found in Chapter 1 of Allen (2010).

A random variable, X, is a variable whose value is determined by the outcome of a random phenomenon. It is a function that maps from possible outcomes in a sample space to some measurable space, such as the real numbers. The set of values that X can take is called the *support* of X. If X has a finite or countably infinite support, then it is said to be a *discrete* random variable. If the support is a continuous interval, then X is a *continuous* random variable.

Definition 2.1.1 Suppose X is a real-valued random variable. The **cumulative** distribution function (cdf) of X is the function $F_X : \mathbb{R} \to [0, 1]$, defined by

$$F_X(x) = \mathbb{P}(X \le x).$$

Definition 2.1.2 Suppose X is a discrete random variable, with support S. The probability mass function (pmf) of X is defined by

$$f_X(x) = \mathbb{P}(X = x), \qquad x \in S.$$

Definition 2.1.3 Suppose X is a continuous random variable, and there exists a non-negative, integrable function $f_X : \mathbb{R} \to [0, \infty)$ such that,

$$\mathbb{P}(a \le x \le b) = \int_a^b f_X(x) \, dx, \qquad a < b.$$

Then the function f_X is called the **probability density function** (pdf) of X.

Definition 2.1.4 If X is a continuous random variable with pdf f_X and support S, then the **expectation** of X is defined as

$$\mathbb{E}[X] = \int_S x f_X(x) \, dx.$$

If X is a discrete random variable with pmf f_X , and support S, then the **expec**tation of X is defined as

$$\mathbb{E}[X] = \sum_{x \in S} x f_X(x).$$

The definition of the expectation of a random variable can be extended to the expectation of a function of a random variable. If X is a continuous random variable, then the expectation of g(X) is

$$\mathbb{E}[g(X)] = \int_{S} g(x) f_X(x) \, dx$$

If X is a discrete random variable, then the expectation of g(X) is

$$\mathbb{E}[g(X)] = \sum_{x \in S} g(x) f_X(x).$$

The mean, variance, and moments of X are defined in terms of the expectation, as follows.

• The **mean** of a random variable X, denoted as μ or μ_X , is simply the expectation of X,

$$\mathbb{E}[X] = \mu_X.$$

• The **variance** of X, denoted by σ^2 , σ_X^2 , or Var(X), is given by

$$Var(X) = \mathbb{E}[(X - \mu_X)^2] = \mathbb{E}[X^2] - \mu_X^2.$$

• The standard deviation of X is the square root of the variance,

$$\sigma = \sqrt{Var(X)}.$$

• The **nth moment of** X **about the point** a is

$$\mathbb{E}[(X-a)^n].$$

A helpful concept when analysing stochastic processes is that of generating functions. There are several different generating functions that can be useful in different contexts. Here, the *probability generating function (pgf)* is defined for a discrete random variable, X, that takes values on the support $\{0, 1, 2, ...\}$. The pgf can also be defined for discrete random variables that take negative integer values, but since this thesis will focus on modelling biological quantities (e.g. numbers of bacteria and cells), it is only defined here for positive integer values.

Definition 2.1.5 Suppose X is a discrete random variable, with support $S = \{0, 1, 2, ...\}$. The **probability generating function (pgf)** of X is defined by

$$\mathcal{P}_X(z) = \mathbb{E}[z^X] = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \mathbb{P}(X=j) z^j,$$

for some $z \in \mathbb{R}$.

The pgf generates the probabilities associated with the distribution by differentiating and setting z = 0, to obtain,

$$\mathbb{P}(X = k) = \frac{1}{k!} \frac{d^{(k)}}{dz^{(k)}} \mathcal{P}_X(z) \Big|_{z=0}, \quad k \ge 0.$$

The mean and variance can also be found from the pgf.

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{P}'_X(z)\Big|_{z=1} &= \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} j \mathbb{P}(X=j) = \mathbb{E}[X].\\ \mathcal{P}''_X(1) + \mathcal{P}'_X(1) - [\mathcal{P}'_X(1)]^2 &= \mathbb{E}[X^2] - \mathbb{E}[X]^2 = Var(X). \end{aligned}$$

2.1.1 Probability distributions

Several well-known discrete distributions will appear in different contexts throughout this thesis. Their pmfs are provided below.

Poisson

$$f_X(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{\lambda^x e^{-\lambda}}{x!}, & x = 0, 1, 2, ..., \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where λ is a positive constant.

Bernoulli

$$f_X(x) = \begin{cases} p, & x = 1, \\ 1 - p, & x = 0, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where 0 .

Binomial

The sum of n independent Bernoulli random variables is a binomial random variable. That is, a binomial random variable can be thought of as the number of successes in n independent Bernoulli trials, where p is the probability of success.

$$f_X(x) = \begin{cases} \binom{n}{x} p^x (1-p)^{n-x}, & x = 0, 1, 2, ..., n, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where n is a positive integer and 0 .

Geometric

$$f_X(x) = p(1-p)^x, \ x = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$

where 0 . A geometric random variable can be interpreted as the number of failed independent Bernoulli trials before the first success, where <math>p is the probability of success. Negative binomial

$$f_X(x) = \begin{cases} \binom{x+n-1}{n-1} p^n (1-p)^x, & x = 0, 1, 2, \dots, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where n is a positive integer and 0 . A negative binomial random variablecan be interpreted as the number of failed independent Bernoulli trials before the $<math>n^{\text{th}}$ success, where p is the probability of success.

A continuous probability distribution that is very important when analysing continuous-time Markov chain models is the exponential distribution. In these models, the exponential distribution is associated with the time between successive events (typically referred to as the inter-event time).

Definition 2.1.6 The pdf of an exponentially distributed random variable, $X \sim Exp(\lambda)$, is given by

$$f_X(x) = \begin{cases} \lambda e^{-\lambda x}, & \text{if } x \ge 0, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

for some rate parameter $\lambda > 0$. The cdf of an exponential distribution is given by

$$F_X(x) = 1 - e^{-\lambda x}, \qquad x \ge 0.$$

The mean and variance are given by

$$\mathbb{E}[X] = \frac{1}{\lambda}, \qquad Var(X) = \frac{1}{\lambda^2}.$$

The sum of n independent exponentially distributed random variables, each with rate $\lambda > 0$, is an $\operatorname{Erlang}(n, \lambda)$ distributed random variable, which has pdf given by

$$f_X(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{\lambda^n x^{n-1} e^{-\lambda x}}{(n-1)!}, & \text{if } x \ge 0, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where n is a positive integer, and is called the *shape* parameter. An extension of this distribution is the Gamma distribution, with pdf given by,

$$f_X(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{\lambda^{\alpha} x^{\alpha-1} e^{-\lambda x}}{\Gamma(\alpha)}, & \text{if } x \ge 0, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where the shape parameter α is positive but not necessarily an integer.

Another very well-known continuous probability distribution is the normal distribution.

Definition 2.1.7 The pdf of a normally distributed random variable, $X \sim N(\mu, \sigma^2)$, is given by

$$f_X(x) = \frac{1}{\sigma\sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{x-\mu}{\sigma}\right)^2}, \qquad x \in \mathbb{R}.$$

The mean and variance are given by

$$\mathbb{E}[X] = \mu, \qquad Var(X) = \sigma^2.$$

2.2 Stochastic processes

This section provides some theory relevant to stochastic processes. In particular, it focuses on continuous-time Markov chains. The main sources for this section are Chapter 6 of Kulkarni (2010) and Chapters 5 and 6 of Allen (2010). Some ideas have also come from Karlin & Taylor (1981).

Definition 2.2.1 A stochastic process is a collection of random variables, $\{X(\tau), \tau \in T\}$, indexed by the parameter τ which takes values in the parameter set T. The random variables take values in the set S, called the state-space of the stochastic process.

The parameter set T can be discrete, for example $T = \{0, 1, 2, ...\}$, in which case the stochastic process is said to be discrete-time, and usually written $\{X_n, n \ge 0\}$. If studying a population, for example, a stochastic process like this could be used to denote the number of individuals in the n^{th} generation. Alternatively, the parameter set can be continuous, for example $T = [0, \infty)$, in which case the stochastic process is said to be continuous-time, and usually written $\{X(t), t \in [0, \infty)\}$. A stochastic process like this could be used to denote the number of individuals alive at time t. The state-space can also be discrete, for example $S \subseteq \{0, 1, 2, ...\}$, or continuous, for example $S \subseteq (-\infty, \infty)$.

In this thesis, the main stochastic processes considered will be continuoustime Markov chains. The term *chain* implies that the random variables X(t) take values in a discrete state-space. The term *Markov* (named after Andrey Andreyevich Markov) implies that the future of the system only depends on the present state of the system and is independent of the past. This property is called the *Markov property*. The formal definition of a continuous-time Markov chain is as follows.

Definition 2.2.2 Let \mathfrak{X} be a collection of random variables, $\mathfrak{X} = \{X(t), t \in [0,\infty)\}$, taking values in a discrete state-space, S. The stochastic process \mathfrak{X} is a **continuous-time Markov chain (CTMC)** if for any sequence of real numbers satisfying $0 \leq t_0 < t_1 < ... < t_n < t_{n+1}$,

$$\mathbb{P}(X(t_{n+1}) = i_{n+1} \mid X(t_0) = i_0, X(t_1) = i_1, \dots, X(t_n) = i_n)$$

= $\mathbb{P}(X(t_{n+1}) = i_{n+1} \mid X(t_n) = i_n),$

for any $i_0, i_1, ..., i_{n+1} \in S$.

That is, the probability of the process being in state i_{n+1} at time t_{n+1} only depends on the state of the process at the most recent time, t_n , and does not depend on the history of the process.

2.2.1 Transition probabilities

The transition probabilities describe the probability to transition from state i at time s to state j at time t, and are defined as

$$p_{ij}(s,t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = j \mid X(s) = i),$$

for s < t and $i, j \in S$.

Definition 2.2.3 The transition probability, $p_{ij}(s,t)$, is called **time-homogeneous** if it only depends on the length of the time interval, t-s, rather than on the values of s and t themselves. If this is the case, then we can write

$$p_{ij}(s,t) = p_{ij}(t-s) = \mathbb{P}(X(t-s) = j \mid X(0) = i), \text{ for } s < t.$$

In general, the transition probabilities for continuous-time Markov chains are time-homogeneous and have the following properties, for all $s, t \in [0, \infty)$:

2. MATHEMATICAL BACKGROUND

- $0 \le p_{ij}(t) \le 1$, for any $i, j \in S$, because they are probabilities.
- $\sum_{j \in S} p_{ij}(t) = 1$, for any $i \in S$, because if the process starts in state *i* at time 0, it will definitely be in some state, *j*, at time *t*, so the summation of the transition probabilities over all possible *j* will equal 1.
- $p_{ij}(t+s) = \sum_{k \in S} p_{ik}(t)p_{kj}(s)$, for any $i, j \in S$. These are called the *Chapman-Kolmogorov equations*.

To show why the Chapman-Kolmogorov equations hold,

$$p_{ij}(t+s) = \mathbb{P}(X(t+s) = j \mid X(0) = i),$$

$$= \sum_{k \in S} \mathbb{P}(X(t+s) = j \mid X(0) = i, X(t) = k) \mathbb{P}(X(t) = k \mid X(0) = i),$$

$$= \sum_{k \in S} \mathbb{P}(X(t+s) = j \mid X(t) = k) p_{ik}(t), \quad \text{(from the Markov property)}$$

$$= \sum_{k \in S} p_{ik}(t) p_{kj}(s). \quad \text{(from time-homogeneity)}$$

Definition 2.2.4 The transition matrix is the matrix of transition probabilities, denoted as

$$\mathbf{P}(t) = (p_{ij}(t))_{i,j\in S}.$$

In matrix form, the Chapman-Kolmogorov equations are written as

$$\boldsymbol{P}(t+s) = \boldsymbol{P}(t)\boldsymbol{P}(s).$$

2.2.2 Generator matrix

The transition probabilities, $p_{ij}(t)$, of a continuous-time Markov chain, can be used to define the *transition rates*, q_{ij} . Assume that the transition probabilities are continuous and differentiable for $t \ge 0$ and that for t = 0 they satisfy,

$$p_{ij}(0) = 0$$
 if $i \neq j$, and $p_{ii}(0) = 1$.

Definition 2.2.5 For any $i, j \in S$, the transition rate, q_{ij} , is the derivative of $p_{ij}(t)$, evaluated at t = 0. Therefore the **transition rates** can be defined as,

$$q_{ij} = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0^+} \frac{p_{ij}(\Delta t) - p_{ij}(0)}{\Delta t} = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0^+} \frac{p_{ij}(\Delta t)}{\Delta t}, \quad i \neq j,$$
$$q_{ii} = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0^+} \frac{p_{ii}(\Delta t) - p_{ii}(0)}{\Delta t} = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0^+} \frac{p_{ii}(\Delta t) - 1}{\Delta t}.$$

By expanding $p_{ij}(\Delta t)$ as a Taylor series around $\Delta t = 0$, it follows from this definition that,

$$p_{ij}(\Delta t) = \delta_{ij} + q_{ij}\Delta t + o(\Delta t), \qquad (2.2.1)$$

where δ_{ij} is Kronecker's delta symbol. Then, since $\sum_{j \in S} p_{ij}(\Delta t) = 1$, it follows that,

$$1 - p_{ii}(\Delta t) = \sum_{j \in S, j \neq i} p_{ij}(\Delta t) = \sum_{j \in S, j \neq i} [q_{ij}\Delta t + o(\Delta t)].$$

Thus,

$$q_{ii} = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0^+} \frac{-\sum_{j \in S, j \neq i} [q_{ij} \Delta t + o(\Delta t)]}{\Delta t}$$
$$= -\sum_{j \in S, j \neq i} q_{ij}, \quad i \in S.$$

So we have,

$$\sum_{j \in S} q_{ij} = 0, \quad i \in S.$$

Definition 2.2.6 The transition rates form a matrix, $\mathbf{Q} = (q_{ij})_{i,j\in S}$, known as the **infinitesimal generator matrix**. This square matrix can be infinite or finite depending on the cardinality of S, and the sum of each of its rows is 0, by the above argument. For example, for $S = \{0, 1, 2...\}$, we get

$$\boldsymbol{Q} = \begin{bmatrix} q_{00} & q_{01} & q_{02} & \dots \\ q_{10} & q_{11} & q_{12} & \dots \\ q_{20} & q_{21} & q_{22} & \dots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \end{bmatrix}$$
$$= \begin{bmatrix} -\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} q_{0i} & q_{01} & q_{02} & \dots \\ q_{10} & -\sum_{i=0,i\neq 1}^{\infty} q_{1i} & q_{12} & \dots \\ q_{20} & q_{21} & -\sum_{i=0,i\neq 2}^{\infty} q_{2i} & \dots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \end{bmatrix}$$

2.2.3 Forward Kolmogorov differential equations

The forward Kolmogorov differential equations describe the rate of change of transition probabilities with respect to time, and can be derived as follows. From the Chapman-Kolmogorov equation, we can write

$$p_{ij}(t + \Delta t) = \sum_{k \in S} p_{ik}(t) p_{kj}(\Delta t). \qquad (2.2.2)$$

From Eq. (2.2.1), we also have,

$$p_{kj}(\Delta t) = \delta_{kj} + q_{kj}\Delta t + o(\Delta t),$$

where δ_{kj} is Kronecker's delta symbol. Substituting this into Eq. (2.2.2) gives

$$p_{ij}(t + \Delta t) = \sum_{k \in S} p_{ik}(t)(\delta_{kj} + q_{kj}\Delta t + o(\Delta t)).$$

Subtracting $p_{ij}(t)$ from both sides, dividing by Δt , and letting $\Delta t \to 0$ gives the following differential equation,

$$\frac{dp_{ij}}{dt} = \sum_{k \in S} q_{kj} p_{ik}(t), \qquad i, j \in S,$$
(2.2.3)

known as the forward Kolmogorov equation or master equation.



Figure 2.1: A sample path of a CTMC, indicating the waiting times, W_n , which are the random variables for the time of the n^{th} jump, and inter-event times, T_n , which are the random variables for the times between successive jumps. Figure taken from Allen (2010).

2.2.4 Realisations of a CTMC

Since each realisation of a continuous-time Markov chain remains in a particular state for a random amount of time before making a jump to a new state, we can define W_n to be the random variable for the time of the n^{th} jump (let $W_0 = 0$, for convenience). These random variables, $\{W_n\}_{n=0,1,2,\dots}$, are referred to as the waiting times of the process. The random variables $T_n = W_{n+1} - W_n$, n = $0, 1, 2, \dots$, are the times between successive jumps and are referred to as the *inter*event times. The waiting times W_n and inter-event times T_n are illustrated in Figure 2.1.

Let $Y_n = X(W_n)$ be the state that the continuous-time Markov chain jumps to at the n^{th} jump. The discrete-time Markov chain, $\{Y_n\}_{n=0}^{\infty}$, is called the *embedded* Markov chain. Every continuous-time Markov chain has an embedded Markov chain associated to it.

In order to calculate sample paths of continuous-time Markov chains, we need to find the distribution of T_n , as follows. Assume that $Y_n = X(W_n) = i \in S$. Let $\alpha_i \Delta t + o(\Delta t)$ be the probability that the process moves to a different state in the time period Δt , where,

$$\alpha_i = \sum_{j \in S, j \neq i} q_{ij} = -q_{ii}.$$

Then the probability that the process stays at state i for the length of time Δt , is

$$p_{ii}(\Delta t) = 1 - \alpha_i \Delta t + o(\Delta t).$$

Let $G_n(t)$ be the probability that the process remains in state *i* for a time of length at least $t \ge 0$, which means that $T_n = W_{n+1} - W_n > t$. That is,

$$G_n(t) = \mathbb{P}(T_n > t).$$

For t = 0,

$$G_n(0) = \mathbb{P}(T_n > 0) = 1.$$

For Δt sufficiently small,

$$G_n(t + \Delta t) = \mathbb{P}(T_n > t + \Delta t)$$

= $\mathbb{P}(T_n > t + \Delta t \mid T_n > t)\mathbb{P}(T_n > t)$
= $p_{ii}(\Delta t)G_n(t)$
= $G_n(t)(1 - \alpha_i\Delta t + o(\Delta t)).$

Subtracting $G_n(t)$ from both sides, diving by Δt , and taking the limit as $\Delta t \to 0$, one arrives at the following differential equation,

$$\frac{dG_n(t)}{dt} = -\alpha_i G_n(t),$$

with initial condition, $G_n(0) = 1$. This can be solved by separation of variables to obtain the solution,

$$G_n(t) = \mathbb{P}(T_n > t) = e^{-\alpha_i t}.$$

Therefore the cumulative distribution function (cdf) of the random variable T_n , representing the inter-event time, is,

$$\mathbb{P}(T_n \le t) = 1 - G_n(t) = 1 - e^{-\alpha_i t}, \quad \text{for } t \ge 0.$$

This corresponds to an exponential random variable with parameter α_i , so this shows that if there is a positive probability of moving from state *i* to another state (i.e. $\alpha_i > 0$ so state *i* is not absorbing), then the inter-event time T_n is exponentially distributed, leading to the following theorem.

Theorem 2.2.1

Let $\mathfrak{X} = \{X(t) : t \in [0,\infty)\}$ be a CTMC with a transition matrix $\mathbf{P}(t) = (p_{ij}(t))_{i,j\in S}$, such that for Δt sufficiently small,

$$\sum_{j \in S, j \neq i} p_{ij}(\Delta t) = \alpha_i \Delta t + o(\Delta t),$$

and

$$p_{ii}(\Delta t) = 1 - \alpha_i \Delta t + o(\Delta t),$$

where $\alpha_i = \sum_{j \in S, j \neq i} q_{ij} = -q_{ii}$. Define the inter-event time as $T_n = W_{n+1} - W_n$, where W_n is time of the nth jump. Given $X(W_n) = i$, T_n is an exponential random variable with parameter α_i , as defined in Definition 2.1.6. The probability density function (pdf) for T_n is $f_{T_n}(t) = \alpha_i e^{-\alpha_i t}$, for $t \geq 0$. The mean and variance are

$$\mathbb{E}[T_n] = \frac{1}{\alpha_i}, \qquad Var(T_n) = \frac{1}{\alpha_i^2}, \qquad if \ \alpha_i > 0$$

A state *i* for which $0 \leq \alpha_i < \infty$, is called *stable*. If for state *i*, we have $\alpha_i = 0$, then this state is called *absorbing* because there are no events that will take the system out of state *i*, so once state *i* is entered, the process remains there permanently. Indeed, if $\alpha_i = 0$,

$$\mathbb{P}(X(t) = i \mid X(0) = i) = \mathbb{P}(T_0 > t) = e^{-\alpha_i t} = 1,$$

for all $t \ge 0$. This implies that T_0 is infinite.

On the other hand, if $\alpha_i > 0$, then the time spent in state *i* is a random variable, exponentially distributed with parameter $\alpha_i > 0$, so therefore some transition out of state *i* occurs in finite time. Let p_{ij} be the conditional probability of a transition from state *i* to state *j*, given that a transition occurs. Define $R_{ij}(t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = j \mid X(0) = i, X(t) \neq i)$ for $i \neq j$. Then,

$$p_{ij} = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0^+} R_{ij}(\Delta t).$$

If Δt is small enough so that at most one transition can occur in this length of time, then $R_{ij}(\Delta t)$ is the probability that the process transitions from i to j in the length of time Δt , given that the process does not stay in state i for the length of time Δt . Hence,

$$R_{ij}(\Delta t) = \frac{p_{ij}(\Delta t)}{1 - p_{ii}(\Delta t)}.$$

Dividing the numerator and denominator by Δt , letting $\Delta t \rightarrow 0$, and using Definition 2.2.5, we have,

$$p_{ij} = \frac{q_{ij}}{-q_{ii}} = \frac{q_{ij}}{\alpha_i}, \qquad i \neq j.$$

Therefore each sample path of a CTMC starts in a state $X(0) = i_0$ and stays in this state for a random duration of time, $T_0 \sim \text{Exp}(\alpha_{i_0})$, before jumping to a new state $X(W_1) = i_1$ with probability p_{i_0,i_1} , independent of the amount of time spent in state i_0 . In general, after the n^{th} transition at time W_n , the process remains in state $X(W_n) = i_n$ for a random duration of time, $T_n \sim \text{Exp}(\alpha_{i_n})$, before moving to state i_{n+1} with probability $p_{i_n,i_{n+1}}$, independent of the history of the process over the time interval $[0, W_{n+1})$.

2.2.5 Gillespie algorithm

The Gillespie algorithm can be used to numerically simulate Markovian stochastic processes. This algorithm works by exploiting the fact that in a continuous-time Markov chain, the time until the next jump is exponentially distributed and independent of the state that the process jumps to. Hence at each step of the algorithm, the inter-event time is sampled from the corresponding exponential distribution, and the state that the stochastic process jumps to at this time is independently sampled from the set of possible jumps according to their relative probabilities. In order to exactly sample the exponentially distributed inter-event times, the algorithm makes use of the following theorem, which is Theorem 5.5 in Allen (2010).

Theorem 2.2.2

Let U be a uniform random variable defined on [0,1] and T be a continuous random variable defined on $[0,\infty)$. Then $T = F^{-1}(U)$, where F is the cumulative distribution function (cdf) of the random variable T.

Proof. Since $\mathbb{P}(T \leq t) = F(t)$, we want to show that $\mathbb{P}(F^{-1}(U) \leq t) = F(t)$. Note that $F : [0, \infty) \to [0, 1)$ is strictly increasing, so that F^{-1} exists. Also, since U is a uniform random variable on [0,1], $\mathbb{P}(U \leq x) = x$ for $x \in [0,1]$. Therefore, for $t \in [0,\infty)$,

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{P}(F^{-1}(U) \leq t) &= \mathbb{P}(F(F^{-1}(U)) \leq F(t)), \quad since \ F \ is \ strictly \ increasing, \\ &= \mathbb{P}(U \leq F(t)), \\ &= F(t). \end{split}$$

Suppose that the Markov chain to be simulated is currently in state \boldsymbol{x} . Let $r_1, ..., r_n$ be the set of possible events from this state, with each r_k having an associated transition rate, $q_k(\boldsymbol{x})$, and moving the process to potentially different states \boldsymbol{x}_k . Then the next inter-event time, T, is an exponential random variable, as stated in Theorem 2.2.1, and has cdf $F(t) = 1 - e^{-\alpha(\boldsymbol{x})t}$, where $\alpha(\boldsymbol{x}) = \sum_{k=1}^n q_k(\boldsymbol{x})$. Therefore, by Theorem 2.2.2,

$$T = F^{-1}(U[0, 1])$$

= $-\frac{1}{\alpha(\boldsymbol{x})} \log(1 - U[0, 1])$
= $-\frac{1}{\alpha(\boldsymbol{x})} \log(U[0, 1]).$

Hence one can draw a number from a uniform distribution and use the above transformation to obtain the inter-event time. To select the next event to occur, the unit interval is partitioned into intervals corresponding to the probabilities of each event. Then a number is drawn from a uniform distribution on [0, 1] and the interval that it falls into determines which event occurs. For a continuous-time Markov chain, the Gillespie algorithm (Gillespie (2007)) works by iterating these steps at each time increment, until some condition is met, for example reaching a fixed maximum time, T_{max} . This is described in Algorithm 2.1.

2.2.6 Example: Poisson process

One of the simplest continuous-time Markov chains is the *Poisson process*. This process has an infinite state-space, $\{0, 1, 2, ...\}$, and we will assume that the initial state is X(0) = 0. In this process, X(t) represents the number of occurrences up

Algorithm 2.1: Gillespie Algorithm

Select T_{max} ;

Set the initial time to be $t = t_0$;

Set the initial state of the process to be $\boldsymbol{x} = \boldsymbol{x}_0$;

while $t < T_{max}$ do

1. Generate two random numbers, u_1 and u_2 , from the uniform distribution on the unit interval;

2. Compute the propensity function, $\alpha(\boldsymbol{x}) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} q_k(\boldsymbol{x})$, where n is the number of possible events from state \boldsymbol{x} ;

3. Set the intervent time to be $\Delta t = -\frac{1}{\alpha(\boldsymbol{x})} \log(u_1);$

4. Select the event that occurs to be r_i where i is the least integer satisfying $\sum_{k=1}^{i} \frac{q_k(x)}{\alpha(x)} \ge u_2$;

5. Update the time, $t \leftarrow t + \Delta t$ and update the state, $\boldsymbol{x} \leftarrow \boldsymbol{x}_i$;

to time t, of an event that occurs randomly, but with a constant rate, λ . For Δt sufficiently small, the transition probabilities satisfy

$$p_{ij}(\Delta t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t + \Delta t) = j \mid X(t) = i),$$

$$= \begin{cases} \lambda \Delta t + o(\Delta t), & j = i + 1, \\ 1 - \lambda \Delta t + o(\Delta t), & j = i, \\ o(\Delta t), & j \ge i + 2, \\ 0, & j < i. \end{cases}$$

The generator matrix for the process is

$$\mathbf{Q} = \begin{bmatrix} -\lambda & \lambda & 0 & 0 & \dots \\ 0 & -\lambda & \lambda & 0 & \dots \\ 0 & 0 & -\lambda & \lambda & \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \ddots \end{bmatrix}.$$

The transition probabilities can be used to derive the system of forward Kolmogorov differential equations satisfied by the probabilities, $p_{0i}(t)$, for i = 0, 1, 2, ... Since the initial condition is assumed to be X(0) = 0, I will omit the first index of the transition probabilities when it is equal to the initial state, so that $p_{0i}(t) = p_i(t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = i)$. The system of differential equations obtained can be solved to find expressions for the $p_i(t)$ probabilities, which define the state distribution of the process at time t.

We have, by the Chapman-Kolmogorov equation, and for Δt sufficiently small,

$$p_0(t + \Delta t) = p_{00}(t)p_{00}(\Delta t)$$
$$= p_0(t)[1 - \lambda\Delta t + o(\Delta t)].$$

Subtracting $p_0(t)$ from both sides, dividing by Δt , and taking the limit as $\Delta t \to 0$, gives,

$$\frac{dp_0(t)}{dt} = -\lambda p_0(t).$$

Given the initial condition, $p_0(0) = \mathbb{P}(X(0) = 0) = 1$, the solution to this differential equation is,

$$p_0(t) = e^{-\lambda t}.$$

Similarly, for $i \ge 1$, the Chapman-Kolmogorov equation gives,

$$p_{0i}(t + \Delta t) = p_{0i}(t)p_{ii}(\Delta t) + p_{0,i-1}(t)p_{i-1,i}(\Delta t) + \sum_{k=0}^{i-2} p_{0k}(t)p_{ki}(\Delta t),$$

which is equal to,

$$p_i(t + \Delta t) = p_i(t)[1 - \lambda \Delta t + o(\Delta t)] + p_{i-1}(t)[\lambda \Delta t + o(\Delta t)] + o(\Delta t),$$

for Δt sufficiently small. Subtracting $p_i(t)$ from both sides, dividing by Δt and taking the limit as $\Delta t \to 0$, gives,

$$\frac{dp_i(t)}{dt} = -\lambda p_i(t) + \lambda p_{i-1}(t)$$

We now have the system of forward Kolmogorov differential equations for the state probabilities, $p_i(t)$,

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dp_0(t)}{dt} = -\lambda p_0(t), \\ \frac{dp_i(t)}{dt} = -\lambda p_i(t) + \lambda p_{i-1}(t), & \text{for } i \ge 1, \end{cases}$$

with initial conditions $p_0(0) = 1$, $p_i(0) = 0$ for $i \ge 1$. This system can be solved sequentially, and it can be shown by induction that the general solution is,

$$p_i(t) = (\lambda t)^i \frac{e^{-\lambda t}}{i!}, \qquad i = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$

Hence, the probability distribution, $\{p_i(t)\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$, represents a Poisson probability distribution with parameter λt . Since $X(t) \sim \text{Poisson}(\lambda t)$, X(t) has mean and variance $\mu(t) = \sigma^2(t) = \lambda t$.

2.2.7 Example: Birth-and-death process

Another well-known CTMC is the birth-and-death process. In this process, the state-space is the set of discrete states, $S = \{0, 1, 2, ...\}$, and in each jump of the CTMC, the state can only increase or decrease by one, due to a 'birth' event or a 'death' event. The process is specified by birth rates and death rates. When the state of the process is X(t) = i, the birth rate is denoted by $\lambda_i \geq 0$ and the death rate is denoted by $\mu_i \geq 0$. We define $\mu_0 = 0$ since a death cannot occur

from state X(t) = 0 because it would take the CTMC outside of the state-space. This process is depicted in Figure 2.2.



Figure 2.2: The rate diagram for a birth-and-death process. In this process, the size of the population can only increase or decrease by one at a time due to a birth or a death event. The birth and death rates for state *i* are given by $\lambda_i \geq 0$ and $\mu_i \geq 0$ respectively.

For the *linear* birth-and-death process with infinite state-space, the rates are defined by

$$\lambda_i = i\lambda$$
 and $\mu_i = i\mu$,

for some $\lambda > 0$, $\mu > 0$. Hence, $\lambda_i \ge 0$, $\mu_i \ge 0$ for i = 0, 1, 2, ... and $\lambda_0 = \mu_0 = 0$, so 0 is an absorbing state.

The transition rates for a linear birth-and-death process are

$$q_{ij} = \begin{cases} i\lambda, & \text{if } j = i+1, \\ i\mu, & \text{if } j = i-1, \\ -i(\lambda+\mu), & \text{if } j = i, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Hence the generator matrix is

$$\boldsymbol{Q} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots \\ \mu & -(\lambda + \mu) & \lambda & 0 & \dots \\ 0 & 2\mu & -2(\lambda + \mu) & 2\lambda & \dots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \end{bmatrix}.$$

For Δt sufficiently small, the transition probabilities of a linear birth-and-death

process satisfy

$$p_{ij}(\Delta t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t + \Delta t) = j \mid X(t) = i),$$

$$= \begin{cases} i\lambda\Delta t + o(\Delta t), & \text{if } j = i + 1, \\ i\mu\Delta t + o(\Delta t), & \text{if } j = i - 1, \\ 1 - i(\lambda + \mu)\Delta t + o(\Delta t), & \text{if } j = i, \\ o(\Delta t), & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

One can derive the Kolmogorov differential equations for the state probabilities, $p_i(t)$, as follows. For i = 0,

$$p_0(t + \Delta t) = p_0(t)p_{00}(\Delta t) + p_1(t)p_{10}(\Delta t) + \sum_{j=2}^{\infty} p_j(t)p_{j0}(\Delta t)$$
$$= p_0(t) + p_1(t)[\mu\Delta t + o(\Delta t)] + \sum_{j=2}^{\infty} p_j(t)o(\Delta t).$$

Subtracting $p_0(t)$ from both sides, dividing by Δt , and taking the limit as $\Delta t \to 0$, one obtains,

$$\frac{dp_0(t)}{dt} = \mu p_1(t).$$

Similarly, for i > 0,

$$\frac{dp_i(t)}{dt} = \lambda(i-1)p_{i-1}(t) - (\lambda+\mu)ip_i(t) + \mu(i+1)p_{i+1}(t).$$

For the linear birth-and-death process, the state probabilities, $\{p_i(t)\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$, cannot be calculated easily by sequentially solving the Kolmogorov differential equations, as in the Poisson process example. However they can be easily found by using the probability generating function of the process.

Definition 2.2.7 The probability generating function (pgf) of a CTMC \mathfrak{X} , with state-space $S = \{0, 1, 2, ...\}$ and initial state X(0) = k, is defined by,

$$G_k(z,t) = \mathbb{E}\left[z^{X(t)}\right] = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} p_{ki}(t) z^i,$$

where $p_{ki}(t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = i \mid X(0) = k)$.

Suppose we have a linear birth-and-death process with initial state X(0) = 1. For simplicity, let $G_1(z,t)$ be written as G(z,t). The pgf of the process can be used to calculate the state probabilities, since $p_i(t) = \frac{1}{i!} \frac{\partial^i G}{\partial z^i}\Big|_{z=0}$. To find an explicit formula for G(z,t), one can form and solve a differential equation in G. By considering the possible states that the process can be in at time Δt , we can write,

$$G(z, t + \Delta t) = (1 - (\lambda + \mu)\Delta t)G(z, t) + \mu\Delta t + \lambda\Delta tG_2(z, t).$$

It can be seen that $G_2(z,t) = (G(z,t))^2$, since the linear birth-and-death process starting in state 2 can be thought of as the sum of two independent processes starting in state 1. Therefore we have the following ordinary differential equation (ODE) in G,

$$\frac{dG}{dt} = \mu - (\lambda + \mu)G + \lambda G^2,$$

with initial condition G(0) = z, since $p_1(0) = 1$ and $p_i(0) = 0$ for $i \neq 1$. This can be solved to obtain the solution,

$$G(z,t) = \frac{(z\lambda - \mu)e^{(\mu - \lambda)t} - \mu(z - 1)}{(z\lambda - \mu)e^{(\mu - \lambda)t} - \lambda(z - 1)}, \quad \text{for } \lambda \neq \mu.$$

We can now write down the state probabilities. For example,

$$p_0(t) = G(0,t) = \frac{\mu(1 - e^{(\mu - \lambda)t})}{\lambda - \mu e^{(\mu - \lambda)t}}$$

Since zero is an absorbing state, $p_0(t)$ is the probability that the population becomes extinct before time t, i.e. it gives the cdf of the extinction time. We can then find the pdf of the extinction time by differentiating,

$$p_{\text{ext}}(t) = \frac{d}{dt} p_0(t) = \frac{\mu(\mu - \lambda)^2 e^{(\mu - \lambda)t}}{(\lambda - \mu e^{(\mu - \lambda)t})^2}.$$

We can find the overall probability of extinction, by taking the limit of $p_0(t)$ as $t \to \infty$, as follows,

$$p_0(\infty) = \lim_{t \to \infty} p_0(t) = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } \lambda \le \mu, \\ \frac{\mu}{\lambda}, & \text{if } \lambda > \mu. \end{cases}$$

Hence, when the death rate is greater or equal to the birth rate, then it is certain that the population will eventually become extinct. Whereas, if the birth rate is greater than the death rate, then the probability of eventual extinction is $\frac{\mu}{\lambda}$.

2.3 Global sensitivity analysis

Sensitivity analysis of a model aims to quantify the relative importance of each input parameter in determining the value of a particular output variable. Local sensitivity analysis quantifies how the parameters affect the model output, by considering the derivative of the model output with respect to each model input parameter. To do this, it is necessary to consider a fixed set of input parameters for the model, θ^* , then vary one parameter, θ_k , at a time, by a small fraction of its nominal value, θ^*_k , and estimate the sensitivity of the model output, u, with respect to θ_k by calculating $\frac{\partial u}{\partial \theta_k} |_{\theta=\theta^*}$. On the other hand, the global sensitivity approach does not specify an input $\theta = \theta^*$, and considers the model over the whole parameter space (i.e. an *n*-dimensional box if the model has *n* parameters) (Sobol (2001)). It quantifies how the uncertainty of the input parameters contributes to the output uncertainty, and helps to identify key parameters whose uncertainty affects the output most.

The Sobol method of global sensitivity analysis is explained by Sobol (1993) as follows. Let $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ be a vector of input parameters, $\boldsymbol{\theta} = (\theta_1, \theta_2, ..., \theta_n)$. Suppose the output of the mathematical model whose sensitivity to the input parameters is to be assessed is described by a scalar function, $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$. Each parameter is assumed to range over some finite interval, which may be assumed to be [0,1], after rescaling. Hence, assume that $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ takes values on the unit *n*-dimensional cube,

$$K^{n} = \{ \boldsymbol{\theta} \mid 0 \le \theta_{i} \le 1; i = 1, ..., n \}.$$

The aim is to estimate the sensitivity of $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$ with respect to its different input parameters or groups of these parameters. Sobol (1993) describes how a function $f(\theta_1, \theta_2, ..., \theta_n)$ can be written as an expansion into terms of increasing dimensions, called the ANOVA representation of $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$ (Theorem 1 in Sobol (1993)),

$$f(\boldsymbol{\theta}) = f_0 + \sum_{k=1}^n \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_k \le n} f_{i_1,\dots,i_k}(\theta_{i_1},\dots,\theta_{i_k}),$$

= $f_0 + \sum_{i=1}^n f_i + \sum_{1 \le i < j \le n} f_{i,j} + \dots$

where

$$\int_0^1 f_{i_1,...,i_k}(\theta_{i_1},...,\theta_{i_k})d\theta_j = 0 \quad \text{for } j = i_1,...,i_k.$$

Hence,

$$f_0 = \int_{K^n} f(\boldsymbol{\theta}) \, d\boldsymbol{\theta}.$$

Assume $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ is a point randomly uniformly distributed in K^n , so has pdf $f^*(\boldsymbol{\theta}) = 1$. Then the expectation of $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$ is given by,

$$\int_{K^n} f^*(\boldsymbol{\theta}) f(\boldsymbol{\theta}) \ d\boldsymbol{\theta} = \int_{K^n} f(\boldsymbol{\theta}) \ d\boldsymbol{\theta} = f_0.$$

Hence the variance of the function $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$, where $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ is randomly uniformly distributed is,

$$D = \int_{K^n} f^2(\boldsymbol{\theta}) \ d\boldsymbol{\theta} - f_0^2,$$

and the other functions in the ANOVA representation have expectation 0 and variance,

$$D_{i_1,...,i_k} = \int_0^1 \dots \int_0^1 f_{i_1,...,i_k}^2 d\theta_{i_1}...d\theta_{i_k}.$$

The necessary integrals to compute the variances can be estimated by a Monte Carlo integration method (Sobol (2001)). These variances characterise how much the functions vary, so to estimate the sensitivity of the model to certain parameters or groups of parameters one can use the Sobol global sensitivity indices, given by,

$$S_{i_1,\dots,i_k} = \frac{D_{i_1,\dots,i_k}}{D} \ge 0,$$

which show how each function in the ANOVA representation varies compared to how the model function varies as a whole. These sensitivity indices all sum to 1. Also $f_{i_1,\ldots,i_k} = 0 \iff S_{i_1,\ldots,i_k} = 0$, so the function $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$ is independent of θ_i if and only if all the S_{i_1,\ldots,i_k} containing the index *i* are zero.

Once the sensitivity indices have been estimated, one can order the parameters according to the values $S_1, ..., S_n$. These are called the first order sensitivity indices and they describe the contribution to the total variance, D, due to each parameter alone.

To consider sensitivity indices for a subset of m parameters, $y = (\theta_{j_1}, ..., \theta_{j_m})$, with $J = \{j_1, ..., j_m\}$, the variance corresponding to the subset y is defined as,

$$D_y = \sum_{k=1}^m \sum_{(i_1 < \dots < i_k) \in J} D_{i_1,\dots,i_k},$$

which sums over all subsets of indices in J. Also the total variance corresponding to the subset y is defined as,

$$D_y^{tot} = D - D_z$$

where $D_z = \{\theta_1, ..., \theta_n\} \setminus y$. That is, the sum of variances over all subsets of indices where at least one element is a member of J. Finally,

$$S_y = \frac{D_y}{D}, \qquad S_y^{tot} = \frac{D_y^{tot}}{D},$$

where $S_y^{tot} = 1 - S_z$ and $0 \leq S_y \leq S_y^{tot} \leq 1$. If $S_y = S_y^{tot} = 0$, then $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$ is independent of all parameters in the subset y. If $S_y = S_y^{tot} = 1$, then $f(\boldsymbol{\theta})$ depends only on y and is independent of z.

The total order sensitivity index for parameter θ_i is $S_{T_i} = S_y^{tot}$, where $y = \{\theta_i\}$, and this provides a measure of the total effect of parameter θ_i , including its first order effect and all the effects of interactions with other parameters (Homma & Saltelli (1996)). The difference $S_{T_i} - S_i$ is a measure of how much θ_i is involved in interactions with other parameters. If there is a significant difference between S_{T_i} and S_i , this indicates that there are important interactions involving parameter θ_i (Saltelli *et al.* (2008)).

Usually the full set of first order sensitivity indices and the full set of total order sensitivity indices are computed (Saltelli (2002)). The Python sensitivity analysis library, SALib, is used in this thesis to implement the Sobol method of global sensitivity analysis, to calculate the effects over time of different model parameters on the populations of the intracellular model in Chapter 3.

2.4 Bayesian inference

Throughout this thesis, Bayesian inference will be performed in order to determine estimates for unknown parameters in the mathematical models, using available data. The goal of Bayesian inference is to infer a posterior distribution, $\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta}|X)$, over the model parameters, $\boldsymbol{\theta}$, given the data, X. This is usually done via Bayes' Theorem,

$$\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta}|X) \propto \pi(X|\boldsymbol{\theta})\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta}),$$
 (2.4.1)

which says that the posterior density is proportional to the product of the likelihood, $\pi(X|\boldsymbol{\theta})$, and the prior density, $\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta})$. Hence the likelihood of observing the data under a given model parametrisation is used to update prior information and beliefs about the model parameters, encoded in the prior distribution.

However, the main method of inference used here will be Approximate Bayesian computation (ABC), in which the evaluation of the likelihood function is replaced by simulating data for given parameters and comparing this simulated data with the observed data. Classical ABC is performed by the following steps,

- 1. sample parameters $\boldsymbol{\theta} \sim \pi(\boldsymbol{\theta})$,
- 2. simulate data, X^* , from the model, given $\boldsymbol{\theta}$,
- 3. accept $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ if $d(X^*, X) \leq \varepsilon$,

for some distance function, d, and acceptance threshold, ε . This is repeated until N parameters have been accepted, and these accepted parameters represent a sample of size N from the approximate posterior distribution, $\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta}|d(X^*, X) \leq \varepsilon)$. If ε is chosen small enough, then this will be a good approximation to the posterior distribution. However, decreasing ε can also decrease the acceptance rate.

ABC can be combined with a sequential Monte Carlo scheme (ABC-SMC) (Toni *et al.* (2009)), which can improve acceptance rates by using an iterative reduction of the acceptance thresholds, $\varepsilon_1 \geq \varepsilon_2 \cdots \geq \varepsilon_T \geq 0$. At each iteration, parameter values are sampled from the accepted parameters of the previous iteration and are perturbed with a kernel function. For example, a component-wise uniform perturbation kernel can be used, so that each component of the parameter set is perturbed independently in a uniform interval. The perturbed parameter set is then used to simulate data from the model and is accepted if the distance between the simulated and observed data falls below the acceptance threshold for that iteration. This generates a set of intermediate distributions of accepted parameters, $\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta}|d(X^*, X) \leq \varepsilon_i)$ for $i = 1, \ldots, T$, that gradually converge towards the target posterior. This is described in Algorithm 2.2.

2. MATHEMATICAL BACKGROUND

Algorithm 2.2: Algorithm for ABC-SMC Select prior distribution, $\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta})$; Select distance function, d; Select values of $\varepsilon_1 \geq \varepsilon_2 \cdots \geq \varepsilon_T \geq 0$; Select perturbation kernel(s), K_t ; Set the population indicator to t = 1; while $t \leq T$ do Set the particle indicator to i = 1; while $i \leq N$ do if t=1 then Sample θ^{**} from $\pi(\theta)$; end else Sample $\boldsymbol{\theta}^*$ from the previous population $\{\boldsymbol{\theta}_{t-1}^{(i)}\}_{i=1}^N$ with associated weights $\{w_{t-1}^{(i)}\}_{i=1}^N$; Perturb the particle to obtain $\boldsymbol{\theta}^{**} \sim K_t(\boldsymbol{\theta}|\boldsymbol{\theta}^*)$; end if $\pi(\theta^{**}) > 0$ then Simulate the data, X^* , from the model, given θ^{**} ; if $d(X^*, X) \leq \varepsilon_t$ then Set $\boldsymbol{\theta}_t^{(i)} = \boldsymbol{\theta}^{**};$ Calculate the weight for particle $\boldsymbol{\theta}_t^{(i)}$, $w_t^{(i)} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } t = 1, \\ \frac{\pi(\boldsymbol{\theta}_t^{(i)})}{\sum_{i=1}^N w_{t-1}^{(j)} K_t(\boldsymbol{\theta}_t^{(i)} | \boldsymbol{\theta}_{t-1}^{(j)})} & \text{if } t > 1. \end{cases}$ Set i = i + 1;end \mathbf{end} end Normalise the weights; Set t = t + 1; end

Chapter 3

Modelling intracellular anthrax infection with spore germination heterogeneity

Following inhalation of *Bacillus anthracis* spores, these are ingested by alveolar phagocytes. Phagocytosed spores then begin to germinate and divide intracellularly. Meanwhile, the host cell can migrate across the lung lining to transport *B. anthracis* spores and bacteria to the nearby lymph nodes. Some phagocytes successfully eliminate the intracellular bacteria and will recover. On the other hand, phagocytosis of spores can lead to the eventual death of the host cell and the extracellular release of bacterial progeny. These events are referred to as the Trojan Horse model, and although this hypothesis is widely accepted, the fraction of germinated spores that are killed rather than escaping to replicate extracellularly is unknown. More work is needed in order to answer this question and to quantify this key host-pathogen interaction during inhalational anthrax.

In this chapter I will present a stochastic mathematical model of the intracellular infection dynamics of inhalational anthrax, which adapts and extends the deterministic one of Pantha *et al.* (2018). The model by Pantha *et al.* (2018) is a system of ODEs representing the interaction between macrophages and *B. anthracis* spores, and considers two intracellular bacterial populations: newly germinated bacteria, which are susceptible to macrophage killing but unable to replicate, and vegetative bacteria, which are susceptible to macrophage killing and

3. MODELLING INTRACELLULAR ANTHRAX INFECTION WITH SPORE GERMINATION HETEROGENEITY

capable of replicating. Spores germinate into newly germinated bacteria, and the newly germinated bacteria must mature into vegetative bacteria before they can begin to replicate. Similarly to the model by Pantha *et al.* (2018), the model in this chapter considers the germination of spores, replication of bacteria, and killing of bacteria by the host cell. Still, I make use of a stochastic approach, instead of a deterministic one, to describe the population dynamics of spores and bacteria. I follow the methods recently developed by Carruthers *et al.* (2020) for *Francisella tularensis* infection, extended here to include spores and spore germination, since *B. anthracis* is a spore-forming bacteria and *F. tularensis* is not. Thus, the resulting stochastic model is a linear birth-and-death process with killing, extended to account for the mechanisms of spore germination and maturation of *B. anthracis*.

An important mechanism in the stochastic model is the consideration of macrophage rupture, not explicitly considered by Pantha *et al.* (2018). The rupture of host cells and the release of bacteria into the extracellular environment is an important mechanism in the pathogenesis of anthrax. Thus, incorporating this event into the model allows one to better understand both the timescales of macrophage rupture, and the rupture size distribution (*i.e.*, the number of vegetative bacteria released upon rupture). These summary statistics can then play an important role when considering within-host infection dynamics and when linking to dose-response data (Pratt *et al.* (2020)), which is studied in Chapter 4. In the same way as Carruthers *et al.* (2020), I assume that an infected macrophage's rupture probability per unit time is proportional to its bacterial load. Thus, cells with a high bacterial load at a given time are more likely to rupture than those with a lower one. This hypothesis is supported by Ruthel *et al.* (2004), who suggest that the intracellular bacterial load may be a contributing factor to whether a macrophage will survive an infection.

The model is used to explore the potential for heterogeneity in the spore germination rate. Motivation for this comes from the work by Setlow (2003, 2013, 2014), where it is shown that germination rates are highly heterogeneous for the *Bacillus* species spores, with germination times ranging from a few minutes to longer than 24 hours. It is thought that this spore germination heterogeneity is primarily due to variation in the germinant receptor levels between individual spores. Setlow mentions that spores with very low germinant receptor levels germinate extremely slowly and are termed superdormant (Setlow (2003, 2013, 2014)). Hence, the model is used to explore different hypotheses for this heterogeneity, with the consideration of two extreme cases for the rate distribution: continuous Gaussian and discrete Bernoulli. The first hypothesis is that the germination rate is continuously distributed in a population of spores and follows a truncated normal distribution. The second hypothesis is that the population of spores can be roughly split into two discrete groups, with different germination rates, where one group corresponds to the spores with "average" germinant receptor levels, and the other corresponds to the superdormant spores.

For the linear birth-and-death process with killing including spore germination rate heterogeneity, I show how to compute the probability of either rupture or recovery of the infected cell and the conditional mean times taken to reach these fates. Furthermore, I adapt some of the results from Carruthers *et al.* (2020) in order to compute the probability distribution of rupture times, which is shown to be proportional to the mean number of vegetative bacteria in the cell over time. I also compute the probability distribution of the rupture size, which is the number of bacteria that are eventually released into the extracellular environment from a single infected cell.

Approximate Bayesian Computation Sequential Monte Carlo (ABC-SMC) (Toni *et al.* (2009)) is used to calibrate the model, using experimental measurements of spore and bacterial counts from *in vitro* infection of murine peritoneal macrophages with spores of the Sterne 34F2 strain of *B. anthracis* (Kang *et al.* (2005)). The calibrated stochastic model is then used to obtain numerical results to quantify the implications of the model. In particular, I compute the probability of rupture, mean time to rupture, and rupture size distribution, of a macrophage that has been infected with one spore. I also obtain the mean spore and bacterial loads over time for a population of cells, each assumed to be initially infected with a single spore. The results support the existence of significant heterogeneity in the germination rate, with a subset of spores expected to germinate much later than the majority. Furthermore, in agreement with experimental evidence, the results suggest that the majority of spores taken up by

macrophages are likely to be eliminated by the host cell, but a few germinated spores may survive phagocytosis and lead to the death of the infected cell.

3.1 Mathematical model

This section introduces the stochastic model for the dynamics of *B. anthracis* spores and bacteria in a single infected phagocyte, starting at the time when the cell phagocytoses a spore, and ending either with rupture and death of the cell and the release of bacteria into the extracellular environment, or with recovery of the cell and the elimination of any intracellular spores or bacteria. When considering low dose exposures, for which the multiplicity of infection (MOI), which represents the ratio between the numbers of spores and phagocytes, will be low, it is reasonable to assume that each phagocyte will only engulf one spore. Therefore, in what follows I only consider infection of a cell that has phagocytosed a single spore. The model presented here includes germination of the spore into a newly germinated bacterium, maturation of vegetative bacteria, death of bacteria, and rupturing of the host cell to release the intracellular bacteria (see Figure 3.1).

The intracellular infection model, depicted in Figure 3.1, corresponds to a continuous-time Markov chain (CTMC), $\mathfrak{X} = \{X(t) : t \geq 0\}$, taking values in the state-space $\mathfrak{S} = \{1_S, 1_{NGB}, 0, 1, 2, ...\} \cup \{R\}$, where:

- 1_S corresponds to the state where the host cell contains a spore and no bacteria,
- 1_{NGB} corresponds to the state where the host cell contains a single newly germinated bacterium,
- {0, 1, 2, ...} represent the number of vegetative bacteria inside the host cell, so that 0 corresponds to the cell's recovery, and
- R corresponds to the state of the host cell having ruptured.

Time t = 0 is the time at which the spore is phagocytosed, so the initial state of the process is assumed to be $X(0) = 1_S$. Experimental work using


Figure 3.1: Diagram for the intracellular infection model. State 1_S represents a phagocytosed spore and state 1_{NGB} a newly germinated bacterium (NGB). The germination-maturation time is assumed to follow an Erlang(2, g) distribution, which is the simplest approach to consider a non-exponential distribution for the time that it takes the spore to become a vegetative bacterium, while including an intermediate, susceptible state as done by Pantha *et al.* (2018), and keeping the process Markovian. The rate g is assumed to vary between spores. The death rate of the newly germinated bacterium is given by $\tilde{\mu}$ hours⁻¹. States $i \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ represent i intracellular bacteria. State 0 represents recovery and state R the rupture of the cell, which are both absorbing states for the stochastic process. Transitions between states $i \in \mathbb{N}$ represent three types of events: transition to state i + 1 (division of a bacterium), to state i - 1 (death of a bacterium), and to state R (rupture of the host cell with release of i bacteria). The per bacterium division, death, and rupture rates are $\lambda > 0$, $\mu > 0$, and $\gamma > 0$, respectively, all with units (*bacteria* · hours)⁻¹, leading to a linear birth-and-death process with killing. The infected cell survives for as long as it does not reach state R.

murine macrophages has indicated that the ungerminated spore form of anthrax is not easily eliminated by host cells (Kang *et al.* (2005)), so the model assumes that the initial spore will not die or be killed by the cell. The germinationmaturation time is represented as an Erlang(2, g) distribution, as depicted in Figure 3.1, where the rate g has units $hours^{-1}$. As discussed in Section 3.4, a limitation of the model here is that the same rate is considered for each step of the germination-maturation process, since to my knowledge there is no data to properly characterise the difference in the time taken for these two steps. Due to this lack of data, I chose to use an Erlang(2, g) representation because this is the simplest approach to consider a non-exponential distribution for the time that it takes the spore to become a vegetative bacterium, while including an intermediate, susceptible state as done by Pantha *et al.* (2018), and keeping the process Markovian. During the germination process, there is an increase in the hydration of the spore core and the spore cortex is broken down (Setlow (2003)). These changes mean that the spore loses some of its resistance against the antimicrobial environment within the host cell and may be killed by the reactive oxygen and nitrogen species, and anti-microbial peptides within the phagolysosome (Banks et al. (2005)). As a result, modelling the germination-maturation process with two stages allows one to incorporate this loss of resistance into the intermediate state 1_{NGB} . The newly germinated bacterium can be killed by the cell, with rate $\tilde{\mu}$ hours⁻¹, but cannot replicate unless it matures into a vegetative bacterium, represented by state 1. If the stochastic process reaches state 1, the subsequent replication of bacteria, death of bacteria, and rupture of the host cell is modelled as a birth-and-death process with killing (Karlin & Tavaré (1982)), with state-space $\{0, 1, 2, ...\} \cup \{R\}$ (see Figure 3.1). The per bacterium division, death, and rupture rates are denoted by λ , μ and γ , respectively, all with units $(bacteria \cdot hours)^{-1}$. The stochastic process has two absorbing states: the recovery state, 0, representing elimination of any intracellular spores and bacteria, and the rupture state, R, representing rupture of the infected cell and release of its entire content of bacteria. Table 3.1 lists the parameters of the model, for reference.

In the subsequent sections, the dynamics of the model will be analytically studied. In Section 3.1.1, two hypotheses for the germination rate distribution

Parameter	Description		
g	Germination and maturation rate of spores		
$\widetilde{\mu}$	Death rate of newly germinated bacteria		
λ	Replication rate of vegetative bacteria		
μ	Death rate of vegetative bacteria		
γ	Rupture rate		

Table 3.1: List of parameters for the intracellular infection model in Figure 3.1.

will be introduced. Then in Section 3.1.2, expressions will be found for the mean number of spores and newly germinated bacteria in a single cell over time. The model will also be studied through the calculation of stochastic descriptors, such as the probabilities of recovery and rupture, the distribution and mean of the times to reach recovery and rupture, and the probability distribution of the number of bacteria released from an infected cell (Sections 3.1.3 and 3.1.4, respectively). Finally, Section 3.1.5 will show how to calculate the mean number of intracellular vegetative bacteria over time, which is found to be proportional to the probability density function of the rupture time.

3.1.1 Spore germination heterogeneity

For each spore, its germination-maturation time is assumed to follow an Erlang(2, g) distribution. However, in order to reflect the large heterogeneity in spore germination times as reported in the literature (Setlow (2003, 2013, 2014)), the germination rate g is assumed to vary between spores. Here two different distributions are introduced for the germination rate. These two hypotheses will later be explored and compared, making use of experimental data, in Section 3.2.

Continuous Gaussian distribution

This hypothesis assumes that the germination rate varies continuously among spores, according to a normal distribution on the positive axis. In this case, the germination rate g for a given spore is a realisation of the continuous random variable $G \sim N_{(0,+\infty)}(\mu_g, \sigma_q^2)$, which is normally distributed with mean $\mu_g hours^{-1}$

and standard deviation σ_g hours⁻¹, and is truncated to the interval $(0, +\infty)$. Therefore, the germination rate has probability density function given by

$$f_G(g) = \frac{1}{Z} \frac{1}{\sigma_g \sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{g-\mu_g}{\sigma_g}\right)^2}, \quad \text{for } g \in (0, +\infty), \quad (3.1.1)$$

where $Z = \Phi\left(\frac{\mu_g}{\sigma_g}\right)$ is a normalisation factor, and Φ is the cumulative distribution function of the standard normal distribution.

Discrete Bernoulli distribution

Setlow (2013, 2014) explains that some spores can be described as superdormant because they have very low germinant receptor levels and germinate extremely slowly, taking many hours or even days. Therefore, a second choice for the germination rate distribution is proposed here, which assumes that the population of spores can be roughly split into two discrete groups, type A and type B, with type A having a faster germination rate than type B. Here, type A corresponds to the spores with "typical" germinant receptor levels, and type B corresponds to spores with significantly lower levels. This is represented here as a discrete Bernoulli distribution with probability mass function as follows

$$f_B(g) = \begin{cases} \varepsilon & \text{if } g = g_A, \\ 1 - \varepsilon & \text{if } g = g_B, \end{cases}$$
(3.1.2)

for some parameter values $g_A > g_B$ and $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$.

3.1.2 Number of intracellular spores and newly germinated bacteria

The transition probability from state $i \in S$ to state $j \in S$ in time t is defined by,

$$p_{ij}(t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = j \mid X(0) = i).$$
(3.1.3)

We are interested in the dynamics of the process when the initial state is $X(0) = 1_S$, representing an intracellular spore which was just phagocytosed. Therefore, when the initial state is $i = 1_S$, the first index will be omitted in the notation, so

that the probability that the process is in state j at time t, given that it started with one spore, is denoted by

$$p_j(t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = j \mid X(0) = 1_S).$$
 (3.1.4)

To describe the dynamics of the germination-maturation process, one can consider the transient state probabilities, $p_j(t)$, for each of the states, $j \in \{1_S, 1_{NGB}\}$. These probabilities obey the following Kolmogorov differential equations, with initial conditions $p_{1_S}(0) = 1$ and $p_{1_{NGB}}(0) = 0$,

$$\frac{dp_{1_S}}{dt} = -gp_{1_S},\tag{3.1.5}$$

$$\frac{dp_{1_{NGB}}}{dt} = gp_{1_S} - (g + \tilde{\mu})p_{1_{NGB}}.$$
(3.1.6)

If a phagocyte engulfs a spore with germination rate g at time t = 0, then the cell will contain one spore at time t, if $X(t) = 1_S$, and zero spores if $X(t) \neq 1_S$. Hence, the mean number of intracellular spores at time t is equal to $p_{1_S}(t)$. Similarly, the mean number of intracellular newly germinated bacteria at time t is equal to $p_{1_{NGB}}(t)$. These are given by the solutions to Eqs. (3.1.5) and (3.1.6),

$$p_{1_S}(t) = e^{-gt}, (3.1.7)$$

$$p_{1_{NGB}}(t) = \frac{g}{\tilde{\mu}} \Big(e^{-gt} - e^{-(g+\tilde{\mu})t} \Big), \qquad (3.1.8)$$

for any $t \geq 0$.

Given the truncated normal distribution for the germination rate, the mean number of spores inside the infected cell at time $t \ge 0$ is given by

$$S(t) = \int_0^{+\infty} f_G(g) p_{1_S}(t) \, dg$$

=
$$\int_0^{+\infty} f_G(g) e^{-gt} \, dg$$

=
$$\frac{1}{Z} \exp\left(\frac{\sigma_g^2 t^2}{2} - \mu_g t\right) \Phi\left(\frac{\mu_g - \sigma_g^2 t}{\sigma_g}\right).$$
 (3.1.9)

Similarly, the mean number of newly germinated bacteria inside the infected cell

at time $t \ge 0$ is given by

$$B_{NGB}(t) = \int_{0}^{+\infty} f_{G}(g) p_{1_{NGB}}(t) dg$$

= $\int_{0}^{+\infty} f_{G}(g) \frac{g}{\tilde{\mu}} \left(e^{-gt} - e^{-(g+\tilde{\mu})t} \right) dg$
= $\frac{1}{\tilde{\mu}Z} (1 - e^{-\tilde{\mu}t}) \left[\frac{\sigma_{g}}{\sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-\frac{\mu_{g}^{2}}{2\sigma_{g}^{2}}} + (\mu_{g} - \sigma_{g}^{2}t) \exp\left(\frac{\sigma_{g}^{2}t^{2}}{2} - \mu_{g}t\right) \Phi\left(\frac{\mu_{g} - \sigma_{g}^{2}t}{\sigma_{g}}\right) \right]$
(3.1.10)

For the Bernoulli distribution, the mean number of spores and newly germinated bacteria inside the infected cell at time $t \ge 0$ are, respectively,

$$S(t) = \varepsilon e^{-g_A t} + (1 - \varepsilon) e^{-g_B t},$$

$$B_{NGB}(t) = \frac{\varepsilon g_A}{\widetilde{\mu}} \Big[e^{-g_A t} - e^{-(g_A + \widetilde{\mu})t} \Big] + \frac{(1 - \varepsilon) g_B}{\widetilde{\mu}} \Big(e^{-g_B t} - e^{-(g_B + \widetilde{\mu})t} \Big).$$
(3.1.11)

3.1.3 Probabilities and times to reach absorbing states

The CTMC in Figure 3.1 has two absorbing states, R and 0, which denote rupture and recovery of the host cell, respectively. In this section I show how to compute the probability of either rupture or recovery of the cell, and the probability density functions of the recovery and rupture times. I also explain how to compute the conditional mean times taken to reach each of the two cellular fates.

The transient probabilities for the states $j \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0, R\}$, obey the following system of Kolmogorov differential equations

$$\frac{dp_{1}}{dt} = gp_{1_{NGB}} + 2\mu p_{2} - (\lambda + \mu + \gamma)p_{1},
\frac{dp_{j}}{dt} = \lambda(j-1)p_{j-1} + \mu(j+1)p_{j+1} - (\lambda + \mu + \gamma)jp_{j}, \quad \text{for } j \ge 2,
\frac{dp_{0}}{dt} = \tilde{\mu}p_{1_{NGB}} + \mu p_{1},
\frac{dp_{R}}{dt} = \sum_{j=1}^{+\infty} \gamma jp_{j}.$$
(3.1.12)

The long-term probabilities of recovery or rupture for an infected cell, starting from any state $i \in S$ can be denoted, respectively, by

$$r_i^0 = \lim_{t \to +\infty} p_{i,0}(t), \qquad r_i^R = \lim_{t \to +\infty} p_{i,R}(t).$$
 (3.1.13)

These probabilities can also be expressed in terms of the times it takes the process \mathfrak{X} to reach states 0 and R, respectively. In particular, one can denote the times taken for the process to travel from state i to states 0 or R, respectively, by

$$T_i^0 = \inf\{t \ge 0 : X(t) = 0 \mid X(0) = i\}, \quad T_i^R = \inf\{t \ge 0 : X(t) = R \mid X(0) = i\}.$$
(3.1.14)

Since there is a choice of two possible absorbing fates (recovery or rupture), the random variables T_i^0 and T_i^R may be infinite with non-zero probability. That is, the time to recovery, T_i^0 , will be infinite if the process ends in the rupture state, and vice versa. Thus, we can write

$$p_{i,0}(t) = \mathbb{P}(T_i^0 \le t), \qquad p_{i,R}(t) = \mathbb{P}(T_i^R \le t),$$
 (3.1.15)

and

$$r_i^0 = \mathbb{P}(T_i^0 < +\infty) = 1 - \mathbb{P}(T_i^R < +\infty) = 1 - r_i^R, \qquad (3.1.16)$$

where r_i^0 and r_i^R represent the recovery and rupture probabilities, respectively. Carruthers *et al.* (2020) studied a very similar process to the one described here, for the non-sporulating bacteria *F. tularensis*. This section makes use some of their results. For instance, survival analysis allowed Carruthers *et al.* (2020) to show that the probability density function of the random variable T_1^R (the rupture time starting from state 1, representing a single fully vegetative bacterium), is given by

$$f_{T_1^R}(t) = \frac{\gamma(b-a)^2 e^{-\lambda(b-a)t}}{[b-1+(1-a)e^{-\lambda(b-a)t}]^2}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(3.1.17)

with

$$a = \frac{(\lambda + \mu + \gamma) - \sqrt{(\lambda + \mu + \gamma)^2 - 4\mu\lambda}}{2\lambda},$$

$$b = \frac{(\lambda + \mu + \gamma) + \sqrt{(\lambda + \mu + \gamma)^2 - 4\mu\lambda}}{2\lambda}.$$
(3.1.18)

They also showed that the probability that a cell eventually ruptures, starting in state 1 with one vegetative bacterium, is $r_1^R = 1 - a$, and the probability that a cell eventually recovers is $r_1^0 = a$. One can adapt these results to the model studied here with the help of first-step analysis, to find the probabilities of rupture and recovery starting with one initial spore in state 1_S . If a phagocyte is infected with a spore at time t = 0, then at some time point, the initial spore will germinate, transitioning to the intermediate state of newly germinated bacterium (NGB). At some later time, the NGB will either die, with probability $\tilde{\mu}/(\tilde{\mu}+g)$, or will mature into a vegetative bacterium with probability $g/(\tilde{\mu}+g)$. Since it is certain that the first step of the process will be the transition from spore to newly germinated bacterium, the probability of eventual recovery or rupture starting from state 1_S is the same as the probability of recovery or rupture starting from state 1_{NGB} . The only way that the process will eventually reach the rupture state is if the newly germinated bacterium matures into a vegetative bacterium, and then the cell eventually ruptures starting from state 1. On the other hand, the cell can recover if either the newly germinated bacterium dies before it matures into a vegetative bacterium, or the newly germinated bacterium matures and the cell eventually recovers starting from state 1. In particular, given a germination rate q for the initial spore, the probabilities for rupture and recovery, starting from state 1_S , are given by

$$r_{1_{S}}^{R}(g) = r_{1_{NGB}}^{R}(g) = \frac{g}{\tilde{\mu} + g}r_{1}^{R} = \frac{g(1-a)}{\tilde{\mu} + g},$$

$$r_{1_{S}}^{0}(g) = r_{1_{NGB}}^{0}(g) = \frac{\tilde{\mu}}{\tilde{\mu} + g} + \frac{g}{\tilde{\mu} + g}r_{1}^{0} = \frac{\tilde{\mu} + ga}{\tilde{\mu} + g}.$$
(3.1.19)

One can also derive the probability density functions of the time to rupture and the time to recovery. These shed light on the distribution of times to rupture and recovery across cells that have been infected with one spore. In what follows, the random variable for the time to transition from state i to state j is denoted by $T_i^j = \inf\{t \ge 0 : X(t) = j \mid X(0) = i\}$, and the probability density function for this random variable is denoted by $f_{T_i^j}(t)$.

First, let us consider the total time for the initial intracellular spore to germinate and mature into a vegetative bacterium, given by the random variable $T_{1_s}^1$, with probability density function, $f_{T_{1_S}^1}(t)$. This function will be needed later to calculate the probability density function of the times to rupture and recovery. To find the function $f_{T_{1_S}^1}(t)$, let $F_{T_{1_S}^1}(t) = \mathbb{P}(T_{1_S}^1 \leq t)$ be the probability that the cell has reached state 1 by time t, given that the germination rate of the initial spore is equal to g. Let us consider a small time step Δt , such that only one transition can occur in the interval $(t, t + \Delta t)$. If the cell has not entered state 1, representing a vegetative bacterium, before time t, then it will only be possible to enter state 1 before time $t + \Delta t$ if the cell is in state 1_{NGB} at time t, then the probability to transition to a vegetative bacterium between time t and $t + \Delta t$ is $g\Delta t$. Hence,

$$F_{T_{1_S}^1}(t + \Delta t) = F_{T_{1_S}^1}(t) + p_{1_{NGB}}(t)g\Delta t.$$
(3.1.20)

The function $F_{T_{1_S}^1}(t)$ is the cumulative distribution function of the random variable, $T_{1_S}^1$, for the time that the process takes to reach a vegetative bacterium, starting from one spore. Therefore, the probability density function for this random variable is

$$f_{T_{1_S}^1}(t;g) = \frac{dF_{T_{1_S}^1}(t)}{dt} = g \ p_{1_{NGB}}(t) = \frac{g^2}{\tilde{\mu}} \Big(e^{-gt} - e^{-(g+\tilde{\mu})t} \Big), \quad t \ge 0 \ , \qquad (3.1.21)$$

where it is written explicitly that $f_{T_{1_S}^1}$ is a function of the germination rate g. It can be verified that

$$\mathbb{P}(T_{1_S}^1 < +\infty) = \int_0^{+\infty} f_{T_{1_S}^1}(t;g) \ dt = \frac{g}{g + \tilde{\mu}}, \tag{3.1.22}$$

which is the probability that the process will eventually reach state 1, or equivalently, the probability that a spore will mature into a vegetative bacterium instead of being cleared by the infected cell.

Time to recovery

Here I show how to compute the probability density function, $f_{T_{1_S}^0}(t)$, for the time to recovery of an infected cell starting with one spore. Following the same

approach as above, the probability density function for the random variable $T_{1_S}^0$, given that the spore has germination rate g, is

$$f_{T_{1_S}^0}(t;g) = \frac{dF_{T_{1_S}^0}(t)}{dt} = \tilde{\mu}p_{1_{NGB}}(t) + \mu p_1(t)$$

$$= g\left(e^{-gt} - e^{-(g+\tilde{\mu})t}\right) + \mu \int_0^t f_{T_{1_S}^1}(s;g)p_{1,1}(t-s) \ ds, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(3.1.23)

where $p_{1,1}(t)$ is the probability that the process, starting in state 1, is in state 1 at time t, and can be derived from results of Carruthers *et al.* (2020) as follows,

$$p_{1,1}(t) = \frac{(a-b)^2 e^{-\lambda(b-a)t}}{(ae^{-\lambda(b-a)t} - b)^2},$$
(3.1.24)

with a and b defined in Eq. (3.1.18). Note that the probability density function for the time to recovery from state 1 can be written as

$$f_{T_1^0}(t) = \mu p_{1,1}(t). \tag{3.1.25}$$

When the germination rate follows a continuous Gaussian distribution (see Eq. (3.1.1)), the probability density of the recovery time starting from state 1_S is given by

$$f_{T_{1_S}^0}(t) = \int_0^{+\infty} f_G(g) f_{T_{1_S}^0}(t;g) \, dg.$$
(3.1.26)

Alternatively, if the germination rate follows a discrete Bernoulli distribution (see Eq. (3.1.2)), the probability density of recovery times is given by

$$f_{T_{1_S}^0}(t) = \varepsilon f_{T_{1_S}^0}(t; g_A) + (1 - \varepsilon) f_{T_{1_S}^0}(t; g_B).$$
(3.1.27)

The probability density of recovery times yields the distribution of recovery times across cells, since each phagocyte is assumed to be initially infected by a single spore. To gain insights into the expected time of recovery, one can also compute the conditional mean time to recovery of an infected cell, which is the expected time to recovery, given that the cell eventually recovers. This is denoted by $\mathbb{E}[T_{1_S}^0 \mid T_{1_S}^0 < +\infty]$, given that the eventual recovery of a cell is equivalent to its recovery time being finite. For any initial state $i \in S$, one can define the restricted mean time to recovery as $\tau_i^0 = \mathbb{E}[T_i^0 \cdot \delta_{T_i^0 < +\infty}]$, where δ_A is equal to 1 if A is satisfied and 0 otherwise. Then the conditional mean time to recovery, starting from state $i \in S$, is defined by

$$\mathbb{E}[T_i^0 \mid T_i^0 < +\infty] = \frac{\tau_i^0}{r_i^0}.$$
(3.1.28)

Hence, in order to calculate the conditional expectation, $\mathbb{E}[T_{1_S}^0 \mid T_{1_S}^0 < +\infty]$, one must restrict the sample space of $T_{1_S}^0$ to finite values, and divide by the probability that the recovery time is finite. The set of finite recovery times can be partitioned into the set where $T_{1_S}^1 = +\infty$ and the set where $T_{1_S}^1 < +\infty$. In other words, the cell can either recover without ever containing vegetative bacteria, or the cell can recover after having contained at least one vegetative bacterium. Therefore, the restricted mean time to recovery can be written as follows

$$\tau_{1_S}^0 = \mathbb{E}[T_{1_S}^0 \cdot \delta_{T_{1_S}^1 = +\infty}] + \mathbb{E}[T_{1_S}^0 \cdot \delta_{T_{1_S}^1 < +\infty} \cdot \delta_{T_1^0 < +\infty}].$$

Using the fact that $T_{1_S}^0 \cdot \delta_{T_{1_S}^1 < +\infty} \cdot \delta_{T_1^0 < +\infty} = (T_{1_S}^1 + T_1^0) \cdot \delta_{T_{1_S}^1 < +\infty} \cdot \delta_{T_1^0 < +\infty}$, and that $T_{1_S}^1$ and T_1^0 are independent, one finds that the restricted mean time to recovery for a cell infected with one spore with germination rate g, is

$$\begin{aligned} \tau_{1_{S}}^{0}(g) &= \left(\frac{1}{g} + \frac{1}{\tilde{\mu} + g}\right) \frac{\tilde{\mu}}{\tilde{\mu} + g} + \mathbb{E}[T_{1_{S}}^{1} \cdot \delta_{T_{1_{S}}^{1} < +\infty}] \mathbb{P}(T_{1}^{0} < +\infty) \\ &+ \mathbb{E}[T_{1}^{0} \cdot \delta_{T_{1}^{0} < +\infty}] \mathbb{P}(T_{1_{S}}^{1} < +\infty) \\ &= \frac{\tilde{\mu}(\tilde{\mu} + 2g)}{g(\tilde{\mu} + g)^{2}} + a \int_{0}^{+\infty} tf_{T_{1_{S}}^{1}}(t;g) \ dt + \frac{g}{g + \tilde{\mu}} \int_{0}^{+\infty} tf_{T_{1}^{0}}(t) \ dt \\ &= \frac{g}{\tilde{\mu} + g} \left[\frac{(\tilde{\mu} + 2g)(ga + \tilde{\mu})}{g^{2}(\tilde{\mu} + g)} + \frac{1}{\lambda} \log\left(\frac{b}{b - a}\right) \right], \end{aligned}$$
(3.1.29)

where I have made use of Eqs. (3.1.21), (3.1.22), and (3.1.25). The values a and b are defined in Eq. (3.1.18).

With this restricted mean time at hand, and the probability of recovery in Eq. (3.1.19), one can use Eq. (3.1.28) to find the conditional mean time until recovery for the two different distributions of the germination rate. In particular, when the germination rate follows the continuous Gaussian distribution in

Eq. (3.1.1), the conditional mean time to recovery for an infected cell starting with one spore is given by

$$\mathbb{E}[T_{1_S}^0 \mid T_{1_S}^0 < +\infty] = \frac{\int_0^{+\infty} f_G(g)\tau_{1_S}^0(g) \, dg}{\int_0^{+\infty} f_G(g)r_{1_S}^0(g) \, dg}.$$
(3.1.30)

Alternatively, if one considers the discrete Bernoulli distribution for the germination rate, the conditional mean time to recovery is given by

$$\mathbb{E}[T_{1_S}^0 \mid T_{1_S}^0 < +\infty] = \frac{\varepsilon \tau_{1_S}^0(g_A) + (1-\varepsilon)\tau_{1_S}^0(g_B)}{\varepsilon r_{1_S}^0(g_A) + (1-\varepsilon)r_{1_S}^0(g_B)}.$$
(3.1.31)

Time to rupture

The time taken for the initial phagocytosed spore to transition into a vegetative bacterium is given by the random variable $T_{1_S}^1$ and the time from vegetative bacterium to rupture is denoted by T_1^R . Thus, the total time between the cell engulfing a spore, and the time of rupture, is $T_{1_S}^R = T_{1_S}^1 + T_1^R$. The corresponding probability density function for $T_{1_S}^1$ was given by $f_{T_{1_S}^1}(t;g)$ in Eq. (3.1.21), and the probability density function for the rupture time starting from one vegetative bacterium was given by $f_{T_1^R}(t)$ in Eq. (3.1.17). One can convolve these two functions to find the probability density function for the total time to rupture, giving

$$f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t;g) = \int_0^t f_{T_{1_S}^1}(s;g) f_{T_1^R}(t-s) \ ds.$$
(3.1.32)

When the germination rate across spores follows the continuous Gaussian distribution, the density of rupture times is given by

$$f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t) = \int_0^{+\infty} f_G(g) f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t;g) \, dg.$$
(3.1.33)

Alternatively, in the discrete Bernoulli case, the density of rupture times is given by

$$f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t) = \varepsilon f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t; g_A) + (1 - \varepsilon) f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t; g_B).$$
(3.1.34)

As done previously for recovery, one can also calculate the conditional mean time to rupture, denoted $\mathbb{E}[T_{1_S}^R \mid T_{1_S}^R < +\infty]$ and defined similarly to Eq. (3.1.28) with 0 replaced by R. Since the random variables $T_{1_S}^1$ and T_1^R are independent, it can be shown that the restricted mean time to rupture, for a cell initially infected with a spore with germination rate g, is

$$\begin{aligned} \tau_{1_{S}}^{R}(g) &= \mathbb{E}[T_{1_{S}}^{1} \cdot \delta_{T_{1_{S}}^{1} < +\infty}] \mathbb{P}(T_{1}^{R} < +\infty) + \mathbb{E}[T_{1}^{R} \cdot \delta_{T_{1}^{R} < +\infty}] \mathbb{P}(T_{1_{S}}^{1} < +\infty) \\ &= (1-a) \int_{0}^{+\infty} t f_{T_{1_{S}}^{1}}(t;g) \ dt + \frac{g}{g+\widetilde{\mu}} \int_{0}^{+\infty} t f_{T_{1}^{R}}(t) \ dt \\ &= \frac{g}{\widetilde{\mu} + g} \bigg[\frac{(\widetilde{\mu} + 2g)(1-a)}{g(\widetilde{\mu} + g)} + \frac{1}{\lambda} \log\bigg(\frac{b-a}{b-1}\bigg) \bigg], \end{aligned}$$
(3.1.35)

where I have made use of Eqs. (3.1.21), (3.1.22) and (3.1.17). The values a and b are defined in Eq. (3.1.18).

Given this restricted mean time, and the probability of rupture from Eq. (3.1.19), one can use Eq. (3.1.28), with 0 replaced by R, to find the conditional mean time until rupture, for the two different distributions of the germination rate. In particular, when the germination rate across spores follows a continuous Gaussian distribution, the conditional mean time to rupture is of the same form as Eq. (3.1.30), with 0 replaced by R. Similarly, if one considers the discrete Bernoulli distribution for the germination rate, the conditional mean time to rupture is of the same form as Eq. (3.1.31), with 0 replaced by R.

3.1.4 Rupture size distribution

For an infected cell described by the CTMC \mathfrak{X} it is possible to find the probability distribution of its *rupture size*, which is the number of bacteria released into the extracellular environment from the infected cell. If the time for the process to enter state 0 is finite, then the rupture size is equal to 0, indicating that the host cell recovers and does not release any bacteria. On the other hand, if the time to reach state R, denoted by $T_{1_S}^R$, is finite, and $X(T_{1_S}^R - \Delta t) = n$ for small and positive Δt , this means that the process transitions into the rupture state from state $n \in \mathbb{N}$. This corresponds to the death and rupture of the host cell, and the release of n bacteria into the extracellular environment. Let R_i^n denote the probability that the cell will release n bacteria in total, given that the process

starts at state $i \in S$. This is defined as

$$R_{i}^{n} = \begin{cases} \mathbb{P}(T_{i}^{0} < +\infty), & \text{for } n = 0, \\ \mathbb{P}((T_{i}^{R} < +\infty) \text{ and } (X(T_{i}^{R} - \Delta t) = n)), & \text{for } n \in \mathbb{N}. \end{cases}$$
(3.1.36)

With this definition, R_i^0 is the probability that the cell recovers, so $r_i^0 = R_i^0$. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, R_i^n is the probability that the cell ruptures and releases n bacteria, so the overall probability of rupture is $r_i^R = \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} R_i^n$. For states $i \in \mathbb{N}$, the probabilities R_i^n do not depend on the germination rate, g. However for $i \in \{1_S, 1_{NGB}\}$, these probabilities do depend on the germination rate, and so will be denoted by $R_{1_S}^n(g)$ and $R_{1_{NGB}}^n(g)$.

One can use the method of Karlin & Tavaré (1982) to find the probabilities R_1^n , as follows. If the cell begins with a vegetative bacterium, so that X(0) = 1, then for a small time interval $\Delta t \to 0$, one has,

$$\mathbb{P}((X(t) = n) \text{ and } (t < T_1^R \le t + \Delta t)) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = n)\mathbb{P}(t < T_1^R \le t + \Delta t \mid X(t) = n)$$
$$= p_{1,n}(t)n\gamma\Delta t,$$
(3.1.37)

since if the cell contains n bacteria at time t, the probability of rupture between time t and $t + \Delta t$ is $n\gamma\Delta t$. An expression for $p_{1,n}(t)$, which is the probability that a cell contains n bacteria at time t, given that it contains one bacterium at time 0, was given by Carruthers *et al.* (2020),

$$p_{1,n}(t) = \frac{(b-a)^2 e^{-\lambda(b-a)t} (e^{-\lambda(b-a)t} - 1)^{n-1}}{(ae^{-\lambda(b-a)t} - b)^{n+1}}, \qquad n \ge 1.$$
(3.1.38)

Hence for an infected phagocyte starting with one vegetative bacterium, the probability that the cell releases $n \ge 1$ bacteria, R_1^n , is then

$$R_1^n = \int_0^{+\infty} p_{1,n}(t) n\gamma \ dt = \frac{(1-a)(b-1)}{b^n}, \tag{3.1.39}$$

with a and b defined in Eq. (3.1.18). Moreover, a first-step argument allows one to obtain the probability $R_{1_S}^n(g)$ from R_1^n . For $n \ge 1$ and germination rate g, one has

$$R_{1_S}^n(g) = R_{1_{NGB}}^n(g) = \frac{g}{\tilde{\mu} + g} R_1^n.$$
(3.1.40)

When the germination rate across spores follows the continuous Gaussian distribution, the probability that the rupture size of a cell initially infected with one spore is equal to $n \in \mathbb{N}$ bacteria, is given by

$$R_{1_{S}}^{n} = \begin{cases} \int_{0}^{+\infty} f_{G}(g) \frac{\tilde{\mu} + ga}{\tilde{\mu} + g} \, dg, & n = 0, \\ \\ R_{1}^{n} \int_{0}^{+\infty} f_{G}(g) \frac{g}{\tilde{\mu} + g} \, dg, & n \ge 1. \end{cases}$$
(3.1.41)

Alternatively, if one considers the discrete Bernoulli distribution for the germination rate, the probability that the rupture size of a cell initially infected with one spore is equal to $n \in \mathbb{N}$ bacteria, is given by

$$R_{1_{S}}^{n} = \begin{cases} \frac{\varepsilon(\tilde{\mu} + g_{A}a)}{\tilde{\mu} + g_{A}} + \frac{(1 - \varepsilon)(\tilde{\mu} + g_{B}a)}{\tilde{\mu} + g_{B}}, & n = 0, \\ R_{1}^{n} \left(\frac{\varepsilon g_{A}}{\tilde{\mu} + g_{A}} + \frac{(1 - \varepsilon)g_{B}}{\tilde{\mu} + g_{B}}\right), & n \ge 1. \end{cases}$$
(3.1.42)

3.1.5 Number of intracellular vegetative bacteria

Given a particular germination rate g for the phagocytosed spore, the mean number of intracellular vegetative bacteria at time t is denoted here by $B_v(t;g)$, where

$$B_{v}(t;g) = \sum_{j=1}^{+\infty} jp_{j}(t) = \frac{1}{\gamma} \frac{dp_{R}(t)}{dt},$$
(3.1.43)

with the second equality arising from Eq. (3.1.12). Since $p_R(t)$ represents the cumulative distribution function of the rupture time starting with one spore, this means that the average number of vegetative bacteria is proportional to the probability density function of the rupture time. That is, the mean number of vegetative bacteria at time t, given germination rate g, is

$$B_v(t;g) = \frac{f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t;g)}{\gamma}.$$
(3.1.44)

Once this is averaged over the possible values of the germination rate, g, for either germination rate distribution hypothesis, the mean number of vegetative bacteria inside a cell at time t, is given by

$$B_v(t) = \frac{f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t)}{\gamma},$$
 (3.1.45)

where $f_{T_{1_S}^R}(t)$ is defined in Eqs. (3.1.33) and (3.1.34) for the two germination rate distributions.

3.2 Parameter calibration

This section makes use of experimental data from *in vitro* studies to calibrate the intracellular model and to compare the two hypotheses of germination heterogeneity in their ability to describe the data. I have performed Approximate Bayesian Computation Sequential Monte Carlo (ABC-SMC) (Toni *et al.* (2009)) to estimate the model parameters.

3.2.1 Experimental data

The main experimental data set used for the calibration comes from an *in vitro* study by Kang *et al.* (2005), that was discussed by Pantha *et al.* (2018) and used to calibrate their ODE model. In the experiment 10^6 murine peritoneal macrophages were incubated with different numbers of Sterne 34F2 strain spores for 30 minutes, during which time phagocytosis occurred (Kang *et al.* (2005)). The ratio of spores to cells in the solution at the start of the incubation period is called the multiplicity of infection (MOI) and in this case the four MOIs considered were spore to macrophage ratios of 1:1, 1:2, 1:10 and 1:20, corresponding to the initial number of spores in the solution of 10^6 , 5×10^5 , 10^5 , and 5×10^4 . At the end of 30 minutes, the solutions were washed, so no extracellular spores remained, and no more spores were phagocytosed after this time. Then the solutions were incubated with an antibacterial agent called gentamicin for 30 minutes to remove any extracellular bacteria. At various time points after this, samples of parallel replicates of the experiment were washed and the number of intracellular spores and bacteria determined.

While in reality cells could phagocytose more than one spore each in this experiment, this is less likely to happen when the average number of spores per cell in the solution is low. Therefore only the data for MOI 1:2, 1:10 and 1:20 have been used to perform the parameter calibration, since these low MOIs will be more consistent with the model assumption in Section 3.1 that each macrophage

engulfs at most one spore, leading to the initial condition for the model in Figure 3.1. Still, once the posterior samples of the parameters are obtained, the model predictions will be compared to the MOI 1:1 data, as a qualitative validation.

The experiment described above was also performed using a germinationdeficient strain of *B. anthracis* spores, in which spore germination is inhibited. The average spore counts at one hour from two duplicate samples that used the germination-deficient strain are provided in Table 3.2. The number of spores of the germination-deficient strain would have remained unchanged between 0.5 hours and 1 hour, because they will not have germinated, and all extracellular spores were removed by washing at 0.5 hours, so there would have been no more phagocytosis after this time. Thus, if one assumes that there is no difference in spore phagocytosis rates between the germination-deficient and Sterne strains, one concludes that the spore counts for the germination-deficient strain are a good representation of the total number of Sterne strain spores that would have been phagocytosed during the first 0.5 hours of the experiment for each MOI. In the parameter calibration for their Phase II subsystem model, Pantha et al. (2018) used these numbers of intracellular spores from the germination-deficient experiment as the initial condition for the intracellular dynamics. The justification given is that germination does not seem to be a dominating process at 0.5hours, so the number of spores of the Sterne strain at 0.5 hours will be similar to the number of germination-deficient spores at the same time point. Therefore, I have made the same assumption, that no germination of the Sterne strain spores has occurred before 0.5 hours. Because of this, the estimates for g_A and g_B in the discrete Bernoulli model should be interpreted with this 30 min delay in mind, and in particular the estimated germination rates might be slightly overestimated as a result. However, this delay could possibly be interpreted as a time-lag after phagocytosis for the activation of germination to occur. Furthermore, after learning about the parameters with ABC-SMC inference, it can be seen that even the spores with a quicker germination rate (type A) take on average longer than an hour to germinate, so it seems (a posteriori) reasonable to assume that germination does not happen in the first 30 minutes of the experiment.

In the data from the experiment, time t = 0 corresponds to the start of the incubation period of cells and spores (Kang *et al.* (2005)). On the other hand,

MOI 1:2	139000
MOI 1:10	30500
MOI 1:20	13925

Intracellular germination-deficient spore count at one hour

Table 3.2: Data taken from Table 2 of Pantha *et al.* (2018), giving the average number of intracellular spores counted at 1 hour from two replicates of the experiment using spores of a germination-deficient strain of *B. anthracis*. The number of intracellular spores of the germination-deficient strain should have remained unchanged between 0.5 hours and 1 hour, because they cannot germinate, and all extracellular spores were removed by washing at 0.5 hours, so there would have been no more phagocytosis after that time. Note that the value for MOI 1:10 reported in Table 2 of Pantha *et al.* (2018) was inconsistent with that observed in their Figure 2, so the second one is used here, since it is more consistent with the trajectory over time for the spore counts in Figure 2 of Pantha *et al.* (2018) for MOI 1:10, and also so that my predictions are comparable with those of Pantha *et al.* (2018).

	Time (hours)	0	0.5	2.5	4.5	23.5
MOI 1:2	Number of spores	139000	105000	11400	10250	29500
	Number of bacteria	0	23000	67100	52250	20000
MOI 1:10	Number of spores	30500	27000	12000	9100	2750
	Number of bacteria	0	9500	14000	7650	2500
MOI 1:20	Number of spores	13925	7900	6450	3100	300
	Number of bacteria	0	6000	2250	1750	1000

Table 3.3: Data for the number of intracellular spores and bacteria present at different time points, which have been used to perform ABC-SMC. These data have been taken from Tables 2 and 3 of Pantha *et al.* (2018), although time points are shifted by 30 *min* to account for the first phase of the experiment where phagocytosis occurs. The initial conditions (t = 0) correspond to the values reported in Table 3.2 from the germination-deficient experiment. The counts at each time point are averages of two experimental replicates.

the intracellular model described in Section 3.1 considers a single host cell that begins with one intracellular spore, and t = 0 is assumed to be the start of the germination process of this spore. Since phagocytosis only occurs during the first 0.5 hours of the experiment, and it is assumed that germination does not occur until after the first 0.5 hours of the experiment, phagocytosis has not been explicitly included in the mathematical model in Section 3.1. Instead, the time points are modified so that t = 0.5 in the experiment corresponds to t = 0 in the model. That is, the number of intracellular spores from the germination-deficient experiment, given in Table 3.2, is taken to be the initial conditions for t = 0, and the data is used as it is shown in Table 3.3.

Some of the model parameters are not identifiable from the measurements of intracellular spore and bacterial counts alone, since, for instance, it is difficult to determine whether a reduction in the number of intracellular bacteria is due to bacterial death or macrophage rupture. Therefore, I have also used a small amount of data regarding the rupture time of cells from a study by Akoachere et al. (2007), in order to gain preliminary knowledge about some of the model parameters. Akoachere et al. (2007) examined macrophage-spore interactions by fluorescence microscopy. To do this, they used two different dyes, SYTO 13 and PI, which both bind to DNA. SYTO 13 is a green dye that is cell permeable, whereas PI is a red dye that is impermeable to cell membranes. Therefore, when staining macrophages with these dyes, the nucleus of healthy cells shows green fluorescence and the nucleus of dead cells shows red fluorescence. After infecting murine macrophages with *B. anthracis* Sterne strain spores at a spore to macrophage ratio (MOI) of 20:1, they observed 20% PI-positive (ruptured) macrophages at 3.5 hours after exposure, and 90% at 7 hours after exposure, respectively. I fit the intracellular model to these data and used the results to inform the selection of some of the prior distributions to be used in the fitting with the data in Table 3.3.

3.2.2 Sensitivity analysis

Before performing parameter calibration, it is useful to investigate the effects that the model parameters have on the model output. To do this, I have used the

Sobol approach to global sensitivity analysis (Sobol (1993)). This allows one to quantify how variation in the parameter values affects the variation in the model output. I have focused on the model outputs of the expected number of spores and bacteria present inside a single cell over time, making use of the expressions in Sections 3.1.2 and 3.1.5. The sensitivity indices have been evaluated for times up to 24 hours, corresponding to the length of the time-course of the data in Table 3.3, which will be used in the parameter calibration. First-order and total-order sensitivity indices are presented. The first-order indices measure the contribution to the variance of the model output from varying each parameter alone. The total-order indices measure the total contribution to the output variance caused by each parameter, including both from the effect of varying the parameter alone, and the effect of all higher order interactions, which are found from varying the parameter along with groups of other parameters.

Model with continuous Gaussian germination rate distribution

The top row of plots in Figure 3.2 shows the first-order (S_1) and total-order (S_T) sensitivity indices of each model parameter, for the model with a truncated Gaussian germination rate distribution, when we consider the model output as the mean number of intracellular spores. It can be seen that variance in the parameter μ_g , corresponding to the most likely value for the germination rate of a given spore, plays a large part in contributing to the output variance. Variance in the standard deviation, σ_g , of the Gaussian distribution also has some effect on the output variance. The sensitivity indices of μ_g and σ_g are time-dependent. At early times the expected number of spores in the cell mostly depends on the mode of the germination rate distribution. Then at later times, the expected number of spores becomes gradually more dependent on the variance of the germination rate distribution. Apart from μ_g and σ_g , none of the other parameters have any influence on the output variance since they do not appear in the expression for the mean number of spores.

The sensitivity indices corresponding to the model output of the mean number of intracellular bacteria are shown in the bottom row of Figure 3.2. The parameters λ and γ affect the bacteria model output most significantly. These



Sobol indices for the timecourse of intracellular spores

Figure 3.2: Plots of the first-order (S_1) and total-order (S_T) Sobol sensitivity indices for each parameter in the model with the truncated Gaussian germination rate distribution. The sensitivity indices indicate the importance of each parameter in describing the dynamics of intracellular spores and bacteria, on the top and bottom row of plots respectively, during the first 24 hours of infection. The solid lines represent the Sobol indices of each parameter over time, and the shaded regions indicate 95% confidence intervals. The ranges over which each parameter is varied are: $\mu_g \in [10^{-2}, 10]$, $\tilde{\mu} \in [10^{-4}, 10]$, $\lambda \in [10^{-1.5}, 10]$, $\mu \in [10^{-4}, 10]$, and $\gamma \in [10^{-4}, 1]$.

Spores			Bacteria			
Parameter	Units	S_T mean	Parameter	Units	S_T mean	
μ_g	h^{-1}	0.89	λ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.78	
σ_g	h^{-1}	0.36	γ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.67	
λ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.00	μ_g	h^{-1}	0.37	
γ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.00	μ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.33	
μ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.00	σ_g	h^{-1}	0.22	
$\widetilde{\mu}$	h^{-1}	0.00	$\widetilde{\mu}$	h^{-1}	0.11	

Table 3.4: Means of the total-order Sobol sensitivity indices (S_T) over the whole time-course for each model parameter and variable in the model with the truncated Gaussian germination rate distribution. Parameters are listed in order of most to least important in the columns for each model variable. Values are given to 2 decimal places.

parameters have an increasing effect at later times, because the probability that the spore has germinated into a bacterium increases over time and the population of bacteria begins to be more affected by replication and the rupture of cells. The parameters concerning the germination of spores, μ_g and σ_g , provide a large contribution to the variance of the model output at the initial stages, when the initial spore begins to germinate, but the effect of these parameters diminishes at time progresses. The parameter μ also plays a fairly significant role in the model output, but less so than λ and γ . On the other hand, the death rate of newly germinated bacteria, $\tilde{\mu}$, has very small sensitivity indices over the entire time-course, indicating that it has very little effect on the model output. Since the uncertainty in the value of $\tilde{\mu}$ does not have a large contribution to the uncertainty of the model output, the need to reduce the uncertainty in the value of this parameter through performing the parameter calibration is less important than for other parameters.

For both the spores and bacteria model outputs, the plots show that the total-order indices are generally larger than the first-order indices, indicating that higher order interactions are having an effect on the output variance. The means of S_T over the whole time-course for each parameter and model variable are reported in Table 3.4, to indicate which parameters are the most influential overall for each model variable.

Model with discrete Bernoulli germination rate distribution

The top row of plots in Figure 3.3 shows the first-order and total-order Sobol indices for the model with a Bernoulli germination rate distribution, when we consider the model output as the mean number of intracellular spores. It can be seen that the variance in the germination rates, g_A and g_B , contributes the most to the variance in the model output, since these parameters determine how quickly the spores germinate into bacteria. When calculating these sensitivity indices, g_A and g_B have been varied over the same ranges and it has not been specified that g_A is larger than g_B . Therefore the two germination rates can be interchanged without changing the model. Thus, due to this symmetry, the firstorder sensitivity index for ε is zero. When interactions between parameters are considered, the sensitivity index for ε is non-zero, since this parameter affects the proportion of spores associated with each germination rate. Hence varying ε will change how quickly spores are expected to germinate, when the germination rates are also allowed to vary. Interestingly, the Sobol indices in the top row of Figure 3.3 are time-independent, in contrast with those in Figure 3.2 for the truncated Gaussian distribution. This is because the values of g_A , g_B , and ε determine how quickly the majority of spores germinate, as well as how spread out the germination rate distribution is. Therefore, even though the total variance of the spore output decreases with time, the portion of this variance that is explained by the uncertainty in each parameter stays the same, so that the sensitivity indices remain constant with time. As with the previous model, the sensitivity indices for all other parameters are exactly zero, since they do not affect the germination of spores, which is the only process that changes the size of the intracellular spore population.

For the model output of the expected number of intracellular bacteria, the sensitivity indices are shown in the bottom row of Figure 3.3. As in the previous model, the most influential parameters are the replication rate, λ , and the rupture rate, γ . In addition to λ and γ , the germination rates, g_A and g_B , are important for describing the mean number of intracellular bacteria, since these rates determine how quickly the bacteria population grows initially, as the spore germinates into a newly germinated bacterium and then a vegetative bacterium.



Sobol indices for the timecourse of intracellular spores

Figure 3.3: Plots of the first-order (S_1) and total-order (S_T) Sobol sensitivity indices for each parameter in the model with the Bernoulli germination rate distribution. These sensitivity indices indicate the importance of each parameter in describing the dynamics of intracellular spores and bacteria, on the top and bottom row of plots respectively, during the first 24 hours of infection. The solid lines represent the Sobol indices of each parameter over time, and the shaded regions indicate 95% confidence intervals. The ranges over which each parameter is varied are: $\varepsilon \in [0, 1], g_A \in [10^{-4}, 10], g_B \in [10^{-4}, 10], \tilde{\mu} \in [10^{-4}, 10], \lambda \in [10^{-1.5}, 10], \mu \in [10^{-4}, 10], and \gamma \in [10^{-4}, 1].$

Spores			Bacteria			
Parameter	Units	S_T mean	Parameter	Units	S_T mean	
g_A	h^{-1}	0.50	λ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.81	
g_B	h^{-1}	0.50	γ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.67	
ε	-	0.25	μ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.33	
λ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.00	g_A	h^{-1}	0.32	
γ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.00	g_B	h^{-1}	0.32	
μ	$(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$	0.00	ε	-	0.16	
$\widetilde{\mu}$	h^{-1}	0.00	$\widetilde{\mu}$	h^{-1}	0.09	

Table 3.5: Means of the total-order Sobol sensitivity indices (S_T) over the whole time-course for each model parameter and variable in the model with the Bernoulli germination rate distribution. Parameters are listed in order of most to least important in the columns for each model variable. Values are given to 2 decimal places.

Together with ε and $\tilde{\mu}$, they also determine with what probability a spore will survive the germination process to become a fully vegetative bacteria. The sensitivity analysis shows that the uncertainty in the death rate of newly germinated bacteria, $\tilde{\mu}$, does not have as much effect on the variance of the model output as the other parameters.

The means of S_T over the whole time-course for each parameter and model variable are reported in Table 3.5. Overall, the parameters that seem to be the most important are λ , γ , g_A and g_B . These are the parameters that one would hope to learn most about when performing parameter calibration.

3.2.3 Approximate Bayesian Computation Sequential Monte Carlo

Determination of prior distributions with data from Akoachere et al.

I have carried out parameter calibration for the intracellular model by means of Approximate Bayesian Computation Sequential Monte Carlo (ABC-SMC) (Toni *et al.* (2009)), and by making use of the spore and bacterial counts measured in experiments by Kang *et al.* (2005). However, I first leveraged rupture time

data from an experiment by Akoachere *et al.* (2007) to estimate potential prior distributions for some of the model parameters.

In order to compare the model with the observations from Akoachere *et al.* (2007) that 20% of cells had ruptured by 3.5 hours and 90% had ruptured by 7 hours, it is necessary to introduce a delay for phagocytosis into the model, because time t = 0 in this experiment represents the time when the macrophages and spores were placed in contact, rather than the time when the spores were phagocytosed. The process with a delay for phagocytosis is shown in Figure 3.4.

In order to estimate this delay for phagocytosis, I have used maximum likelihood estimation (MLE) to find an estimate for the phagocytosis rate of spores, using the data reported in Table 3.2. As described in Section 3.2.1, the values in Table 3.2 are assumed to be the numbers of spores that were phagocytosed within the first 0.5 hours of the experiment by Kang *et al.* (2005), for the three multiplicities of infection (MOI). Since there were the same number of macrophages in the experiment for each MOI, one can consider the same per spore phagocytosis rate, and obtain a single estimate for this rate. If we assume that each spore is independently phagocytosed at a rate ρh^{-1} , then the probability that a given spore has been phagocytosed before time t hours is $1 - e^{-\rho t}$. The initial number of extracellular spores was 5×10^5 , 10^5 , and 5×10^4 for MOI 1:2, 1:10, and 1:20, respectively. Therefore, the likelihood that the intracellular spore counts at 0.5 hours are equal to the values in Table 3.2, given phagocytosis rate ρ , is

$$\begin{split} L(\rho) = & \binom{5 \times 10^5}{139000} (1 - e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}})^{139000} (e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}})^{5 \times 10^5 - 139000} \\ & \times \binom{10^5}{30500} (1 - e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}})^{30500} (e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}})^{10^5 - 30500} \\ & \times \binom{5 \times 10^4}{13925} (1 - e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}})^{13925} (e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}})^{5 \times 10^4 - 13925} \end{split}$$

and the log-likelihood is given by

$$\log L(\rho) = 183425 \, \log(1 - e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}}) - 466575 \frac{\rho}{2},$$

which is maximised for a value of the per spore phagocytosis rate equal to $\rho = 0.66311 \ h^{-1}$. Figure 3.5 shows the estimated mean number of intracellular spores



Figure 3.4: Intracellular infection model with a delay for phagocytosis. This is the same as the model in Figure 3.1, with the addition of state E_S , which is the initial state here, representing one extracellular spore. The per spore phagocytosis rate is $\rho \ hours^{-1}$.



Figure 3.5: A comparison between model predictions of the mean number of intracellular spores for the first 0.5 hours of the experiments by Kang *et al.* (2005), and the observed mean number of intracellular spores provided in Table 3.2. These predictions have been obtained using the estimated per spore phagocytosis rate of $\rho = 0.66311 h^{-1}$.

over the first 0.5 hours of the experiment, with this value of the phagocytosis rate, ρ , for each of the three MOIs.

The process in Figure 3.4 starting with one extracellular spore has initial condition $X(0) = E_S$. For $i \in \{E_S, 1_S, 1_{NGB}\} \cup \mathbb{N}$, let $p_i(t)$ be the probability that the CTMC is in state i at time t, given that it started in state E_S . That is,

$$p_i(t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) = i \mid X(0) = E_S).$$

One can write the system of Kolmogorov differential equations for these state probabilities, given by

$$\begin{split} \frac{dp_{E_S}}{dt} &= -\rho p_{E_S}, \\ \frac{dp_{1_S}}{dt} &= \rho p_{E_S} - g p_{1_S}, \\ \frac{dp_{1_{NGB}}}{dt} &= g p_{1_S} - (g + \tilde{\mu}) p_{1_{NGB}}, \\ \frac{dp_1}{dt} &= g p_{1_{NGB}} + 2\mu p_2 - (\lambda + \mu + \gamma) p_1, \\ \frac{dp_i}{dt} &= \lambda (i - 1) p_{i-1} + \mu (i + 1) p_{i+1} - (\lambda + \mu + \gamma) i p_i, \quad \text{ for } i \ge 2. \end{split}$$

The first three equations can be easily solved to obtain, for $g \neq \rho$,

$$p_{E_S}(t) = e^{-\rho t},$$

$$p_{1_S}(t) = \frac{\rho}{g - \rho} (e^{-\rho t} - e^{-gt}),$$

$$p_{1_{NGB}}(t) = \frac{g\rho}{(g - \rho)(g + \tilde{\mu} - \rho)} e^{-\rho t} - \frac{g\rho}{(g - \rho)\tilde{\mu}} e^{-gt} + \frac{g\rho}{\tilde{\mu}(g + \tilde{\mu} - \rho)} e^{-(g + \tilde{\mu})t}.$$

The time to rupture of a cell following the process in Figure 3.4 is a random variable, $T_{E_S}^R$. The probability density function for this random variable, given that the spore has germination rate g, is obtained by convolving the function $f_{T_{E_S}^1}(t;g)$, which is the density function for the time to reach state 1, representing

a fully vegetative bacteria, with $f_{T_1^R}(t)$, which is the density for the time to reach rupture from state 1. Hence, one has

$$f_{T_{E_S}^R}(t;g) = \int_0^t f_{T_{E_S}^1}(s;g) f_{T_1^R}(t-s) \ ds,$$

where $f_{T_{E_S}^1}(t;g) = g p_{1_{NGB}}(t)$, and $f_{T_1^R}(t)$ was given in Eq. (3.1.17).

Taking into account the distribution of the germination rate, the overall density function of the rupture time is given by

$$f_{T_{E_S}^R}(t) = \int_0^{+\infty} f_G(g) f_{T_{E_S}^R}(t;g) \, dg,$$

in the case where the germination rate follows a truncated normal distribution, and,

$$f_{T_{E_S}^R}(t) = \varepsilon f_{T_{E_S}^R}(t; g_A) + (1 - \varepsilon) f_{T_{E_S}^R}(t; g_B),$$

in the case of the discrete Bernoulli distribution. Then, for both hypotheses, the survival function of a cell starting with one extracellular spore can be written as

$$S^{1}(t) = \mathbb{P}(X(t) \neq R \mid X(0) = E_{S}) = 1 - \int_{0}^{t} f_{T_{E_{S}}^{R}}(t) dt.$$

However, since the MOI in the experiment by Akoachere *et al.* (2007) was a spore to macrophage ratio of 20:1, with many more spores than host cells, the assumption that each cell only phagocytoses one spore might be invalid. Therefore, we can consider that at the beginning of the experiment by Akoachere et al. (2007), each macrophage is surrounded by a "pool" of spores, and that each spore can only be phagocytosed by its nearest cell at the beginning of the experiment. If the suspension of spores and cells is well mixed, then the cell that is closest to each spore will be completely random. Suppose that the cells are numbered i = 1, ..., m, and the spores are randomly distributed between host cells. Then for each spore, a cell is sampled with replacement so that cell i is chosen with probability 1/m. Hence, the distribution of spores for all host cells is multinomial, and the number of spores in a given pool (for a fiducial cell) is binomially distributed with parameters n = 20m and p = 1/m, since an MOI of 20:1 indicates there are 20 times as many spores as cells. If we assume that there are large numbers of spores and cells in the experiment, then n will be large and p will be very small. In this limit, a Poisson distribution with mean np = 20 provides

a good approximation to the binomial distribution for the number of spores in a fiducial pool. Hence, we can assume the number of spores in a host cell pool to be Poisson distributed with mean np = 20. If we consider one such cell in the experiment, then each of its k surrounding spores will follow the process in Figure 3.4, and given all rates are linear, the stochastic process for each of the k spores will be independent, up until the time when the first stochastic process enters the rupture state.

Following the argument above, the probability that a cell starting with k surrounding spores has not ruptured by time t is the same as the probability that k processes each starting with one extracellular spore have all not reached the rupture state by time t. That is, $S^k(t) = (S^1(t))^k$, where $S^k(t)$ is the survival function of a cell starting with k extracellular spores in its pool. Thus, we can define the probability that a given cell in this experiment has not ruptured before time t by,

$$S(t) = \sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} \frac{20^k e^{-20}}{k!} [S^1(t)]^k.$$

In practise I have only included values of k up to k = 40 in this sum because $\mathbb{P}(k > 40) < 10^{-4}$.

I used ABC-SMC to calibrate the model parameters with the experimental measurements from Akoachere *et al.* (2007); namely, 20% of cells had ruptured before 3.5 hours and 90% had ruptured before 7 hours, or equivalently, 80% of cells were still alive at 3.5 hours, and 10% of the cells were alive at 7 hours. The per spore phagocytosis rate was fixed to be the maximum likelihood estimate $\rho = 0.66311 \ h^{-1}$. Uniform prior distributions were considered for the remaining parameters, as reported in Table 3.6. These parameters are log-transformed because the prior range spans multiple orders of magnitude. For the model with two types of spores, I fixed $g_A > g_B$ to represent that, without any loss of generality, type A spores have a faster germination rate than those of type B. In order to sample parameter values g_A and g_B with prior distributions reported in Table 3.6, and under the constraint $g_A > g_B$, I followed the ideas from Goggans *et al.* (2014). I used the Euclidean distance function,

$$[S(3.5) - 0.8]^2 + [S(7) - 0.1]^2,$$

Parameter	Description	Prior distribution				
	tion					
μ_g	Mean of the normal distribution for G	$\log_{10}\mu_g \sim \mathrm{U}(\text{-}2,1)$				
σ_g	Standard deviation of the normal distribution for G	$\log_{10} \sigma_g \sim U(-2, 0.15)$				
$\widetilde{\mu}$	Death rate of newly germinated bacteria	$\log_{10}\tilde{\mu} \sim U(-4, 1)$				
λ	Replication rate of vegetative bacteria	$\log_{10}\lambda \sim U(-4, 1)$				
μ	Death rate of vegetative bacteria	$\log_{10}\mu \sim U(-4, 1)$				
γ	Rupture rate	$\log_{10} \gamma \sim \mathrm{U}(\text{-}4,1)$				
	Model with discrete Bernoulli germination rate distribution					
ε	Probability that a given spore is of type A	$\varepsilon \sim \mathrm{U}(0, 1)$				
g_A	Germination and maturation rate of spores of type A	$\log_{10}g_A \sim \mathrm{U}(-4,1)$				
g_B	Germination and maturation rate of spores of type B	$\log_{10}g_B \sim \mathrm{U}(-4,1)$				
$\widetilde{\mu}$	Death rate of newly germinated bacteria	$\log_{10}\tilde{\mu} \sim U(-4, 1)$				
λ	Replication rate of vegetative bacteria	$\log_{10}\lambda \sim U(-4, 1)$				
μ	Death rate of vegetative bacteria	$\log_{10}\mu \sim \mathrm{U}(\text{-}4,1)$				
γ	Rupture rate	$\log_{10}\gamma \sim \mathrm{U}(\text{-}4,1)$				

Table 3.6: Prior distributions used in the ABC-SMC with data from Akoachere *et al.* (2007), for the model with continuous heterogeneity of germination rate (top) and the model with two types of spores (bottom). For the ABC-SMC using the data from Kang *et al.* (2005), all prior distributions remain as reported here, apart from those for λ and γ . For these two parameters, the marginal posterior distributions obtained from the Akoachere *et al.* (2007) calibration (shown in blue in Figure 3.6) are used as prior distributions in the calibration with the Kang *et al.* (2005) data. Parameters μ_g , σ_g , g_A , g_B , and $\tilde{\mu}$ all have units h^{-1} , and λ , μ , and γ have units (*bacteria* $\cdot h)^{-1}$.

to compare the expected fraction of cells still alive, predicted by the analytical expression for the survival function, to the fraction of cells still alive in the experiment at the two time points.

Histograms of the posterior distributions from the final iteration of ABC-SMC are shown in Figure 3.6 for every model parameter and for both hypotheses. By using this small amount of data regarding the rupture time of cells, it was possible to learn significantly about the intracellular replication rate λ and the rupture rate γ , since in the model the rupture rate is proportional to the size of the bacterial population, which in turn depends on the replication rate of the bacteria. However, we are unable to learn much about the other model parameters in this way, since only two data points based on a single experiment are available. Therefore, only the posterior distributions obtained for λ and γ will be used as prior distributions in the subsequent application of ABC-SMC, with experimental data from Kang *et al.* (2005) for the time-course of the number of intracellular spores and bacteria. This second round of ABC-SMC will allow us to learn about the rest of the model parameters.

The distributions obtained for λ and γ seem to agree well for the two different germination hypotheses. The medians of the distributions for λ are around 0.9 (bacteria $\cdot h$)⁻¹, which is consistent with the doubling time of 0.78 hours, measured by Kalns *et al.* (2002) and used as an estimate in the within-host model by Day *et al.* (2011). Furthermore, these preliminary estimates lead to a good representation of the rupture dynamics, as shown in Figure 3.7, where the prediction of the function 1 - S(t), giving the expected fraction of cells to rupture before time *t*, is plotted together with the two data points from Akoachere *et al.* (2007), for each of the two germination heterogeneity hypotheses. The solid line shows the model prediction using the accepted parameter set that gave the smallest distance in the ABC-SMC, while the shaded region shows the pointwise 95% credible interval of the predictions from the complete posterior sample.



Figure 3.6: Prior distributions considered (red) and posterior histograms obtained (blue) when performing ABC-SMC with data from Akoachere *et al.* (2007) of the proportion of dead macrophages at two different time points, for the model with continuous heterogeneity in the germination rate (top), and the model with two types of spores (bottom).



Figure 3.7: Best predictions (solid lines) and pointwise 95% credible intervals (shaded regions) of the fraction of cells that would be expected to rupture before time t in an experiment with MOI 20:1, compared to data from Akoachere *et al.* (2007), for the model with two types of spores (left), and the model with continuous distribution for the germination rate (right). The best prediction is the model output obtained by using the accepted parameter set with the smallest distance from the data. The pointwise 95% credible intervals show the uncertainty in the predictions given the posterior distributions for the model parameters.

ABC-SMC with experimental data of numbers of intracellular spores and bacteria over time

This section presents the results obtained from using the MOI 1:2, 1:10 and 1:20 data sets from Table 3.3 to obtain posterior parameter distributions, for the continuous model of germination rate, and for the discrete Bernoulli model. Pantha *et al.* (2018) used these data to estimate different parameter sets for each MOI, mentioning that for lower MOIs the smaller average intracellular burden could give a better environment for spores to germinate and bacteria to replicate, leading to larger values of the parameters. However, since I am assuming that the cellular MOI is assumed to be identical across all data sets, and in this way the MOI is simply a measure of the system size. Hence the parameters considered in the stochastic model may not depend on the initial conditions given by the MOI. Thus, I have used the three data sets together to obtain a single set of estimates for the parameters, aiming to give a reasonable fit to the data sets with

a significantly smaller number of parameters in the model (compared to Pantha *et al.* (2018)).

In the experiment, the samples were washed each time before counting the number of intracellular spores and bacteria. Therefore, any bacteria released from a ruptured macrophage would be removed during the washing process and would not contribute to the number of bacteria observed in the data. Thus, to compare the model with the data, the model is used to calculate the per cell mean number of intracellular spores and bacteria over time. For the model with continuous distribution for the germination rate, Eqs. (3.1.9), (3.1.10), and (3.1.45) define the expected number of spores and bacteria in a cell at time t, given that it contained a spore at time t = 0. Since each infected cell is assumed to be independent, these can be multiplied by the number of initial spores, to obtain the mean number of spores and bacteria present inside the population of cells at time t. Let S_0 be the total number of initial intracellular spores for the population of cells at time t = 0. Then for the hypothesis of continuous heterogeneity in the germination rate, the total expected number of spores in all cells at time t is given by

$$S^*(t) = \frac{S_0}{Z} \exp\left(\frac{\sigma_g^2 t^2}{2} - \mu_g t\right) \Phi\left(\frac{\mu_g - \sigma_g^2 t}{\sigma_g}\right). \tag{3.2.1}$$

The total (in all cells) expected number of intracellular bacteria at time t hours, including newly germinated bacteria and vegetative bacteria, is given by

$$B^{*}(t) = S_{0} \frac{1}{\tilde{\mu}Z} (1 - e^{-\tilde{\mu}t}) \left(\frac{\sigma_{g}}{\sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-\frac{\mu_{g}^{2}}{2\sigma_{g}^{2}}} + (\mu_{g} - \sigma_{g}^{2}t) \exp\left(\frac{\sigma_{g}^{2}t^{2}}{2} - \mu_{g}t\right) \Phi\left(\frac{\mu_{g} - \sigma_{g}^{2}t}{\sigma_{g}}\right) \right) + S_{0}B_{v}(t),$$
(3.2.2)

where $B_v(t)$ is the expected number of vegetative bacteria in one cell at time t, defined in Eq. (3.1.45). Similarly, for the model with two discrete germination rates, the model predictions for number of spores and bacteria are given by

$$S^*(t) = S_0 \bigg[\varepsilon e^{-g_A t} + (1 - \varepsilon) e^{-g_B t} \bigg], \qquad (3.2.3)$$

and

$$B^{*}(t) = S_{0} \bigg[\frac{\varepsilon g_{A}}{\tilde{\mu}} \Big(e^{-g_{A}t} - e^{-(g_{A} + \tilde{\mu})t} \Big) + \frac{(1 - \varepsilon)g_{B}}{\tilde{\mu}} \Big(e^{-g_{B}t} - e^{-(g_{B} + \tilde{\mu})t} \Big) + B_{v}(t) \bigg],$$
(3.2.4)

where $B_v(t)$ is the expected number of vegetative bacteria in one cell at time t.

In the ABC-SMC, the numbers of intracellular spores and bacteria over time from the experiment by Kang *et al.* (2005) are compared to the model outputs given by $S^*(t)$ and $B^*(t)$, with the initial number of spores equal to $S_0 = 139000$ for MOI 1:2, $S_0 = 30500$ for MOI 1:10 and $S_0 = 13925$ for MOI 1:20. The model outputs are compared with the data via a distance function. I have used the Euclidean distance for the logarithm of the predicted values and observed data, given by

$$d(Model \ prediction, \ Data) = \sqrt{\sum_{i \in \{2,10,20\}} \sum_{t \in T} \left(log\left(\frac{S_i^*(t)}{s_i(t)}\right) \right)^2 + \left(log\left(\frac{B_i^*(t)}{b_i(t)}\right) \right)^2,$$
(3.2.5)

where $T = \{0.5, 2.5, 4.5, 23.5\}, S_i^*(t)$ and $B_i^*(t)$ are the respective model predictions for the number of spores and bacteria at time t for MOI 1 : i, and $s_i(t)$, $b_i(t)$ are the respective observed number of spores and bacteria at time t, given by the data for MOI 1 : i.

In the model with continuous germination rate distribution, where the germination rate follows a truncated normal distribution, $G \sim N_{(0,+\infty)}(\mu_g, \sigma_g^2)$, the parameters characterising germination are the mean germination rate μ_g and its standard deviation σ_g . In the discrete Bernoulli model, the parameters characterising germination are the probability ε that a given spore is of type A, and the two germination rates, g_A and g_B . The rest of the parameters to be estimated are common to both versions of the model: the death rate of newly germinated bacteria, $\tilde{\mu}$, the replication rate of vegetative bacteria, λ , the death rate of vegetative bacteria, μ , and the rupture rate, γ .

To perform ABC-SMC, one needs to choose prior distributions from which to sample the parameter values at the first iteration. The distributions obtained for λ and γ from the fitting to the Akoachere *et al.* (2007) data are used as the prior distributions for these two parameters. Uniform prior distributions are considered for the remaining parameters, as reported in Table 3.6.
Figure 3.8 shows the posterior histograms obtained by performing ABC-SMC for the two hypotheses considered, using the Kang et al. (2005) data, while summary statistics for these posteriors are reported in Table 3.7. By comparing the posterior histograms in blue with the prior distributions in red, one can see that it has been possible to learn significantly about most of the parameters for both hypotheses. For the model with continuous germination rate distribution, the value of μ_a , corresponding to the most likely value for the germination rate of a given spore, is likely to be between 10^{-2} and 10^{-1} h^{-1} . For the model with two germination rates, the value of ε is likely to be between 0.5 and 1, so that the majority of the spores will germinate with rate g_A , which is likely to be of the order of $10^{-1} h^{-1}$, and the rest will germinate with rate g_B , which is likely to be of the order of $10^{-2} h^{-1}$. For both hypotheses we learn that the death rate of newly germinated bacteria, $\tilde{\mu}$, is likely to be very small. For the model with continuous heterogeneity in the germination rate, the posterior histograms for λ and γ show that the value of these parameters that produce a good match between this model and the Kang et al. (2005) data, are similar to the values that gave a good fit to the data from Akoachere *et al.* (2007) that was used to inform the prior distributions for these parameters. For the model with two types of spores, the posterior histogram for λ is shifted slightly to the left from the prior distribution. For both hypotheses we have been able to learn significantly about the death rate of bacteria, μ , and these accepted values are usually larger than the corresponding values for the replication rate, λ . This is shown in the posterior histograms for the ratio between the birth and death rate of bacteria, λ/μ , which mostly contain values less than 1, indicating that the bacteria are likely to die more quickly than they replicate.

Model predictions were obtained for each accepted parameter set from the ABC-SMC. Figure 3.9 shows the pointwise 95% credible intervals of these timecourses, which indicate the uncertainty in the mean number of intracellular spores and bacteria from the model, due to the range of accepted parameter sets. The solid lines show the model output for the parameter sets with the smallest distance to the data, referred to as the best model predictions. For the model with continuous germination rate distribution, the predictions are close to the data at some time points, but overall this model struggles to capture the data, since the



Figure 3.8: Prior distributions (red) and posterior histograms (blue) when performing ABC-SMC for the model with continuous heterogeneity of germination rate (top), and the model with two types of spores (bottom), using data from Kang *et al.* (2005) of the number of intracellular spores and bacteria at different time points for MOIs 1:2, 1:10, and 1:20.

Parameter	Min	Median	Mean	Max	95% Credible Interval	
Model with continuous germination rate distribution						
μ_g	1.0×10^{-2}	$3.3 imes 10^{-2}$	$3.6 imes 10^{-2}$	$2.4 imes 10^{-1}$	$(1.2 \times 10^{-2}, \ 1.6 \times 10^{-1})$	
σ_g	4.4×10^{-1}	$6.3 imes 10^{-1}$	6.2×10^{-1}	8.4×10^{-1}	$(5.0 \times 10^{-1}, \ 7.7 \times 10^{-1})$	
$\widetilde{\mu}$	$1.0 imes 10^{-4}$	$1.2 imes 10^{-3}$	$1.2 imes 10^{-3}$	$1.7 imes 10^{-2}$	$(1.5 \times 10^{-4}, 9.6 \times 10^{-3})$	
λ	1.4×10^{-1}	$6.9 imes 10^{-1}$	$7.3 imes 10^{-1}$	5.0×10^0	$(2.8 \times 10^{-1}, \ 2.4 \times 10^{0})$	
μ	9.7×10^{-1}	2.6×10^0	2.8×10^0	$9.7 imes 10^0$	$(1.3 \times 10^0, \ 7.5 \times 10^0)$	
γ	$3.6 imes 10^{-3}$	$4.0 imes 10^{-2}$	$4.2 imes 10^{-2}$	$1.8 imes 10^{-1}$	$(1.1 \times 10^{-2}, \ 1.3 \times 10^{-1})$	
	Model with discrete Bernoulli germination rate distribution					
ε	5.3×10^{-1}	$7.5 imes 10^{-1}$	$7.5 imes 10^{-1}$	$9.1 imes 10^{-1}$	$(5.9 \times 10^{-1}, 8.5 \times 10^{-1})$	
g_A	$4.9 imes 10^{-1}$	$8.2 imes 10^{-1}$	$8.5 imes 10^{-1}$	$2.7 imes 10^0$	$(5.4 \times 10^{-1}, \ 1.7 \times 10^{0})$	
g_B	1.2×10^{-3}	4.9×10^{-2}	4.7×10^{-2}	1.0×10^{-1}	$(2.2 \times 10^{-2}, 8.8 \times 10^{-2})$	
$\widetilde{\mu}$	$1.0 imes 10^{-4}$	2.2×10^{-3}	$2.3 imes 10^{-3}$	$5.0 imes 10^0$	$(1.3 \times 10^{-4}, \ 4.3 \times 10^{-2})$	
λ	2.0×10^{-1}	$4.9 imes 10^{-1}$	$5.3 imes 10^{-1}$	4.3×10^0	$(2.1 \times 10^{-1}, \ 2.0 \times 10^{0})$	
μ	5.0×10^{-4}	1.9×10^0	2.0×10^0	1×10^1	$(5.8 \times 10^{-1}, \ 8.2 \times 10^{0})$	
γ	4.1×10^{-4}	$3.0 imes 10^{-2}$	$2.3 imes 10^{-2}$	$2.2 imes 10^{-1}$	$(9.6 \times 10^{-4}, \ 1.9 \times 10^{-1})$	

Table 3.7: Summary statistics for the posterior sample of each parameter, shown in blue in Figure 3.8, for the model with continuous heterogeneity of germination rate (top) and two types of spores (bottom). Parameters μ_g , σ_g , g_A , g_B , and $\tilde{\mu}$ all have units h^{-1} , and λ , μ , and γ have units (*bacteria* $\cdot h$)⁻¹.



Figure 3.9: Time-courses for the mean number of intracellular spores and bacteria, for the model with continuous heterogeneity of germination rate (top), and the model with two types of spores (bottom), compared to data from Kang *et al.* (2005). The best predictions (solid lines) are the model outputs obtained by using the accepted parameter set with the smallest distance to the data, and the pointwise 95% credible intervals (shaded regions) show the uncertainty in those predictions, given the range of parameter values in the 10^3 accepted parameter sets from the final iteration of ABC-SMC. The predictions from the model by Pantha *et al.* (2018), using separate sets of parameter estimates for each MOI, are shown as dashed lines. For my model, only the data for MOI 1:2, 1:10, and 1:20 were used in the ABC-SMC to calibrate model parameters. The comparison of the model predictions with the MOI 1:1 data is shown here as a qualitative model validation.

peak of intracellular bacteria in the model predictions seems to be lower than the peak indicated by the data. On the other hand, the predictions of the model with two types of spores show a fairly good agreement with all data sets. It seems that this latter model, with two discrete germination rates, is better able to describe the pattern of biphasic decay in the number of spores seen in the data. This model also explains the bacterial data significantly better than the hypothesis of continuous germination rate distribution.

Only the data for MOI 1:2, 1:10, and 1:20 were used in the ABC-SMC analysis to calibrate model parameters. Still, the calibrated model predictions are also compared with the MOI 1:1 data, by making use of the corresponding initial condition for this MOI, $S_0 = 377500$. For the model with two types of spores, the best prediction is very close to the MOI 1:1 data at some time points, which demonstrates a possibility that the model could be used to extrapolate between MOIs. However, the assumption that each cell will only phagocytose a single spore is less viable at MOI 1:1, so the model may need to be adapted slightly in order to explain the dynamics at higher MOIs. Note that the long-term behaviour of spores for MOI 1:1, where a significant unexpected increase in the number of spores over time is observed, was not explained by Kang *et al.* (2005) or Pantha *et al.* (2018), and cannot be mechanistically explained by the intracellular infection model proposed here either, regardless of the choice of parameters.

Comparing models using Akaike's information criterion

Figure 3.9 also shows, as dashed lines, the predictions of the model by Pantha *et al.* (2018) using their parameter estimates. When these are compared to the predictions of my model, it seems that with the consideration of heterogeneity in the germination rate, my model provides a better explanation for the number of intracellular spores seen in the data, especially for MOI 1:10 and MOI 1:20. However, the fit of my model to the bacterial data does not look quite as good as the predictions by Pantha *et al.* (2018). This is not surprising, since Pantha *et al.* (2018) allow different parameter values for each data set (i.e. for each MOI), meaning that their model has more parameters and higher complexity, giving it more freedom to fit the data.

To compare the goodness-of-fit of the models, I have used Akaike's information criterion (AIC), which penalises models with a higher number of parameters if there is not enough improvement in the goodness-of-fit to warrant the additional complexity. Since there are only 32 data points in total to compare the model predictions to, I used a form of the AIC that is corrected for small sample sizes. The formula for this is given by Burnham & Anderson (2002), as follows

$$\operatorname{AIC}_C = -2\log(\mathcal{L}(\hat{\underline{\theta}}, \hat{\sigma})) + \frac{2Kn}{n-K-1}.$$

In this formula, $\log(\mathcal{L}(\hat{\theta}, \hat{\sigma}))$ is the maximised log-likelihood, n is the number of data points, and K = r+1, where r is the dimensionality of the model parameter space. Roughly speaking, lower values of the AIC_C indicate a better fit to the observed data.

I make the assumption that once one log-transforms the observed data and the predicted values from the model, the errors are normally distributed. Hence, let

$$\log(d(t)) = \log(m(\underline{\theta}, t)) + \varepsilon_t \quad \text{for } t \in T,$$

where d(t) is the experimental data point at time t, and $m(\underline{\theta}, t)$ is the predicted model output at the same time, for each of the n time points in $T = \{t_1, t_2, \ldots, t_n\}$. The errors, ε_t , are assumed to be independent, normally distributed with a constant variance σ^2 . Therefore, these residuals have the following joint probability distribution

$$f(\underline{\varepsilon} \mid \underline{\theta}, \sigma) = \prod_{t \in T} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma^2}} e^{-\frac{1}{2}(\frac{\varepsilon_t}{\sigma})^2},$$

and hence the likelihood is,

$$\mathcal{L}(\underline{\theta},\sigma) = \left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma^2}}\right)^n e^{-\frac{1}{2}\sum_{t\in T}(\frac{\varepsilon_t}{\sigma})^2}.$$

Then the log-likelihood is given by

$$\log(\mathcal{L}(\underline{\theta}, \sigma)) = -n\log(\sqrt{2\pi}) - n\log(\sigma) - \frac{1}{2\sigma^2} \sum_{t \in T} \varepsilon_t^2.$$

The Approximate Bayesian Computation Sequential Monte Carlo (ABC-SMC) algorithm was used for the parameter calibration to obtain parameter estimates,

 $\hat{\underline{\theta}}$, which minimise $\sum \hat{\varepsilon}_t^2$, and hence maximise the log-likelihood with respect to the errors ε_t . To maximise the log-likelihood with respect to σ , one can differentiate with respect to σ and equate to 0, giving the MLE of σ^2 to be

$$\hat{\sigma}^2 = \frac{\sum_{t \in T} \varepsilon_t^2}{n}.$$

Thus, the maximised log-likelihood is

$$\log\left(\mathcal{L}(\underline{\hat{\theta}}, \hat{\sigma})\right) = -\frac{1}{2}n\log(\hat{\sigma}^2) - \frac{n}{2}\log(2\pi) - \frac{n}{2}$$

The additive constants can be discarded because they will be equal for all models with the same data set. Thus, we obtain

$$\log\left(\mathcal{L}(\underline{\hat{\theta}}, \hat{\sigma})\right) = -\frac{1}{2}n\log(\hat{\sigma}^2).$$

Then the final formula that I used for the AIC is

$$AIC_C = n \log\left(\frac{SSR}{n}\right) + \frac{2Kn}{n - K - 1},$$
(3.2.6)

where n is the number of data points and K the number of parameters to be estimated, including the r model parameters and the variance of the residuals, σ^2 . In this formula, SSR is the sum of the squared residuals, given by,

$$SSR = \sum_{t \in T} \left[\log(d(t)) - \log(m(\underline{\hat{\theta}}, t)) \right]^2.$$

I have calculated the value of AIC_C for the model by Pantha *et al.* (2018) and the two versions of my model with different distributions for the germination rate. For my models the value of AIC_C was calculated using the parameter set that gave the smallest distance in the ABC-SMC, obtaining a value of $AIC_C = 1.42$ for the model in which the germination rate is a continuous random variable, and a value of $AIC_C = -3.8$ for the one with two types of spores. For the model by Pantha *et al.* (2018), the value of AIC_C was calculated using the parameter estimates reported in Table 7 of their paper, giving a value of $AIC_C = 176.73$. My models have a lower AIC_C than the model by Pantha *et al.* (2018), mainly because I used the same parameter estimates for each MOI, whereas Pantha *et al.* (2018) obtained separate estimates for each MOI, meaning that they have many more

free parameters. Even with the inclusion of heterogeneity in the germination rate, the version of my model with continuously distributed germination rates is not able to properly capture all the data. Instead, a bi-modal model of heterogeneity in the germination rate is needed to explain both the spore and the bacterial data. This is supported by the fact that the AIC_C value is lower for the discrete Bernoulli hypothesis, even though it has one more parameter. This indicates that this model may explain the data better than the model with continuously distributed germination rates.

3.3 Results

The results of the parameter calibration suggest that the hypothesis of germination rate heterogeneity with two discrete types of spores is better supported by the data than the model with continuous heterogeneity. The model with two types of spores is able to describe the biphasic decay seen in the spore data, especially for MOIs 1:10 and 1:20, as well as the behaviour of the bacterial data. Therefore, this section will only focus on the model with two types of spores. The set of parameter values that gave the smallest distance to the data in the ABC-SMC is provided in Table 3.8. In this section, these parameter values are used to calculate the various descriptors of the model discussed in Section 3.1. The effect of the uncertainty in the parameter values indicated by the posterior distributions obtained from ABC-SMC is also investigated.

Section 3.1.2 gave expressions for the probabilities, $p_{1_S}(t)$ and $p_{1_{NGB}}(t)$, that an infected macrophage will contain a spore or newly germinated bacterium, respectively, at time $t \ge 0$, given that the macrophage contained a spore with germination rate g at time 0. Note that since in the model the macrophage is assumed to only contain at most one spore or newly germinated bacterium at any one time, these probabilities are equal to the mean number of spores and newly germinated bacteria inside the macrophage at time $t \ge 0$. Section 3.1.5 explained how to calculate the mean number of vegetative bacteria, $B_v(t;g)$, in an infected macrophage at time $t \ge 0$, given that the macrophage contained a spore with germination rate g at time 0. One can then consider a population of S_0 independent infected cells, each containing a single spore at time 0. Assuming

Parameter	Description	Value
ε	Probability that a given spore is of type A	0.778846
g_A	Germination and maturation rate of spores of type A	0.894274
g_B	Germination and maturation rate of spores of type B	0.046794
$\widetilde{\mu}$	Death rate of newly germinated bacteria	0.003502
λ	Replication rate of vegetative bacteria	0.643111
μ	Death rate of vegetative bacteria	1.637989
γ	Rupture rate	0.043792

Table 3.8: Parameter values that gave the smallest distance between the two types of spores model and the data from Kang *et al.* (2005) in the ABC-SMC analysis. Parameters g_A , g_B , and $\tilde{\mu}$ all have units h^{-1} , and λ , μ , and γ have units $(bacteria \cdot h)^{-1}$.

that each initial spore can have one of two possible germination rates (either rate g_A with probability ε , or rate g_B with rate $1-\varepsilon$), one can calculate a time-course for the total mean number of intracellular spores, newly germinated bacteria, and vegetative bacteria, for a population of infected cells, split into the populations arising from each of the two types of spores. This is depicted in Figure 3.10, where the first column corresponds to the populations arising from spores of type A, the second column corresponds to the populations arising from spores of type B, and the third column shows the sum of the populations from both types of spores. The solid lines indicate the means for the estimated parameter values in Table 3.8, while the shaded regions indicate the pointwise 95% credible intervals for these means, when the uncertainty in the parameter values from the posterior is considered. The first two plots show two very different timescales for the dynamics of each kind of spore, and when these populations are added together in the third plot, one can observe the biphasic behaviour in the number of spores that is observed in the data from Kang *et al.* (2005). The blue curve here indicates the prediction from the model for the total mean number of intracellular spores over time. The other two curves indicate the predictions for the mean number of intracellular newly germinated bacteria (orange), and vegetative bacteria (green), so that when these are added together, one obtains the prediction for the total number of intracellular bacteria, as shown in the predictions from the parameter calibration in Figure 3.9. The top row of plots in Figure 3.10 corresponds to an

initial condition of $S_0 = 30500$ spores, equal to the initial condition from the MOI 1:10 data used in the ABC-SMC. On the other hand, the bottom row corresponds to an initial condition of $S_0 = 100$. In both cases, the coloured dots indicate the sizes of the different populations over time, from a stochastic simulation of the model starting with S_0 spores. The results from the simulations show that when there are many initial spores (top row), the behaviour is very deterministic, but when the number of initial spores is relatively small (bottom row), there is much more stochasticity. This stochasticity could be relevant in *in vivo* settings, where infection might depend on a small group of spores germinating and producing a relatively small number of bacteria.

Section 3.1.3 explained how to calculate the probability density functions for the times to recovery and rupture of a macrophage initially infected with one spore. The probability density functions for the time to rupture are plotted along the top row of Figure 3.11, for the inferred parameter values in Table 3.8. From left to right, the first two plots show the density functions for the time to rupture of an infected cell containing a spore of type A and type B, respectively. Very different rupture timescales are observed for each kind of spore. The third plot shows these densities on the same plot, when they are scaled by the relative frequencies of each germination rate, so that the sum of these two densities gives the overall probability density function for the rupture time of a cell infected with a single spore. Note that this probability density function does not integrate to 1, but instead the probability of rupture. Nevertheless, one can divide the density by the probability of rupture, giving the conditional density function of rupture time, shown as a solid line in the fourth plot. Also shown on the fourth plot is a histogram of the finite rupture times from 10^6 stochastic simulations of the model in Figure 3.1. On the bottom row of Figure 3.11 are the analogous functions for the recovery time. Interestingly, the conditional probability density functions for the rupture and recovery times are almost identical. This is likely due to the fact that these timescales are heavily dominated by the germination time of the spore, and once the spore has germinated, rupture or recovery of the phagocyte happens relatively quickly. One can also compute the conditional mean times to rupture or recovery of a macrophage infected with a single spore, which are the means of the rightmost histograms in Figure 3.11. For the parameter values in Table 3.8,



Figure 3.10: The top row of plots corresponds to a population of $S_0 = 30500$ infected cells, each containing a single spore at time 0, whereas the bottom row corresponds to an initial condition of $S_0 = 100$. Left: The mean number of type A spores, $\varepsilon S_0 p_{1s}(t; g = g_A)$, type A newly germinated bacteria, $\varepsilon S_0 p_{1_{NGB}}(t; g = g_A)$, and vegetative bacteria, $\varepsilon S_0 B_v(t; g_A) = \varepsilon S_0 \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} i p_i(t; g = g_A)$, arising from the type A spores in the infected macrophages. Centre: The analogous functions for the populations arising from the initial spores with germinated bacteria, $S_0 B_{NGB}(t)$, and vegeteria, $S_0 B_v(t)$, obtained by adding together the populations for each type of spore. The solid lines indicate the means for the estimated parameter values in Table 3.8, while the shaded regions indicate the pointwise 95% credible intervals for these means, when the uncertainty in the parameter values from the posterior distributions is taken into account. The equations used to compute these curves were Eqs. (3.1.7), (3.1.8), (3.1.11), (3.1.44), and (3.1.45). The dots show values for the size of the different populations over time from a single stochastic simulation beginning with S_0 spores.

the conditional mean rupture and recovery times are approximately 11.3 hours and 11.6 hours, respectively. However, the uncertainty in the parameter values, shown in the posterior distributions, leads to uncertainty in these timescales. For instance, this is indicated by the range of conditional mean times until rupture shown in the plot on the right of Figure 3.12.

The rupture time distribution is a key quantity that will be used to link with the within-host model in Chapter 4, in order to simulate multiple cells rupturing, without having to simulate the dynamics inside each individual cell. In order for this rupture process to be Markovian, which simplifies stochastic simulations and calculations, we can make use of the fact that the rupture time distribution can be well approximated by an Erlang distribution. To obtain parameters of an Erlang distribution that give a good approximation to the true rupture time distribution of the intracellular model, I minimized the euclidean distance between the first two moments of each distribution. From this, I found that the conditional rupture time distribution of cells infected with a spore of type A is well approximated by an Erlang distribution with shape parameter n = 3, and mean 3.17 hours. Similarly, the conditional rupture time distribution of cells infected with a spore of type B is well approximated by an Erlang distribution with shape parameter n = 2 and mean 41.67 hours. These approximations are shown on the relevant plots in Figure 3.11.

The probability distribution for the number of bacteria released by an infected macrophage, for the parameter values in Table 3.8, is provided in Figure 3.12 (left). The probability that no bacteria are released by the macrophage is predicted to be 0.96, which suggests that most macrophages will be able to recover and eliminate the intracellular infection, and that one would expect only 4% of infected macrophages to eventually rupture and release bacteria. The results also indicate that when macrophages do rupture, they will only release a few bacteria, with an average of 1.6 bacteria released from a macrophage that ruptures. This is consistent with the fact that a high dose of spores is required for infection, reported to be between 8×10^3 and 5×10^4 spores for humans (Oyston *et al.* (2004)). Cote *et al.* (2008) explain that although macrophages kill most of the germinated bacteria that they encounter, a low percentage of bacteria survive the antimicrobial environment in the macrophage and escape to begin the



Figure 3.11: Top row: From left to right, the first two plots show the probability density functions for the rupture time of a macrophage infected with a spore of type A and type B, respectively, given by $f_{T_{1S}^R}(t;g_A)$ and $f_{T_{1S}^R}(t;g_B)$. Also shown are approximations of these rupture time distributions with Erlang distributions. The third plot shows these densities on the same plot, when they are scaled by the relative frequencies of each germination rate: $\varepsilon f_{T_{1S}^R}(t;g_A)$ and $(1-\varepsilon)f_{T_{1S}^R}(t;g_B)$. The fourth plot shows as a solid line the probability density function for the rupture time of a macrophage infected with a single spore, conditioned on rupture occurring, which is given by $f_{T_{1S}^R}(t)/r_{1S}^R$. Also shown on the fourth plot is a histogram of the finite rupture times from 10^6 stochastic simulations of the model in Figure 3.1. Bottom row: Plots correspond to the analogous densities for the time to recovery of an infected macrophage. The estimated parameter values in Table 3.8 were used to compute these functions.



Figure 3.12: Left: The best predicted rupture size distribution for the model with two types of spores, computed using Eq. (3.1.42), with the estimated parameter values from Table 3.8. Inset is the conditional rupture size distribution, for the number of bacteria released by a macrophage infected with a single spore, given that it ruptures rather than recovers. **Right:** Scatter plot of the probability of rupture against the expected rupture size (conditioned on rupture occurring), for each parameter set in the posterior distribution. Lines indicate the values which correspond to the parameter set from Table 3.8. The colours of the points indicate the conditional mean time to rupture for each parameter set considered.

extracellular infection. This is further supported by findings from Jones *et al.* (1967), who observed that after infection of a guinea pig with 10^7 spores, 99% of the germinated spores were killed within an hour, but the 1% that survived managed to replicate extracellularly and ultimately reached a concentration of 10^8 bacteria/ml in the blood at the time of death.

Table 3.8 reports the best prediction for the parameter values according to the distance in the ABC-SMC. Yet, the advantage of a Bayesian approach in the parameter calibration is that it quantifies the uncertainty in the parameter values, which translates into the uncertainty in the descriptors of the model. The scatter plot on the right of Figure 3.12 shows the probability of rupture plotted against the average of the conditional rupture size distribution, for each parameter set in the posterior sample shown in Figure 3.8 (bottom), with the lines indicating the corresponding values for the parameter set in Table 3.8. There is a positive correlation between these two descriptors, indicating that if macrophages are more likely to rupture, they are also likely to release more bacteria when they do rupture. Parameter sets leading to a very small probability of rupture will likely correspond to death rates much larger than the replication rate. Conversely, parameter sets leading to a larger probability of rupture correspond to bacterial death rates closer to the replication rate. This would allow for greater bacterial replication on average before rupture, and in turn a larger average rupture size. The colours of the points on this scatter plot indicate the conditional mean time until rupture for each parameter set. This illustrates the uncertainty of the timescale for rupture, with the possible mean rupture times from the posterior distributions ranging from around 7.5 to 25 hours. Furthermore, it is possible to find pairs of parameter sets that give differing average rupture times, but with similar probabilities of rupture and conditional average rupture sizes.

3.4 Discussion

I have proposed a stochastic model for the dynamics of *B. anthracis* spores and bacteria inside an infected phagocyte. One of the main features of the model is the consideration of heterogeneity in the germination rate of spores. Two hypotheses were considered to characterise this heterogeneity. The first hypothesis was that the germination rate is continuously distributed in a population of spores and follows a truncated normal distribution. The second hypothesis was that the spore population can be split into two kinds that germinate at different rates. I carried out parameter calibration, for each hypotheses, by means of Approximate Bayesian Computation Sequential Monte Carlo (ABC-SMC) (Toni et al. (2009)). The results suggest that the discrete germination rates hypothesis is better supported by the data, since the model with this distribution of germination rates accounts for the biphasic decline seen in the spore counts, as well as the observed behaviour of the bacterial counts. This assumption of two types of spores also agrees with experimental evidence showing that in some *Bacillus* spore populations, a subset of the spores germinate much more slowly than the average spore, and are termed superdormant (Setlow (2013)). This leads to qualitatively different predictions for the mean number of spores over time in a population of *in vitro* cells, compared to previous theoretical predictions made by Pantha et al. (2018), as shown in Figure 3.9. Although the posterior estimated values

of the germination rate of spores of type A are similar to the germination rates predicted in by Pantha et al. (2018), the model predicts that a subset of spores will germinate much more slowly than this. The discrete distribution with two rates, g_A and g_B , considered here, is the most simple way to define a bi-modal distribution of the germination rate, but more complex descriptions of the germination rate heterogeneity could be considered. Experimental quantification of germination times would allow the exploration and validation of more complex models. A limitation of the model here is that the same rate is considered for each step of the germination-maturation process, compared to the model by Pantha et al. (2018), where a separate rate, m, was considered for the maturation step. However, Pantha et al. (2018) did not calibrate this rate m, and instead performed a sensitivity analysis. Since the available experimental data is limited, it would be difficult to calibrate different rates for each germination-maturation step. However, if further data were to become available which allowed one to distinguish between newly germinated and vegetative bacteria, then a separate rate could be incorporated for the maturation step of the germination process. This would also allow for more complicated distributions to account for heterogeneity in the germination and maturation rates.

Another important feature of the model is the consideration of rupture of infected phagocytes. This means that different behaviours can be described by the model compared to the model by Pantha *et al.* (2018), since in my model there is a chance that some intracellular bacteria will survive the microbicidal environment of the phagocyte and cause the cell to rupture. In the experiment by Kang *et al.* (2005), if bacteria were released into the extracellular medium then they would have been washed away before intracellular numbers of spores and bacteria were measured, and hence the decrease of intracellular bacteria seen in the data may not have been purely due to macrophage-induced killing of bacteria but may have been due to the release of intracellular bacteria from dying cells. Further data including information about macrophage rupture versus survival would be needed in order to disentangle these processes.

The stochastic model in Figure 3.1 allows one to compute the probability that an infected cell will eliminate the infection and recover, and the probability that an infected cell will rupture and release its bacterial content. I have also computed the mean time for an infected cell to reach each of these two fates, conditioned on the event occurring. The probability distribution for the number of bacteria released by an infected macrophage has also been calculated. By calibrating the parameters using *in vitro* experimental data, the rupture size distribution shown in Figure 3.12 is able to capture the fact that the majority of spores taken up by macrophages are likely to be eliminated by the host cell, releasing no bacteria, but a few germinated spores may survive phagocytosis, leading to death of the host cell and release of a small number of bacteria. This is in agreement with previous experimental work (Banks *et al.* (2005)).

Although the model has been parametrised with data from a study that used macrophages, there is also evidence to suggest that dendritic cells play a role in the early infection stages of anthrax (Cleret *et al.* (2007)). Therefore, this is another important cell type to consider. If *in vitro* infection data for dendritic cells become available, it would be relevant to re-parametrise the model with such data to investigate the differences between the roles of the two host cell types in anthrax disease. For example, work by Shetron-Rama *et al.* (2010) indicates that dendritic cells may not be as capable as macrophages in their abilities to reduce bacterial numbers.

A restrictive assumption of the intracellular model introduced here is that it only considers a macrophage infection by a single phagocytosed spore. However at higher exposures, it is possible that some macrophages may phagocytose more than one spore. For example, in an experiment by Ruthel *et al.* (2004) an average of 4 spores were engulfed per macrophage, with a range of 1-11 spores per macrophage. Thus, when modelling scenarios with higher MOIs, it would be necessary to include this consideration in the intracellular model. Furthermore, a linear death rate of intracellular bacteria was proposed, in order to keep the model analytically tractable. There is evidence that macrophages with a low intracellular bacterial burden are much more efficient at killing bacteria than those with a higher burden (Cote *et al.* (2008, 2011); Kang *et al.* (2005); Ruthel *et al.* (2004)). The model could be generalised to include a non-linear, densitydependent death rate of intracellular bacteria, similar to the burden-dependent killing function used by Pantha *et al.* (2018). However, the model predicts that the intracellular burden of a cell initially infected with a single spore will remain

very low, so the inclusion of a density-dependent death rate may be more appropriate when considering higher multiplicities of infection, when each macrophage will phagocytose more than one spore.

To calibrate the parameters of the model, I made use of experimental measurements from a study by Kang *et al.* (2005), of mouse peritoneal macrophage infection with the attenuated non-capsule-producing Sterne strain of *B. anthracis*. This enabled a mathematical description of a system which can be characterised easily in the laboratory. In fact, one of the more commonly used animal models of anthrax is the AJ mouse model infected with Sterne strain (Twenhafel (2010)). Ideally, for modelling human inhalational anthrax, spores from a fully virulent strain and cells more similar to a human alveolar macrophage would be used. However, this type of data for anthrax is extremely limited. The more clinically relevant alveolar macrophage is complex to isolate and culture, so in the same way that mice are used as a surrogate for primates, peritoneal macrophages are used as a surrogate for the lung's resident phagocytes. Moreover, the Sterne strain is often used in laboratory settings since it poses a reduced infection risk to laboratory workers, and research with virulent strains of *B. anthracis*, such as the Ames strain, requires enhanced biosafety laboratories (Twenhafel (2010)). However, it can be generally agreed that its value has limitations when modelling disease (Twenhafel (2010)).

The capsule is known to protect extracellular bacteria from phagocytosis (Jang *et al.* (2011); Sharma *et al.* (2020)), and thus should be considered when modelling the extracellular dynamics of anthrax infection. It is possible that the capsule also plays a role in protecting emerging intracellular bacteria from the antimicrobial environment of the host cell, since germinating spores are able to quickly produce and coat themselves in the capsule (Ezzell Jr & Welkos (1999); WHO (2008)). However, it has been shown that macrophages are still able to kill intracellular bacteria even when they are from a strain that is coated in an antiphagocytic capsule, like the Ames strain (Welkos *et al.* (2002)), and the capsule does not seem to be fully protective against the bactericidal activity of macrophages (Gimenez *et al.* (2004)). Therefore, re-parametrising the intracellular model using data from a fully virulent strain would be extremely useful in determining whether

the capsule has a significant effect on the intracellular dynamics and fate of a phagocytosed spore.

In conclusion, I have developed and analysed a novel stochastic mathematical model of the intracellular bacterial dynamics of a macrophage infected with a single anthrax spore. By calibrating the model with experimental data, I have found support for a discrete Bernoulli distribution of the spore germination rate, which provides independent evidence for the role of superdormant spores (Setlow (2013, 2014)). This is both of clinical and biological interest. From a clinical perspective, it indicates the importance to maintain antibiotic dosing for long periods, given the potential for the slow germinating spores to contribute to the characteristic persistence of spores in the lungs after inhalational exposure (Jenkins & Xu (2013)). From a biological perspective, it demonstrates that there might be selective pressure for spores to distribute their germination rates in a heterogeneous manner. This might protect spore populations by ensuring that a reservoir of spores is maintained in case of accidental germination in environments not suitable for growth (Titball & Manchee (1987)). The results of the calibrated model also predict, in agreement with experimental findings, that many macrophages may be able to recover and resolve the bacterial infection, provided their initial intracellular burden is low. Yet, the results predict a low but non-zero risk of cellular rupture, leading to the release of bacteria from the cell.

Chapter 4

Within-host model of inhalational anthrax

In this chapter, the intracellular stochastic model proposed in Chapter 3 is extended towards an *in vivo* infection setting. A mechanistic within-host model of inhalational anthrax infection is presented, which describes the dynamics of *B. anthracis* within the lungs and lymph nodes of an individual, following inhalation of some initial dose of spores.

Several types of mathematical models have previously been developed to study inhalational anthrax. Statistical dose-response models can be used to describe the probability of response for different initial inhaled doses of spores, at the population level. However, these provide limited information about the withinhost disease mechanisms, or the timescale of disease. A standard approach in dose-response assessment is the use of single-hit models. These models assume that when an individual is infected with a pathogen, the organisms act independently in the host so that the probability that any one organism in the initial dose produces an eventual infection is independent of the size of the dose, and the probability of infection is equivalent to the probability that at least one of the organisms in the initial dose will lead to an infection. An example is the exponential dose-response model, which involves a single parameter to denote the probability that an individual organism will produce a response. The competingrisks model for inhalational anthrax was proposed by Brookmeyer *et al.* (2005) as an extension of the exponential dose-response model. This is also a single-hit

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

model, but allows some insight into disease mechanisms because it includes parameters describing the germination rate of spores and the rate at which spores are cleared from the lungs. However, it is still a very simple model. The hypothesis of the competing risks model for anthrax is that if a single spore survives ingestion by a macrophage and successfully germinates without getting cleared, then the resulting bacterium will be certain to establish an infection. However, some immune system cells may be able to kill vegetative *B. anthracis* bacteria (Liu *et al.* (2018)), which means that once a spore in an infected cell has germinated and a bacterium is released, there is no guarantee that the bacterium will survive and cause infection. Another simplification used in the competing risks model is that germination and clearance of spores are both assumed to be exponential processes. However, this might not be the case. For instance, in the intracellular model presented in Chapter 3, as well as the one by Pantha *et al.* (2018), the consideration of the newly germinated bacterium means that the total germination-maturation time is non-exponential.

Deterministic models have also been developed for inhalational anthrax, consisting of differential equations to model variables of the within-host disease dynamics. These models can capture and quantify key biological mechanisms. Some deterministic models are very complex, for example the model by Day *et al.* (2011) includes variables for spores, bacteria, toxins, different types of immune system cells, and antibiotics. It models the dynamics in two compartments representing the lungs and the lymph nodes. The model parameters are not calibrated with specific data, but the model aims to provide a qualitative description of the disease in humans. On the other hand, Gutting (2014) has developed a simple model to describe the bacterial kinetics in a rabbit model of inhalational anthrax, and used various datasets to calibrate the model parameters. However, this model only describes the amount of bacteria within the lung airways and the rabbit body as a whole, rather than dividing the body into multiple compartments.

Here, a novel model of the within-host dynamics of inhalational anthrax is presented, which falls between the one by Day *et al.* (2011) and Gutting (2014) in terms of model complexity. Furthermore, the stochastic nature of the within-host model presented here allows it to capture the variability and randomness of the biological processes, and to explain dose-response data for anthrax infection.

For example, the model considers inter-phagocyte variability in rupture size by incorporating the rupture size distribution from the intracellular model into the within-host infection dynamics. Heterogeneity of the rupture size has been shown to be important in a similar model for the pathogen F. tularensis (Carruthers *et al.* (2018)). The stochastic modelling approach, together with dose-response data sets, is used to investigate the individual infection risk given an initial inhaled dose. As well as computing the probability of a host response to infection, the approach also allows quantification of the timescale of symptom onset.

The within-host model incorporates the role played by the anthrax toxins during infection, since the toxins are a key component of anthrax pathogenesis. The role of toxins was included in the model by Day *et al.* (2011), but the toxin level was modelled as a number between 0 and 1, with arbitrary units. Here I instead make use of *in vitro* data on toxin production in order to obtain biologically relevant parameter values that can be used in the within-host model. Parameter calibration of the within-host model is then performed by comparing the mean-field approximation of the stochastic model to *in vivo* data from rabbit and guinea pig infections, as well as linking the model to dose-response data in order to ensure that the model reliably describes the probability of response following exposure to different doses of spores.

This chapter is organised into two main sections. Section 4.1 outlines the model, and a simple discrete-time version of the model at early times is described, which is used to obtain a mechanistic expression for the dose-response parameter of the exponential dose-response model. Section 4.2 reports the results of the parameter calibration.

4.1 Mathematical model

This section outlines the within-host model of inhalational anthrax. It is a hybrid model comprising both discrete-valued and continuous variables. A multidimensional continuous-time Markov chain is used to describe the numbers of extracellular spores and bacterial colony-forming units (CFU) within various compartments of the body following exposure, whereas ODEs describe the amount of the protective antigen (PA) component of the anthrax toxin present in the compartments. Since PA is thought to be the limiting toxin component and is the component that the therapeutic antibody targets, the model only includes a variable for the amount of PA, and neglects the other two toxin components, EF and LF. The compartments considered here are the airways of the lungs (A), the mediastinal lymph nodes (LN), and the blood/circulation (C). However, other compartments could easily be included, if relevant *in vivo* data sets were available.

The within-host model, depicted in Figure 4.1, contains the following variables:

- $S_A(t)$ is the number of extracellular spores in the airways of the lungs.
- P(t) is the number of infected phagocytes migrating from the lungs to the mediastinal lymph nodes.
- $B_{LN}(t)$ is the number of extracellular vegetative bacterial CFU in the lymph nodes compartment.
- $B_C(t)$ is the number of extracellular vegetative bacterial CFU in the blood compartment.
- $T_{LN}(t)$ is the amount of PA (units ng) in the lymph nodes compartment.
- $T_C(t)$ is the amount of PA in the blood compartment.

After inhalation, spores are transported through the respiratory system and can become deposited in different areas, or may be exhaled without becoming deposited. Hence the initial dose of spores that is delivered to the lungs is generally smaller than the original inhaled dose (Weir & Haas (2011)). In the model, time t = 0 represents the time at which inhaled spores become deposited in the lungs. If an individual is exposed through inhalation to a dose of D spores, the initial number of spores deposited in the airways will be sampled from a binomial distribution, $S_A(0) \sim Bin(D, \hat{\phi})$, where $\hat{\phi}$ is the probability that a given inhaled spore is deposited in the lungs (Pratt *et al.* (2020)).

In the airways of the lungs, spores can be mechanically cleared due to ciliated epithelial cells that beat and propel material up the airways to be expelled. Alternatively, spores that reach the alveoli of the lungs have the chance to cause an infection and can be engulfed by phagocytes and transported from the airways into the lung tissue. Similarly to the model by Gutting (2014), it is assumed here that spores in the lung airways are cleared with rate k_c , or phagocytosed and transported into the lung tissue with rate k_p . Thus there is a competition between the two mechanisms of removal of spores from the airways, and the overall rate of removal is denoted by,

$$\rho = k_c + k_p.$$

Furthermore, we are mainly interested in the spores that have the possibility to go on to cause an infection, namely the ones that are phagocytosed and transported into the lung tissue. Therefore, let us define a second parameter,

$$\phi = \hat{\phi} \frac{k_p}{k_c + k_p},$$

which is the probability for a given inhaled spore to be deposited in the lungs and ultimately phagocytosed rather than mechanically cleared. The phagocytosed spores are then transported intracellularly to the lymph nodes.

The within-host model proposed here is in the form of a compartmental model, and does not explicitly consider the dynamics inside each individual infected cell as in the intracellular model presented in Chapter 3. Instead, the intracellular dynamics are implicitly incorporated by using key quantities calculated from the intracellular model to link with the within-host model. These key quantities are the rupture size distribution and the rupture time distribution. With these quantities, the intracellular dynamics can be implicitly modelled under the assumption that each infected phagocyte ruptures after an amount of time sampled from the rupture time distribution, and subsequently releases some number of bacteria, which is sampled from the rupture size distribution. In order for the withinhost model to remain Markovian, the rupture time distribution is approximated by an Erlang distribution. Specific Erlang approximations for the rupture time distributions were given in Section 3.3 for the best parameter estimates of the intracellular model. However, since the intracellular model was calibrated with data from an *in vitro* experiment that used mouse peritoneal macrophages, the timing of rupture from this *in vitro* system may not be realistic in a model of *in* vivo dynamics. Thus, in the within-host model, it is assumed that the time taken

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

for phagocytes to migrate to the lymph nodes and rupture follows an Erlang distribution with shape parameter n = 3 and unknown rate parameter δ . This is represented in the model by partitioning the infected phagocytes into three stages, giving $P(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{3} P_i(t)$, where $P_i(t)$ represents the number of infected phagocytes in stage *i*. Each phagocyte passes through the three stages, and releases some number $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ of vegetative bacteria into the lymph nodes upon leaving the third stage, with probability R_{1s}^n . The time spent in each stage is exponentially distributed with rate δ .

In the lymph nodes compartment, extracellular bacteria replicate with per bacterium rate λ_{LN} , and die with per bacterium rate μ_{LN} . Death of extracellular bacteria in the lymph nodes with rate μ_{LN} occurs due to the action of the host immune defences, and this single term accounts for multiple mechanisms of extracellular bacterial death, such as from neutrophils, macrophages, dendritic cells, lymphocytes, and soluble components of the innate immune system (Day *et al.* (2011)). This single term is used to represent all of the mechanisms since there is not the necessary data available at the moment to distinguish between the contribution to bacterial death from each of the different mechanisms.

If an infection becomes established in the lymph nodes and the number of bacteria continues to grow, this will eventually result in an inflammatory response. This can cause damage to the lymph nodes, and the tissues and blood vessels can become leaky in order to facilitate an influx of immune system cells. However, this can also allow bacteria to escape from the lymph nodes and find their way into the circulation. This is included in the model by assuming that once the number of bacteria in the lymph nodes reaches a certain threshold, M(representing a certain level of damage to the lymph nodes), bacteria can begin to migrate to the blood compartment with per bacterium rate m_B . In the blood compartment, extracellular bacteria proliferate with per bacterium rate λ_C . This does not necessarily represent replication within the blood itself, but it reflects the accumulation of bacteria in the blood due to replication and migration from numerous colonised organs throughout the body, which are not explicitly modelled here in terms of different compartments. It would be preferable to also include possible death of bacteria in the circulation compartment. However, it would not be possible to identify separate birth and death rates from the data that is used

Transition			Rate
S_A	\longrightarrow	$S_A - 1$	$k_c S_A$
(S_A, P_1)	\longrightarrow	$(S_A - 1, P_1 + 1)$	$k_p S_A$
(P_i, P_{i+1})	\longrightarrow	$(P_i - 1, P_{i+1} + 1)$	$\delta P_i, \ i=1,2$
(P_3, B_{LN})	\longrightarrow	$(P_3-1, B_{LN}+n)$	$R_{1_S}^n \delta P_3, \ n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$
B_{LN}	\longrightarrow	$B_{LN} + 1$	$\lambda_{LN}B_{LN}$
B_{LN}	\longrightarrow	$B_{LN} - 1$	$\mu_{LN}B_{LN}$
$(B_{LN},\ B_C)$	\longrightarrow	$(B_{LN}-1, B_C+1)$	$m_B B_{LN} 1_{B_{LN} > M}$
B_C	\longrightarrow	$B_C + 1$	$\lambda_C B_C$

Table 4.1: The transitions and their corresponding rates in the Markov chain part of the within-host model in Figure 4.1. $\mathbf{1}_A$ is an indicator function, which is equal to 1 if A is true, and 0 otherwise.

to calibrate the model parameters in Section 4.2.2. In the deterministic version of the model, given in Section 4.2.2, λ_C can be interpreted as a single parameter representing the net growth rate (i.e., division rate minus death rate).

The model is depicted in Figure 4.1, and the possible transitions considered in the CTMC part of the within-host model are shown in Table 4.1. Additionally, the amount of PA in the lymph nodes and blood compartments are real numbers given by $T_{LN}(t)$ and $T_C(t)$ respectively. These follow the equations,

$$\frac{dT_{LN}}{dt} = \beta B_{LN} - (\mu_T + \nu B_{LN})T_{LN},$$
$$\frac{dT_C}{dt} = \beta B_C - (\mu_T + \nu B_C)T_C.$$

PA increases from production at a rate proportional to the number of extracellular bacterial CFU, where β is the production rate of PA per bacterial CFU. Three factors will contribute to the removal of PA *in vivo*. It will naturally break down at a rate perhaps similar to the degradation that is observed *in vitro* in the absence of bacteria. Secondly, the PA will interact with host cell membranes



Figure 4.1: Diagram of the within-host model for inhalational anthrax. In the airways of the lungs, spores are cleared (with rate k_c) by ciliated epithelial cells that beat and propel material up the airways to be expelled. Some spores are instead engulfed by phagocytes and are transported into the lung tissue (with rate k_p). It is assumed that each phagocyte only phagocytoses one spore. The infected phagocyte then migrates to the lymph nodes and after an Erlang-distributed time will either recover, releasing zero bacteria, or rupture, releasing some positive number of bacteria. The number of bacteria released is determined by the rupture size distribution of the intracellular model, given in Eq. (3.1.42). In the compartments containing extracellular bacteria, the bacteria proliferate with a linear replication rate, and a linear death rate accounts for multiple mechanisms of extracellular bacterial death in the lymph nodes. Migration of extracellular bacteria from the lymph nodes to the circulation compartment occurs with rate $m_B B_{LN}$ if the number of bacteria in the lymph nodes is greater than the migration threshold, M.

and be cleaved by the host furin, to create a binding site for the active toxin components, LF and EF. To model these removal mechanisms, the PA decreases at a rate proportional to the current amount of PA, where μ_T is the rate of decrease from natural decay and binding. Thirdly, some of the PA will actively be digested due to proteases produced by the bacteria, at a rate proportional to the bacterial CFU (See Section 4.2.1). When the within-host model is simulated using the Gillespie algorithm, the values of T_{LN} and T_C are updated via the Euler method. For example, given a small time-step, Δt , and the value of $T_{LN}(t)$, this variable is updated to

$$T_{LN}(t + \Delta t) = T_{LN}(t) + \Delta t \left[\beta B_{LN}(t) - (\mu_T + \nu B_{LN}(t))T_{LN}(t)\right].$$

4.1.1 Dose-response relationship

If an individual inhales a dose of *B. anthracis* spores, it is possible that their immune system will be capable of clearing the pathogen, without resulting in a detectable infection. However, in some cases the infection cannot be contained, and an infection will become established. The within-host model can be used to investigate the probability that infection becomes established, given a known initial dose of inhaled spores.

In order to find the probability of infection, one can consider a simplification of the model in Figure 4.1 in which the timings of the events are ignored. We only need to focus on the chain of events that occur, leading to a discrete-time process that represents the probabilities of different outcomes at each initial stage of the infection. Furthermore, due to the presence of the migration threshold, M, it can be assumed that migration of bacteria to the blood will not occur until the infection is established in the lymph nodes, and therefore migration is neglected in the very early stages; that is, the probability of a response for a given dose depends on the early-time dynamics in the airways and lymph nodes, but not in the blood. This approximation leads to the simple discrete-time model shown in Figure 4.2, which can be used to predict the infection risk from exposure to different doses of spores.

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

Parameter	Units	Description		
ϕ	_	Probability that an inhaled spore will become		
		deposited in the lungs and will then become		
		phagocytosed rather than mechanically		
		cleared		
ho	$(spore \cdot h)^{-1}$	Rate of clearance of spores from the airways		
		(by either phagocytosis or mucociliated		
		clearance)		
δ	$(phagocyte \cdot h)^{-1}$	Rate parameter of Erlang-distributed time		
		for migration to the lymph nodes and		
		rupture of host cells		
λ_{LN}	$(CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	Growth rate of extracellular bacteria in the		
		lymph nodes		
١	$(CEU h)^{-1}$	Creath acts of actually hastoria in		
λ_C	$(CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	Growth rate of extracellular bacteria in circulation		
μ_{LN}	$(CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	Killing rate of extracellular bacteria in lymph		
		nodes		
m_B	$(CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	Migration rate of extracellular bacteria from		
		the lymph nodes into the circulation		
14				
M	CFU	Threshold number of extracellular bacteria		
		needed in the lymph nodes before migration		
		into the circulation can occur		
eta	$ng \ (CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	Production rate of PA by extracellular		
		bacteria		
μ_T	h^{-1}	Removal rate of PA due to natural		
		degradation, and binding to cells		
•.	$(CEU b)^{-1}$	Permonal rate of PA due to degradation by		
ν	$(CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	Removal rate of PA due to degradation by proteases produced by the bacteria		
		proteases produced by the Dacteria		

Table 4.2: List of parameters for the within-host infection model. Units given here correspond to the stochastic model, but some of these units will change when incorporating these parameters into the ODEs provided in Section 4.2.2.



Figure 4.2: Discrete-time model for the possible fates of a single spore during the very early stages of inhalational anthrax infection. Within the lung, an inhaled spore (represented by the yellow ball) becomes deposited in the alveoli and ingested by a host phagocyte with probability ϕ . The intracellular spore germinates and the phagocyte might kill the germinated bacterium or the bacterium may survive the antimicrobial environment, replicate and cause the phagocyte to rupture, as described by the intracellular model in Chapter 3. The infected phagocyte migrates to the lymph nodes and either recovers, or ruptures and releases some bacteria, according to the probabilities calculated from the intracellular model, R_{1s}^n . The population of bacteria released follows a birth and death process, where an extracellular bacterium may be killed by host immune cells with probability p or a bacterium will replicate extracellularly with probability 1 - p. In this birth and death process, \emptyset represents the state where there are no extracellular bacteria remaining.

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

Figure 4.2 shows a representation of the possible fates of each inhaled spore in the early stages of inhalational anthrax infection in the lungs and lymph nodes. It is assumed that only the inhaled spores that are deposited in the lungs and phagocytosed have the ability to cause an infection. As mentioned previously, the parameter ϕ gives the probability for an inhaled spore to be deposited in the alveoli of the lungs and ultimately phagocytosed. The infected host phagocyte then migrates to the mediastinal lymph nodes and releases $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ bacteria with probability $R_{1_S}^n$ calculated from the intracellular model. Once released into the lymph nodes, each extracellular bacterium can be killed by host immune cells with probability $p = \frac{\mu_{LN}}{\mu_{LN} + \lambda_{LN}}$, or proliferate extracellularly with probability 1-p. It is assumed that p < 0.5, otherwise the bacterial population would be certain to go extinct.

Each inhaled spore has two possible fates: established infection or clearance. Starting with a single inhaled spore, an infection will become established if all three of the following occur. First, the spore must be deposited in the lungs and be phagocytosed. Then this infected host cell must release some positive number, $n \geq 1$, of bacteria into the lymph nodes. Finally, the population of bacteria in the lymph nodes, starting at size n, must not become extinct. The size of the bacterial population in the lymph nodes follows a simple one-dimensional random walk, with zero the only absorbing state, and probabilities p and 1-p of moving from state j to j-1 and j+1, respectively. If the population starts at state n after a rupture event, it is well known that the probability of ultimate extinction of this process is $\left(\frac{p}{1-p}\right)^n$. Therefore the probability that infection is established by a single inhaled spore is given by,

$$\begin{aligned} r &= \phi \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} R_{1_S}^n \left(1 - \left(\frac{p}{1-p} \right)^n \right), \\ &= \phi (1 - R_{1_S}^0) \left[1 - \frac{p}{1-p} \left(1 - \frac{1}{b} \right) \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(\frac{p}{(1-p)b} \right)^n \right], \\ &= \phi (1 - R_{1_S}^0) \left[1 - \frac{p}{1-p} \left(1 - \frac{1}{b} \right) \frac{1}{1 - \frac{p}{(1-p)b}} \right], \end{aligned}$$
(4.1.1)
$$&= \phi (1 - R_{1_S}^0) \frac{1 - \frac{p}{1-p}}{1 - \frac{p}{(1-p)b}}, \end{aligned}$$

where b is a combination of parameters from the intracellular model (see Eq. (3.1.18)) that is involved in the definition of the rupture size distribution, given by Eq. (3.1.39) and Eq. (3.1.42).

If multiple spores are initially inhaled, the probability of an infection becoming established is equal to the probability that not all of the inhaled spores are cleared, i.e. at least one of the inhaled spores leads to an established infection. Since the initial spores are assumed to be independent of each other, the dose-response curve can therefore be described using the exponential dose-response model. That is, for a Poisson-distributed dose with mean D, the probability of infection is given by,

$$I(D;r) = 1 - e^{-rD}, (4.1.2)$$

where r is the probability that a single spore will produce a response, given by Eq. (4.1.1).

Similar to the competing risks model by Brookmeyer *et al.* (2005), the model presented here is an extension of the exponential dose-response model in which mechanistic detail has been incorporated into the dose-response parameter, r. The competing risks model involves parameters for the two competing processes of spore germination and spore clearance but does not explicitly consider macrophage rupture or intracellular bacterial dynamics. Here, a fully mechanistic model has been proposed, which goes beyond the simple competing risks assumptions. A formula for r has been obtained that takes into account the deposition probability of inhaled spores, the stochasticity of rupture events, and the possibility that even if a few bacteria are released from a rupturing cell, infection might not occur if these few bacteria are killed by the host immune defences before they are able to proliferate to a sufficient number to cause a response. This novel methodology could potentially also be applied to other pathogens.

4.2 Parameter calibration

4.2.1 In vitro toxin production

In this section *in vitro* data of B. *anthracis* bacterial growth and toxin production are used to obtain preliminary estimates for the replication rate of extracellular

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

bacteria, and the rate at which the bacteria produce PA, to help with the calibration of the within-host model. The dataset used comes from an experiment by Charlton *et al.* (2007). In this experiment, they simulated the UK anthrax vaccine manufacturing process, which uses the Sterne 34F2 strain, and obtained *in vitro* data on anthrax toxin production. Specifically, Thompson bottles containing 450 ml of basal medium were sterilized by autoclaving at 121°C for 15 min and then warmed to 37°C prior to inoculation with 50 ml of a spore suspension that had a concentration of 2×10^4 CFU/ml, giving an initial spore concentration in the Thompson bottles of 2×10^3 CFU/ml. These Thompson bottles were then incubated statically at 37°C for up to 32 hours. At various time points, three Thompson bottles were sacrificed, and the numbers of spore and bacterial CFU in the culture were measured. Individual bottle sacrificing was used because repeated sampling from the same bottle was found to disturb the growing cultures.

It was found that the spore counts of each bottle remained fairly constant throughout the 32 hours, at around 30% of the number used to inoculate each bottle. This is because the spores were heat activated prior to inoculation, so would have germinated extremely quickly on contact with the glucose and amino acids of the culture media, and therefore the only remaining spores by the time the first CFU measurements were obtained were those spores that would not go on to germinate during the timescale of the experiment. Therefore the spore data are not used in the subsequent model calibration presented in this section.

As well as the CFU measurements, the protective antigen (PA) and lethal factor (LF) levels in the culture supernatants of each sacrificed bottle were also determined, using antigen-capture ELISA. Only the PA concentration data is used in the following analysis, since this is the toxin component included in the within-host model.

The data of PA concentration (ng/ml) and bacterial growth can be used to calibrate a deterministic model for the number of newly desporulated bacteria, N(t), the number of vegetative bacterial CFU, V(t), and the amount of PA, T(t), over time *in vitro*. The proposed model of *in vitro* bacterial growth and PA

production takes the form of the following system of differential equations.

$$\frac{dN}{dt} = -mN,$$

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = mN + \lambda_e V \left(1 - \frac{V}{K}\right),$$

$$\frac{dT}{dt} = \beta V - (\nu_0 + \nu V)T.$$
(4.2.1)

The total bacterial CFU is given by B(t) = N(t) + V(t). The inclusion of the newly desporulated bacteria helps to explain the lag period in the bacterial growth curve observed in the data (see Figure 4.6), because these newly desporulated bacteria must mature into vegetative bacteria with rate m before they are able to proliferate. The proliferation of the vegetative bacterial CFU is modelled by logistic growth. It is assumed that PA is produced at a constant rate by each vegetative bacterial CFU, but is not produced by the newly desporulated bacteria.

Collaborators at Dstl have conducted an experiment which aimed to find how quickly PA decays. To do this they incubated a culture of bacteria for 24 hours, during which the bacteria were proliferating and producing PA. After these 24 hours of growth, the bacteria were filtered out. The supernantant was then incubated again and at various time points the supernatant was sampled to quantify how much PA remained. From this, it was found that the rate that PA naturally breaks down in the absence of bacteria is around $\nu_0 = 0.0365 \ h^{-1}$ (unpublished data). However, this is much slower than the rapid rate of PA degradation observed in some *in vitro* scenarios where bacteria are present throughout (Zai *et al.* (2016), see Section 1.1.1). It is known that *B. anthracis* produces proteases that contribute to the pathology of anthrax through the degradation of host tissues and modulation of host defences (Chung et al. (2006)). However, it has been found that these proteases are also able to degrade PA and LF, since knocking out genes encoding certain proteases, or adding protease inhibitors, has been found to increase yields of the toxin components (Pflughoeft et al. (2014); Pomerantsev et al. (2011); Zai et al. (2016)). This implies that the production of these proteases by the bacteria may be inadvertently self-inhibiting in some way. Due to the large discrepancy between the rate of PA degradation in the presence and

absence of bacteria, there is reason to believe that proteases produced by the bacteria are the dominant mechanism of PA degradation *in vitro*. Hence, a second mechanism of PA degradation is included in the *in vitro* model, in which the rate of PA removal is assumed to be proportional to the vegetative bacterial CFU. The natural degradation rate of PA is fixed to $\nu_0 = 0.0365 \ h^{-1}$, and the value of ν is estimated.

I have used the model in Eq. (4.2.1), along with the *in vitro* data from Charlton *et al.* (2007), to obtain estimates for the rate of PA production per bacterial CFU, the rate of PA degradation, and the parameters determining the logistic growth of the bacteria. All bacterial CFU are assumed to be initially in the newly desporulated state, and thus the initial conditions of the model are taken to be $N(0) = 10^{2.29}$ (the first data point used), B(0) = 0, and T(0) = 0. I have performed a Bayesian approach to the parameter calibration, via ABC-SMC. During the model simulation step of the ABC-SMC algorithm, noise is added to each simulated data point, to take into account measurement errors in the observed data (Alahmadi *et al.* (2020)). These added errors are independent Gaussian with zero mean and standard deviation equal to the standard deviation of the experimental data at the corresponding time-point.

Since the model is simultaneously being fitted to two datasets of different types (bacterial CFU measurements and PA measurements) with different units (CFU vs ng/ml), it is necessary to ensure that the calculation of the distance between the model and the data is not affected by scale differences between the data types. For example, if one simply added together the squared errors between the model and data for each data point, the bacteria fit would be prioritised much more than the toxin fit in the calibration because the numbers are so much higher. Therefore I have defined two distance functions,

$$d_1(Model \ prediction, \ Data) = \sum_{t \in Times} \left(\log_{10} \left(\frac{B^*(t)}{B(t)} \right) \right)^2, \tag{4.2.2}$$

$$d_2(Model \ prediction, \ Data) = \sum_{t \in Times} \left(T^*(t) - T(t)\right)^2, \tag{4.2.3}$$

where $B^*(t)$ and $T^*(t)$ are the respective model predictions for the amount of bacterial CFU and PA at time t, B(t) is the geometric mean of the observed number
Parameter	Units	Prior
m	h^{-1}	$\log_{10} m \sim U(-3,1)$
λ_e	h^{-1}	$\log_{10}\lambda_e \sim U(-1,1)$
K	$CFU \ ml^{-1}$	$\log_{10} K \sim U(5,9)$
eta	$ng \ (CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	$\log_{10}\beta \sim U(-7,-2)$
ν	$(CFU \cdot h)^{-1}$	$\log_{10}\nu \sim U(-15, -5)$

Table 4.3: List of model parameters and corresponding prior distributions used in the ABC-SMC for the model of *in vitro* bacterial growth and PA production.

of bacterial CFU across the three Thompson bottles sacrificed at time t in the experiment by Charlton *et al.* (2007), and T(t) is the arithmetic mean amount of PA observed at time t in the experiment. The values of the bacterial CFU predictions and data are log-transformed since they span a large range of magnitudes. At each iteration of the ABC-SMC algorithm, two distance thresholds are used, ε_1 and ε_2 , and parameter sets are only accepted if $d_1(Model \ prediction, \ Data) < \varepsilon_1$ and $d_2(Model \ prediction, \ Data) < \varepsilon_2$.

Uniform priors were used for each (log-transformed) parameter over the ranges in Table 4.3. From the posterior histograms in Figure 4.3 one can see that it has been possible to learn a lot about most of the parameters. Furthermore, the parameter estimates obtained seem realistic. For example, the estimates for λ_e are similar to the one used by Day *et al.* (2011) in their within-host model, which was 0.8 h^{-1} . They are also consistent with the best estimate for the intracellular bacterial replication rate from the calibration of the intracellular model in Chapter 3, which was 0.64 h^{-1} .

The scatter plots in Figure 4.5 show correlations between some pairs of parameters. For example, there is a strong negative correlation between λ_e and m, because if the desporulated spores mature quickly, then there needs to be a slower replication rate of vegetative bacterial CFU in order to explain the data, and vice versa. There is a strong positive correlation between β and ν , and a fairly wide range of values of these parameters were accepted. However, we can learn more about the ratio $\beta K/(\nu_0 + \nu K)$, which determines the steady state of PA in the model and is estimated to be around 8×10^3 ng/ml, as shown in



Figure 4.3: Kernel density estimates for the prior distribution for each parameter in grey and the marginal posterior distribution for each parameter in green, from calibration of the model of *in vitro* bacterial growth and PA production.



Figure 4.4: Kernel density estimate for the posterior distribution of the transformation $\beta K/(\nu_0 + \nu K)$, which determines the steady state of PA in the model of *in vitro* bacterial growth and PA production. The units of this quantity are ng.

Figure 4.4. It may be helpful in future to use data from experiments where an effort has been made to reduce the degradation of PA by bacterial proteases, for example through the use of protease inhibitors (Zai *et al.* (2016)), in order to more accurately estimate the production rate of PA and help to disentangle the pair of parameters, β and ν .

Figure 4.6 shows the predicted amount of bacteria and PA versus the *in vitro* observations (dots showing the mean of three runs and bars showing the standard deviation). The solid lines represent the pointwise median of the model predictions from all parameter estimates in the posterior sample obtained via ABC-SMC. These predicted curves seem to follow the data quite well.

4.2.2 Dose-response and *in vivo* dynamics

The exponential dose-response model, given by the function in Eq. (4.1.2), is widely used in microbial risk assessment, and has been previously used many times to establish dose-response curves for inhalational anthrax. For example, Gutting *et al.* (2015) have previously fitted the model to dose-response data sets



Figure 4.5: Scatter plots showing the relationships between the posterior distributions of pairs of parameters from the model of *in vitro* bacterial growth and PA production.



Figure 4.6: Predictions for bacterial CFU (left) and PA concentration (right) over time obtained by using ABC-SMC to fit the model in Eq. (4.2.1) to *in vitro* experimental data from Charlton *et al.* (2007). Solid lines show pointwise medians of the set of predictions using all the parameter sets in the posterior sample, and the shaded regions represent the pointwise 95% credible intervals of these predictions.

for a number of different animal species, in order to estimate the parameter r for each species. Gutting (2014) has also separately calibrated a simple deterministic within-host model of inhalational anthrax, using bacterial counts from infected rabbits. This section will focus on calibrating the model in Figure 4.1 using data from various studies of rabbits and guinea pigs, as well as making use of some of the parameters calibrated using the *in vitro* data in Section 4.2.1.

Dose-response data

When fitting the exponential model to pooled dose-response data for rabbits infected with the Ames strain of *B. anthracis*, Gutting *et al.* (2015) found the value of r that gave the best fit to be $r = 6.75 \times 10^{-6}$. Gutting et al. (2015) also fit the exponential model to dose-response data for guinea pigs, and obtained a parameter estimate of $r = 9.79 \times 10^{-6}$. Figure 4.7 shows these exponential dose-response curves compared to the rabbit and guinea-pig data sets. Using the model in Figure 4.1, a formula for the probability r has been obtained instead in terms of parameters $(\varepsilon, g_A, g_B, \tilde{\mu}, \lambda, \mu, \gamma, \hat{\phi}, k_c, k_p, \lambda_{LN}, \mu_{LN})$ with mechanistic interpretations, given in Eq. (4.1.1). However, many combinations of these parameters can produce the same value of r. The parameter calibration of the intracellular model in Chapter 3 incorporates parameter uncertainty, encoded in the posterior distributions (see Figure 3.8). Thus, different parameter sets will lead to different predicted rupture size distributions, which is one of the main components of the mechanistic description of r in Eq. (4.1.1). Depending on the rupture size distribution used, the same dose-response curve can be obtained using a large number of combinations of the parameters $\phi = \hat{\phi} \frac{k_p}{k_c + k_p}$ and $p = \frac{\mu_{LN}}{\mu_{LN} + \lambda_{LN}}$. The rightmost plot of Figure 4.7 shows a wide range of parameter sets involving the value of p, the probability of deposition and phagocytosis ϕ , and the average rupture size derived from the intracellular model parameters, which all lead to the same value of r obtained by fitting the exponential dose-response curve to the rabbit doseresponse data. In general, as the average rupture size or deposition/phagocytosis probability ϕ decrease, the required value of p decreases, since more replication will be required to establish a population of bacteria in the lymph nodes.



Figure 4.7: Left: Exponential dose-response model fit to pooled rabbit Ames strain dose-response data, by Gutting *et al.* (2015). The probability that one inhaled spore will cause a response is estimated as $r = 6.75 \times 10^{-6}$. Centre: Exponential model fit to pooled guinea-pig dose-response data, by Gutting *et al.* (2015), obtaining an estimate of $r = 9.79 \times 10^{-6}$. Right: Combinations of parameter values for p and ϕ that give $r = 6.75 \times 10^{-6}$ according to Eq. (4.1.1), for different rupture size distributions sampled from the posterior distribution of the intracellular model. The average of each rupture size distribution is indicated by the colour of the points.

In vivo data

Since different combinations of parameter values can provide the same value of r and hence the same dose-response curve, it is not possible to estimate specific values of the mechanistic parameters using dose-response data alone. Further experimental data, such as measurements of CFU in different compartments over time in infected animals, is needed to calibrate the parameters in the within-host model of inhalational anthrax. I have therefore made use of *in vivo* data sets from infection studies of rabbits and guinea pigs in order to find estimates for the model parameters that are listed in Table 4.2. For each species, the model is fitted to measurements of CFU from animals that have been exposed to a high dose of spores, as well as mortality rates from dose-response data sets, simultaneously. In this way, it is possible to ensure that the model accurately describes both the *in vivo* dynamics of infection, as well as the probability of response after exposure to various doses of spores.

I have used data from a study by Gutting *et al.* (2012) in which rabbits were infected with the highly virulent Ames strain of *B. anthracis* in order to

Time (hours)	CFU in TBLN	CFU in blood	Number of rabbits
1	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	4
6	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	5
12	10 ± 3.8	0.0 ± 0.0	5
24	$3.167 \pm 2.467 (\times 10^3)$	$4.31 \pm 1.66 (\times 10^5)$	5 (TBLN), 10 (blood)
36	$3.057 \pm 1.486 (\times 10^7)$	$1.18 \pm 0.97 (\times 10^7)$	5 (TBLN), 8 (blood)

Table 4.4: Data for the number of CFU (mean \pm SEM) present in the tracheobronchial lymph nodes (TBLN) and blood of groups of rabbits at different times after exposure to a mean inhaled dose of 4.428×10^7 spores. The number of rabbits sacrificed to obtain the measurements at each time point is specified in the final column. The CFU in the TBLN could not be quantified for all rabbits at 24h and 36h, which is why the number of rabbits is fewer for the TBLN than the blood at these times. These data were obtained from the study published by Gutting *et al.* (2012), and have been provided by Brad Gutting via private communication.

characterise bacterial dissemination following exposure to a high aerosol dose of spores. The mean inhaled dose given was 4.428×10^7 spores. Data was provided (mean \pm SEM) for the number of bacterial CFU in the tracheobronchial lymph nodes (TBLN) and blood of rabbits at times 1, 6, 12, 24, and 36 hours after exposure. For the measurements of CFU in the TBLN, Gutting et al. (2012) pooled all lymph nodes that they could find from the tracheal and bronchial regions, to obtain a number of CFU in the TBLN of each animal. However, the lymph nodes varied in size and number from animal to animal. For the blood measurements, Gutting et al. (2012) used a conversion factor of 56 ml blood/kg body weight to convert CFU/ml blood to total CFU counts in the circulation. For some of the time points, data was provided for two separate experiments. I have combined the data into a single mean \pm SEM for each compartment at each time point, provided in Table 4.4. Gutting (2014) used similar data to parametrise a simple deterministic model for inhalational anthrax in rabbits, but the data from Gutting *et al.* (2012) is used here because it reports numbers of CFU in the lymph nodes and blood separately, rather than the numbers in the whole rabbit body, as reported by Gutting (2014).

I have also made use of data from a study by Savransky et al. (2013) in which



Figure 4.8: (A) Bacterial CFU/ml and (B) PA levels (ng/ml) post-challenge, measured in the blood of guinea pigs exposed to a dose of 2×10^7 Ames spores. Each dot represents a measurement taken from an individual animal. Figure taken from Savransky *et al.* (2013).

guinea pigs were infected with the Ames strain of *B. anthracis* using nose-only aerosol exposure. The exposed dose given was calculated to be 2×10^7 spores. They measured the number of CFU per ml of blood, for which the lower limit of detection was 100 CFU/ml. They also measured the amount of PA in sera. The lower limit of detection for the PA measurements was 1.3 ng/ml. The bacteria and PA levels are shown in Figure 4.8, taken from Savransky *et al.* (2013). I have used the means of the measurements for each time point from 30 hours onward, since all measurements at 24 hours were below the limits of detection. To convert the values of CFU/ml and PA concentration to the total CFU counts and PA amount in the circulation, a volume of 70ml is assumed for the circulating blood of a guinea pig (Williams & Kendall (2015)). The data used is given in Table 4.5.

Deterministic equations

The stochastic nature of the within-host model in Figure 4.1 allows the variability of the infection processes to be captured, which is especially important at low doses of spores. However, the animals in the studies by Gutting *et al.* (2012) and Savransky *et al.* (2013) were exposed to very large numbers of spores. In the case of a large initial dose of spores, there is less stochasticity in the model realisations for each particular set of parameter values. Therefore, a deterministic version of the model can be used to describe the dynamics of infection after a

Time (hours)	CFU in blood	PA in blood (ng)
30	8.14×10^3	1.06×10^2
36	$2.65 imes 10^4$	$3.30 imes 10^2$
48	3.16×10^6	1.73×10^3
72	3.07×10^{10}	1.87×10^6

Table 4.5: Data for the mean number of CFU and amount of PA present in the blood of groups of guinea pigs at different times after exposure to a mean dose of 2×10^7 spores. These data have been obtained from Figure 4.8 and converted to the amounts in the whole blood compartment by assuming a volume of 70 ml for the blood of a guinea pig.

high initial dose of spores. Here, a system of ODEs is formed using a mean-field approximation of the expected population levels over time for the model in Figure 4.1. This deterministic version of the model is used to compare with the *in vivo* average measurements of CFU counts from groups of animals infected with large doses of spores in the studies by Gutting *et al.* (2012) and Savransky *et al.* (2013). Note that in these ODEs the number of spores, phagocytes, and bacterial CFU are seen as dimensionless quantities, so that the parameters ρ , δ , λ_{LN} , λ_C , μ_{LN} , and m_B will now have units h^{-1} , instead of the units given in Table 4.2 for the stochastic model.

As described in Section 4.1, the model assumes that spores in the lung airways are removed either by physical clearance with rate k_c , or are phagocytosed and transported into the lung tissue with rate k_p . Thus, the average number of spores remaining in the airways over time can be described by the following differential equation,

$$\frac{dS_A}{dt} = -(k_c + k_p)S_A,$$

with initial condition, $S_A(0) = \hat{\phi}D$, since this is the average number of spores to be initially deposited in the lungs, given an inhaled dose D, and a deposition probability $\hat{\phi}$. This ODE can be easily solved, giving

$$S_A(t) = \hat{\phi} D e^{-(k_c + k_p)t} = \hat{\phi} D e^{-\rho t}$$

where $\rho = k_p + k_c$ is the overall removal rate of spores from the lung airways.

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

The time until rupture of infected cells is assumed to follow an Erlang(3, δ) distribution, which is implemented by introducing three infected phagocyte compartments, P_i , $i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$. The mean number of cells in each compartment can be described by the differential equations,

$$\frac{dP_1}{dt} = k_p S_A - \delta P_1,$$

$$\frac{dP_2}{dt} = \delta P_1 - \delta P_2,$$

$$\frac{dP_3}{dt} = \delta P_2 - \delta P_3,$$
(4.2.4)

with initial conditions $P_1(0) = P_2(0) = P_3(0) = 0$. The equation for $P_1(t)$ can be rewritten as

$$\frac{dP_1}{dt} = \hat{\phi}Dk_p e^{-\rho t} - \delta P_1 = \phi D\rho e^{-\rho t} - \delta P_1,$$

where $\phi = \hat{\phi} \frac{k_p}{k_p + k_c}$. Solving the equations for the mean numbers of infected phagocytes in each compartment gives, for $\delta \neq \rho$,

$$P_{1}(t) = \frac{\phi D\rho}{\delta - \rho} \left(e^{-\rho t} - e^{-\delta t} \right),$$

$$P_{2}(t) = \frac{\phi D\rho \delta}{\delta - \rho} \left[\frac{1}{\delta - \rho} \left(e^{-\rho t} - e^{-\delta t} \right) - t e^{-\delta t} \right],$$

$$P_{3}(t) = \frac{\phi D\rho \delta^{2}}{\delta - \rho} \left[\frac{1}{(\delta - \rho)^{2}} \left(e^{-\rho t} - e^{-\delta t} \right) - \frac{t e^{-\delta t}}{\delta - \rho} - \frac{t^{2} e^{-\delta t}}{2} \right].$$
(4.2.5)

If $\delta = \rho$, the solutions are

$$P_{1}(t) = \phi D\rho t e^{-\delta t},$$

$$P_{2}(t) = \frac{\phi D\rho \delta t^{2} e^{-\delta t}}{2},$$

$$P_{3}(t) = \frac{\phi D\rho \delta^{2} t^{3} e^{-\delta t}}{6}.$$
(4.2.6)

Then the average release rate of bacteria into the lymph nodes is given by,

$$\begin{split} R(t) &= \delta \mathbb{E}[R_{1_S}] P_3(t), \\ &= \begin{cases} \frac{\phi D \rho \delta^3 \mathbb{E}[R_{1_S}]}{\delta - \rho} \left[\frac{1}{(\delta - \rho)^2} \left(e^{-\rho t} - e^{-\delta t} \right) - \frac{t e^{-\delta t}}{\delta - \rho} - \frac{t^2 e^{-\delta t}}{2} \right], \quad \delta \neq \rho, \\ \\ \frac{\phi D \rho \delta^3 \mathbb{E}[R_{1_S}] t^3 e^{-\delta t}}{6}, \qquad \qquad \delta = \rho, \\ \end{cases}$$

$$\end{split}$$

$$\end{split}$$

$$\end{split}$$

where R_{1_S} is the random variable for the number of bacteria released from a phagocyte initially infected with a single spore, and $\mathbb{E}[R_{1_S}] = (1 - R_{1_S}^0) \frac{b}{b-1}$. Finally, the differential equations for the bacterial and PA levels in the lymph

nodes and circulation are given by (see Figure 4.1),

$$\frac{dB_{LN}}{dt} = R(t) + (\lambda_{LN} - \mu_{LN})B_{LN} - m_B B_{LN} \mathbf{1}_{B_{LN} > M},$$

$$\frac{dB_C}{dt} = m_B B_{LN} \mathbf{1}_{B_{LN} > M} + \lambda_C B_C,$$

$$\frac{dT_{LN}}{dt} = \beta B_{LN} - (\mu_T + \nu B_{LN})T_{LN},$$

$$\frac{dT_C}{dt} = \beta B_C - (\mu_T + \nu B_C)T_C.$$
(4.2.8)

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

The set of ODEs in Eq. (4.2.8) describes the number of CFU in the lymph nodes and circulation, given by $B_{LN}(t)$ and $B_C(t)$ respectively, and the amount of PA in the lymph nodes and circulation, given by $T_{LN}(t)$ and $T_C(t)$ respectively. Initially all four populations are zero (i.e. $B_{LN}(0) = T_{LN}(0) = B_C(0) = T_C(0) =$ 0). Bacteria arrive in the lymph nodes due to transportation from the lungs, described by the rate R(t), which was defined in Eq. (4.2.7). These bacteria then proliferate in the lymph nodes with a linear growth rate, can be killed by the immune response, or can migrate into the blood (once a threshold of bacteria is reached, representing damage to the lymph nodes resulting in the migration of bacteria). In the blood compartment, the bacterial population also grows with a linear rate, reflecting the general proliferation of bacteria within various organs of the body. Bacteria are assumed to produce PA at a constant rate β per CFU, and multiple mechanisms of PA removal are modelled. PA is removed by natural degradation, and through binding with host cell membranes, at a rate proportional to the current amount of PA. PA can also be actively digested due to proteases produced by the bacteria, which occurs at a rate proportional to the bacterial CFU.

Rabbit model calibration

Gutting (2014) has estimated a deposition probability for inhaled *B. anthracis* spores in the tracheobronchial and pulmonary regions of rabbit lungs of $\hat{\phi} = 0.092$, using a combination of particle deposition data and Regional Deposited Dose Ratio (RDDR) software. A similar software is the Multiple-Path Particle Dosimetry (MPPD) model, which is a computational model that can be used for estimating the deposition and clearance of aerosols in the respiratory tract of humans and various laboratory animal species. I used MPPD with similar inputs to those used by Gutting (2014), and found very consistent values for the deposition fractions. Therefore, I am fairly confident in the deposition probability used by Gutting (2014) used data for the decrease of spores in the airways to estimate values for the mucociliated (physical) clearance rate of spores from rabbit airways, $k_c = 0.0628 \ h^{-1}$, and the rate of transport of spores from the

lung airways into the lung tissue, $k_p = 0.0107 \ h^{-1}$. These two parameters can be combined to obtain a probability for a given spore to be phagocytosed in the lungs rather than cleared from the lungs, given by $\frac{k_p}{k_c+k_p}$. When I have previously attempted to calibrate a value for this phagocytosis probability as well as the probability for the infected phagocytes to rupture and release bacteria once they enter the lymph nodes, I found an extremely strong correlation between these two probabilities, with a correlation coefficient very close to -1. This introduces an issue of identifiability, since only the product of the probabilities can be identified with the available data. For instance, multiplying the phagocytosis probability by some amount and dividing the rupture probability by the same amount will not change the estimated number of bacteria entering the lymph nodes. Therefore, I have decided to make use of the estimates from Gutting (2014) to set values for

$$\phi = \hat{\phi} \frac{k_p}{k_c + k_p} = 0.013,$$

and

$$\rho = k_c + k_p = 0.0735 \ h^{-1}.$$

The rupture size distribution depends on multiple parameters from the intracellular model. It is not practical to re-calibrate all these parameters with the available *in vivo* data. Therefore, I have fixed the conditional rupture size distribution to the best estimate from the intracellular model, shown in the inset in Figure 3.12. This distribution has a mean of 1.6, meaning that if a phagocyte engulfs a spore and eventually ruptures, it will release 1.6 bacteria on average. This is actually very similar to the (per spore) rupture size in the model by Day *et al.* (2011), where it was assumed that a phagocyte would release 5 bacteria into the lymph nodes after engulfing 3 spores in the lungs. There was large variation in the probabilities of rupture from the posterior sample of the intracellular model, spanning a wide range of orders of magnitude, from as small as 9×10^{-5} to 0.53 (see Figure 4.9). Therefore I have allowed the rupture probability, $1 - R_{1_S}^0$, to be estimated as a parameter in the calibration of the within-host model with the *in vivo* data and dose-response data.

For calibrating the model with the rabbit data from Table 4.4, I found that it was necessary to include a carrying capacity for the growth of bacteria in



Figure 4.9: Histogram for the probabilities of rupture obtained from the posterior sample of the intracellular model calibration in Chapter 3.

the circulation compartment. This is because the bacteria in the blood is not observed to grow much above 10^7 CFU, indicating that there must be limiting growth at some stage. Hence, the equation describing the bacterial dynamics in the circulation compartment for rabbits is modified to incorporate a logistic growth term,

$$\frac{dB_C}{dt} = m_B B_{LN} \mathbf{1}_{B_{LN} > M} + \lambda_C B_C \left(1 - \frac{B_C}{K_C} \right),$$

where K_C is the introduced carrying capacity. The same saturation is not observed in the lymph node data during the time period of observation, so it is not necessary to include a carrying capacity in the lymph nodes, since it would not be possible to identify a value for it with the available data.

The model in Figure 4.1 has been simultaneously fitted to the rabbit doseresponse data shown in Figure 4.7 and the *in vivo* numbers of bacteria in Table 4.4, using ABC-SMC. To do this, values of most of the (log-transformed) parameters were sampled from uniform prior distributions, with the exception of λ_{LN} . For the replication rate in the lymph nodes, λ_{LN} , the posterior sample for the replication rate in the *in vitro* model in Eq. (4.2.1) (obtained from fitting the model to the data from Charlton *et al.* (2007), see Figure 4.3) was used as a prior distribution here. For each sampled parameter set, the exponential dose-response curve was calculated according to Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2), to obtain values of the probability of infection $p_D = I(D; r)$ for each dose D in the dose-response data set. Then for each dose D, a number of infections was sampled from a Binomial (N_D, p_D) distribution, where N_D is the size of the exposed group for dose D in the data set. While the endpoint of the dose-response studies was lethality, and p_D has been referred to as a probability of infection, it is assumed here that infection with inhalational anthrax will invariably lead to death in the absence of treatment, so that the number of animals that die in the study is assumed to be equivalent to the number infected (Toth et al. (2013)). Therefore, the Euclidean distance was computed between the set of sampled numbers of infections from the model and the observed numbers of deaths in each group from the data, giving a distance measure between the model and the dose-response data for a particular parameter set. To obtain a distance measure between the model and the *in vivo* bacterial counts from Table 4.4, the output from the system of ODEs in Eq. (4.2.8) (with adapted equation for B_C to include logistic growth) was compared to the data of mean numbers of CFU in the TBLN and blood. For this, only the equations for B_{LN} and B_C are needed, since we do not have any data for toxin amount in this dataset, and the numbers of bacteria do not depend on the amount of PA in this model. Therefore, values of β , μ_T , and ν were not calibrated using this data.

The model predictions from this calibration are shown in Figure 4.10, where the top row shows the predicted amount of bacteria versus the *in vivo* observations (dots showing the mean CFU measurements from groups of rabbits and bars showing the SEM). The solid lines represent the pointwise median of the model predictions from all parameter estimates in the posterior sample obtained via ABC-SMC. The plot on the bottom row shows the predictions of the dose-response curve compared to the observed dose-dependent mortality rates in groups of rabbits exposed to different doses. Figure 4.11 shows the binomial distributions for the number of infections, given by the model with the median parameter values from the posterior sample, for each dose in the rabbit data set. The observed number of deaths is indicated as a vertical line, for each dose.

From the posterior histograms in Figure 4.12 one can see that it has been possible to learn a lot about most of the parameters. One parameter with a



Figure 4.10: Model predictions compared to the data used in the ABC-SMC for the rabbit model calibration. Top row: Predictions from the system of ODEs in Eq. (4.2.8) compared to the mean CFU loads in the TBLN and blood from the rabbit data in Table 4.4. Bottom: Prediction of the mechanistic exponential dose-response model given by Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2) compared to rabbit dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015).



Figure 4.11: Binomial distributions for the number of deaths, given by the model with the median parameter values from the posterior sample, for each dose in the rabbit data set. The observed number of deaths is indicated as a vertical line, for each dose.



Figure 4.12: Kernel density estimates for the prior distribution for each parameter in grey and the marginal posterior distribution for each parameter in green. These posterior distributions were obtained from fitting the mechanistic dose-response model given by Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2) to the rabbit dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015), and simultaneously fitting the model in Eq. (4.2.8) to the mean CFU loads in the TBLN and blood from the rabbit data in Table 4.4.





Figure 4.13: Correlation coefficients between the posterior samples of pairs of parameters in the rabbit model calibration.

particularly narrow posterior distribution is δ , which determines how quickly infected phagocytes migrate from the lungs to the lymph nodes and rupture. With the median value of $\delta = 0.04 \ h^{-1}$, the Erlang(3, δ) distribution of the time for phagocytes to rupture has a mean of 75 hours. Compared to the average rupture time of 20 hours used in the model by Day *et al.* (2011), rupture is occurring very slowly in the model predictions in Figure 4.10, and only a fairly small proportion of the infected phagocytes will be expected to rupture during the 40 hour time period shown in the plots. However, once a few phagocytes have ruptured and released bacteria into the lymph nodes, the dynamics in the lymph nodes begins to be dominated by the extracellular replication of bacteria, and the subsequent rupture events do not have a great impact on the dynamics.

The probability of rupture is estimated to be around 5×10^{-4} which is towards the lower end of the prior range. However, this is still consistent with the estimates from the intracellular model, since around 7% of the rupture probabilities in the histogram in Figure 4.9 are below 10^{-3} . Since the intracellular model was calibrated with in vitro data, this difference in the estimated probability of rupture could indicate that macrophages are better at killing bacteria in vivo. Also, the cells used in the in vitro experiment were murine peritoneal macrophages, so rabbit alveolar macrophages and dendritic cells may react quite differently. Note that parameter estimates from Gutting (2014) were used to fix the probability for spores to be phagocytosed in the lungs. If the true phagocytosis probability was actually smaller than the one used here, one would expect the estimated rupture probability to increase. This is because these two probabilities are highly related, in the sense that only the product of the two probabilities can be identified from the data used here. Fortunately, when previously including the phagocytosis probability in the list of parameters to be estimated, there was no substantial correlation observed between the phagocytosis probability and any parameter other than the rupture probability. Hence, it seems that the other parameter estimates will be robust to changes in the phagocytosis probability.

Some parameters have fairly wide posterior distributions, such as the killing rate of bacteria in the lymph nodes, μ_{LN} , and the migration rate of bacteria from the lymph nodes to the blood, m_B . Both of these parameters are estimated to be very small. In fact, when μ_{LN} was set to zero before the calibration, the posterior distributions of the other parameters were not affected. This is consistent with the competing risks hypothesis, for example, that if a bacterium is released from a phagocyte, then it will be almost certain to proliferate and cause an infection.

The replication rate in the lymph nodes, λ_{LN} , is estimated to be very similar to, but slightly larger on average than the values in the posterior sample from the previous fitting to the data from Charlton *et al.* (2007). Here the median value λ_{LN} is 0.56 h^{-1} , which is also similar to the value of 0.8 h^{-1} used by Day *et al.* (2011) in their within-host model, and the estimate of 0.64 h^{-1} for the intracellular bacterial replication rate from the calibration of the intracellular model in Chapter 3.

The threshold, M, for the number of bacteria present in the lymph nodes before migration into the circulation compartment can occur is estimated to be around 10^1 or 10^2 , and values of zero were very rarely accepted into the posterior sample. This small migration threshold is needed in order to explain the counts of zero CFU up to 12 hours in the blood (see Table 4.4). Once bacteria start to arrive in the blood, the population of bacteria in the blood grows very quickly, reflected by the large values of λ_C , giving a doubling time of around 30 minutes. The values of λ_C are much larger than the replication rate of bacteria in the lymph nodes, but this is because the growth rate in the blood is representing migration into the blood from multiple infected organs and tissues, where proliferation of bacteria will be happening, rather than direct replication in the blood. There is a strong positive correlation between M and λ_C in the posterior sample (see Figure 4.13). This is because the later that bacteria start migrating into the blood, the larger the growth rate in the blood needs to be in order to be consistent with the observed data points at 24h.

Guinea-pig model calibration

Here I have used ABC-SMC to obtain some estimates for the parameter values of the within-host model that describe the guinea-pig model of infection. As with the rabbit data, I have simultaneously fitted the model in Figure 4.1 to the guinea-pig dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015) and the *in vivo* numbers of bacterial CFU and PA amount from Savransky *et al.* (2013), shown in Figure 4.8

and Table 4.5. I compared the exponential dose-response curve, computed using Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2), to the guinea-pig dose-response data in Figure 4.7, in the same way as described for the rabbit data. I also compared the deterministic model outputs from the set of ODEs in Eq. (4.2.8) to the means of the data in Figure 4.8 at each time point from 30 hours onward, since all measurements at 24 hours were below the limits of detection.

For guinea pigs, Gutting *et al.* (2015) estimated that the deposition probability was $\hat{\phi} = 0.3$. I have therefore used this value, along with the estimates from rabbits for the physical clearance rate of spores out of the lungs, and the transport rate of spores from the lung airways into the lung tissue. Thus for guinea pigs, values are fixed to $\phi = 0.0437$, and $\rho = 0.0735 \ h^{-1}$.

With only the data from the blood, it is difficult to quantitatively estimate what is happening in the lymph nodes. Therefore, when I previously tried to calibrate all parameters using this data, confidence in the values of most of the parameters was limited, as indicated by wide posterior distributions. Because of this, I have aimed to reduce the parameter space by assuming that some parameters determining the dynamics in the lymph nodes will be similar to the ones for rabbits. In this way, I have fixed the values of some parameters to those estimated for the rabbit model of infection, while still allowing important differences between the two models of infection. In particular, I have fixed the values for $\delta = 0.04 h^{-1}$, $\lambda_{LN} = 0.56 h^{-1}$, and $m_B = 0.008 h^{-1}$ to the median values estimated for rabbits. However, ϕ is different between the two animal models, since it has been estimated that the proportion of inhaled spores deposited in the lungs is larger in guinea pigs than rabbits (Gutting *et al.* (2015)). I also allow values for μ_{LN} and λ_C to be different between the two animal models, since guinea pigs and rabbits may have different strengths of immune response against the extracellular bacteria in the lymph nodes and in other organs, as well as different sizes of organs.

The model predictions from this calibration are shown in Figure 4.14. For the rabbit model, a carrying capacity was included in order to explain the data that was observed for rabbits, whereas for the guinea-pig model it was not necessary to include logistic growth in the blood, since no obvious saturation was observed in the data during the time period of observation. However, it is possible that

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

the saturation observed in the rabbit blood could be an artefact, and if there was data for a longer timescale, more growth might be observed in the blood, similar to the guinea-pig data. Overall, the growth of bacteria in the blood is slower in the guinea-pig data than for the rabbits. For example, at 36 hours post infection, the mean number of CFU in the blood of guinea pigs is around 400 CFU/ml, whereas for rabbits it is around 7×10^4 CFU/ml, assuming a volume of blood of 168 ml for rabbits. This has an effect on the posterior distributions, shown in Figure 4.16. For example, the growth rate in the blood, λ_C , is estimated to be much smaller for guinea pigs than it was for rabbits. Since the amount of bacteria in the blood depends strongly on the amount of bacteria in the lymph nodes in this model, the guinea-pig model also needs much slower growth in the lymph nodes in order to explain the slower growth in the blood compartment. Therefore, the death rate of bacteria in the lymph nodes, μ_{LN} , is estimated to be larger for guinea pigs than rabbits, and the probability of rupture is estimated to be slightly smaller. Since the amount of bacteria in the lymph nodes is predicted to be smaller, the value of the migration threshold, M, is also estimated to be smaller for guinea pigs.

For the production rate of PA, β , the posterior distribution from the previous calibration with the *in vitro* data from Charlton *et al.* (2007) was used as the prior distribution here for this parameter. Some values from this prior distribution also work well for the *in vivo* data, but the posterior is shifted slightly to the right, indicating that the bacteria are predicted to be producing PA at a slightly faster rate *in vivo*.

With a smaller probability of rupture, and a larger death rate of extracellular bacteria in the lymph nodes, this means that each spore that is deposited in the lungs has a smaller probability to cause an infection in the guinea-pig model compared with the rabbit model. However, each inhaled spore has a higher chance of becoming deposited in the guinea-pig model. Figure 4.15 shows the binomial distributions for the number of infections, given by the model with the median parameter values, for some of the doses in the guinea-pig dose-response data set used here. The observed number of deaths is indicated for each dose shown. There is quite a lot of variability in the dose-response data used here. If each animal in an exposed group has an identical probability of infection for



Figure 4.14: Model predictions compared to the guinea-pig data used in the ABC-SMC. Top row: Predictions from the model in Eq. (4.2.8) compared to the CFU loads and PA amounts in the blood from the guinea-pig data in Figure 4.8. Bottom: Prediction from the mechanistic exponential dose-response model given by Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2), compared to guinea-pig dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015).



Figure 4.15: Binomial distributions for the number of deaths, given by the model with the median parameter values from the posterior sample, for some of the doses in the guinea-pig dose-response data set used here. The observed number of deaths is indicated as a vertical line, for each dose shown.



Figure 4.16: Kernel density estimates for the prior distribution for each parameter in grey and the marginal posterior distribution for each parameter in green. These posterior distributions were obtained from fitting the mechanistic dose-response model given by Eqs. (4.1.1) and (4.1.2) to the guinea-pig dose-response data from Gutting *et al.* (2015), and simultaneously fitting the model in Eq. (4.2.8) to the mean CFU loads and PA amounts in the blood from the guinea-pig data in Figure 4.8.

Correlation coefficients between parameters



Figure 4.17: Correlation coefficients between the posterior samples of pairs of parameters in the guinea-pig model calibration.

a given dose, as assumed by the model, then the variability would purely be due to the variance of the binomial distribution that determines the number of observed infections in this model. However, individual animals are likely to have slightly different susceptibilities to infection, so this could also be a reason for the observed variability. For example, exposed groups with a slightly higher or lower mortality rate than expected may include animals with an unusually high or low susceptibility to infection, respectively. Furthermore, the exposed dose and deposited dose of spores received by each animal may also be highly stochastic, since the deposition probability, $\hat{\phi}$, depends on a number of different factors, such as breathing rate, which will vary between individual animals. Therefore, this could also be introducing a lot of variability.

4.3 Discussion

In this Chapter, I have proposed a stochastic within-host model of inhalational anthrax infection, which incorporates inter-phagocyte variability in rupture size by making use of the rupture size distribution from the intracellular model of Chapter 3. This rupture size probability distribution plays an important role when using the model to determine the probability of infection following inhalation of some dose of spores. The within-host model proposed here also incorporates the dynamics of PA, which is the anthrax toxin component that the therapeutic antibody targets, so this will be an important aspect of the model if it is used to model certain treatments in future work. In vitro data of bacterial growth and PA production by *B. anthracis* Sterne strain was leveraged to obtain preliminary estimates for the replication rate of extracellular bacteria, and the production rate of PA. Making use of these preliminary estimates as prior distributions, the within-host model was then calibrated by comparing the mean-field approximation of the stochastic model with in vivo bacterial counts from rabbits and guinea pigs infected with the highly virulent Ames strain of *B. anthracis*. At the same time, the probability of infection resulting from the stochastic model was fitted to dose-response data sets from infection of rabbits with the Ames strain, and infection of guinea pigs with the M36 strain or Ames strain. This resulted in a single model structure that is able to describe both the *in vivo* dynamics of infection, as

well as the probability of response, in two different animal species with slightly different values of the parameters. Due to lack of data, it has been necessary to merge data corresponding to different strains of *B. anthracis* (Sterne, Ames, M36) and different animals; for example, the cells used in the *in vitro* experiment that informed the conditional rupture size distribution used in the within-host model were from mice, whereas the within-host model was eventually calibrated with data from rabbits and guinea pigs.

During the calibration with rabbit and guinea-pig data, some of the parameters were set equal between the two animal models, due to a lack of data for the lymph nodes compartment in guinea pigs. It is clear from the data that with the current structure of the model, there needs to be lower numbers of CFU in the lymph nodes in the guinea-pig model compared with what is predicted for the rabbit model. However, since we do not have data for the CFU in the lymph nodes of guinea pigs, I set most of the parameters determining these dynamics to be equal to their median estimates from rabbits. The only one of these parameters that I did not fix was the death rate of bacteria in the lymph nodes, which specified that it must be a difference in the death rate that is accounting for differences in the lymph nodes compartment dynamics between the two species. These assumptions might change if more data became available.

Although I have followed a Bayesian approach of model calibration, which allows for the uncertainty in parameter estimates to be quantified, I have not considered the parameter values to vary between individual animals. This is a simplification, and could be improved with approaches such as mixed effects modelling, which allow a probability distribution to be estimated to describe how the parameters vary across individuals. However, this would be difficult in this particular situation, since we do not have more than one data measurement for each animal. Some parameters may be easier to assign a probability distribution to than others. For example, in a dose-response model for Q fever (a bacterial infection caused by *Coxiella burnetii*), Heppell *et al.* (2017) approximated a distribution for the probability of deposition, $\hat{\phi}$, using the MPPD model software package.

As the model stands, it cannot explain the existence of spores in the lymph nodes, since the model assumes that at most one spore is engulfed by each phagocyte in the lungs and only bacteria are released from rupturing phagocytes. However, in future the model could be extended to allow the uptake of multiple spores by individual phagocytes, which may be likely at high inhaled doses. This would also allow the consideration that cells may release a mixture of spores and bacteria when they rupture, which would explain observations such as spores identified in the lymph nodes of mice (Loving *et al.* (2007)). The model may then need to also include the consideration that these spores may be engulfed by further phagocytes in the lymph nodes and lead to further rounds of intracellular replication, which is not currently considered in the model.

A benefit of the mechanistic modelling approach proposed here is that the underlying mechanisms of the model can be extended and modified as new scientific knowledge and data is generated. Furthermore, because the parameters of the model have mechanistic interpretations, the model can be used to investigate the effects of different biological parameters, and changes can be made to model different situations, such as incorporating additional mechanisms to represent treatments. In future work, the aim will be to include medical treatments into this stochastic multi-scale model of *B. anthracis* infection, to quantify their efficacy. This will be done using pharmacokinetic (PK) data that describes how the within-host concentration of the treatment will change through time, as well as pharmacodynamic (PD) data that could, for example, be used to define an extracellular killing rate of bacteria as a function of antibiotic concentration (Foerster *et al.* (2016)). It will then be possible to use the resulting model to quantify the effect that the initial timing, frequency, and dosage of treatment has on reducing the probability of infection. In this way, the multi-scale framework could provide useful information for the design and optimisation of medical treatments for inhalational anthrax.

4. WITHIN-HOST MODEL OF INHALATIONAL ANTHRAX

Chapter 5

Reproduction number probability distributions in stochastic models of viral dynamics with non-exponential infectious period

The basic reproduction number, R_0 , was introduced in an epidemiological context to denote the mean number of secondary infections caused by an initial infected individual in an otherwise susceptible population. In this chapter I will consider the cellular-level equivalent in the context of within-host and *in vitro* viral dynamics (Burg *et al.* (2009); Nowak & May (2000); Pearson *et al.* (2011); Wodarz & Nowak (2002); Yan *et al.* (2020)). In this chapter the cellular-level basic reproduction number will be understood as a random variable, R, representing the number of new cells infected by one initial infected cell in an otherwise susceptible cell population. The expected value of the basic reproduction number will be denoted by \overline{R} .

Viral dynamics models are often deterministic and formulated as sets of ordinary differential equations. For these models, the mean value of the basic reproduction number determines the outcome of infection. If $\bar{R} < 1$ then the virus-free steady state is stable and the infection will rapidly die out. In stochastic models, if the expected number of secondary infections caused by each infected cell is smaller than one, the infection can grow, but will also certainly die out

5. REPRODUCTION NUMBER PROBABILITY DISTRIBUTIONS IN STOCHASTIC MODELS OF VIRAL DYNAMICS WITH NON-EXPONENTIAL INFECTIOUS PERIOD

eventually. Conversely, when the mean basic reproduction number is greater than one, deterministic models predict that an infection will be established. However, for stochastic models, even if $\bar{R} > 1$, there can be a positive probability that the virus and infected cells will be eliminated before an established infection can occur. This probability depends on the *probability distribution* of the reproduction number. By exclusively focusing on the expected value of the reproduction number, one may fail to capture important dynamics during the early events in infection, which are inherently stochastic, particularly if an individual is only exposed to a low level of virus.

When a free virus particle is taken up by a host cell, the genome is replicated and used to produce viral proteins. New virus particles are then assembled in the cell. For some viruses, progeny virions accumulate inside the host cell and eventually numerous virus particles exit at once in a burst, killing the cell. On the other hand, for most enveloped viruses, new virus particles are released throughout the lifetime of the infected cell via a process called budding. The total number of virions produced by an infected cell during its lifetime is usually referred to as the "burst size", even if the virus is released continuously by budding (Liao et al. (2020); Rong et al. (2013)). The progeny virus particles produced by an infected cell may infect further host cells, or may degrade before they manage to do this. Hence, the reproduction number, which is the number of secondary infections caused by an initial infected cell, will depend on the burst size of the infected cell and the likelihood that these progeny virions will go on to infect new cells before they degrade. The stochasticity of the intracellular processes of the viral lifecycle, coupled with variation in the lifetime of infected cells, can lead to large variation in the number of virions released by individual cells. Bacsik et al. (2022) measured progeny production from single influenza-virus-infected cells and found that this was extremely heterogeneous. This variation in the burst size is likely to have a large impact on the overall variability in the reproduction number between cells.

Finding the reproduction number distribution is particularly important in order to characterise the viral dynamics at the very early stages of infection, when there may only be small numbers of virions and infected cells. This is because stochastic effects are very important at this stage, and the distribution of the reproduction number determines the probability that the virus will be cleared before a major infection is established. Even if the expected reproduction number is fairly large, the initial infection may die out by chance, due to a positive probability that an infected cell will cause zero secondary infections. Previous studies have focussed on calculating the probability of viral extinction during the early stages of infection for different models. For example, Pearson *et al.* (2011) calculated the probability of viral extinction in models with either a geometric or Poisson distribution for the reproduction number.

In this chapter I will study stochastic, Markov chain versions of two simple deterministic viral infection models, with non-exponential infectious period distributions. I will derive the probability distributions for the burst size and reproduction number in these models. The first model considered is one of the simplest deterministic models for viral infection, consisting of a system of ODEs for the populations of target cells, infected cells, and virions, in which infected cells are assumed to release virus at a constant rate while they are productively infectious (Perelson (2002)). Pearson et al. (2011) studied the stochastic version of this model, with one infected cell compartment, but I will consider a more generalised model in which the infected cell state is split into multiple compartments, creating an Erlang-distributed instead of exponentially-distributed infectious period. Models often incorporate this multistage representation (Beauchemin et al. (2017); Liao et al. (2020); Yan et al. (2020)). It has been shown that distributions like the Erlang may be more appropriate than an exponential distribution to model the infectious period, and can lead to different estimates of the key infection parameters, such as the basic reproduction number (Holder & Beauchemin (2011)). The second model considered is one developed by Guedj et al. (2013) for Hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection, which includes an additional equation for the intracellular viral genome. This model accounts for the increase in intracellular genome level due to replication, and its depletion due to decay or release from the cell via budding in the form of progeny virions (Guedj et al. (2013)). In this model, the inclusion of these simple intracellular dynamics means that the viral production rate from infected cells is not constant but depends on the intracellular state of the cell. Deterministic models like these are very successful in describing viral infections when the populations of infected cells and virions

5. REPRODUCTION NUMBER PROBABILITY DISTRIBUTIONS IN STOCHASTIC MODELS OF VIRAL DYNAMICS WITH NON-EXPONENTIAL INFECTIOUS PERIOD

are large, and have been used to estimate values for viral kinetic parameters. In this chapter I use some such parameter values estimated in previous modelling studies for Ebola virus, Influenza, Human Immunodeficiency virus-1 (HIV-1), and HCV (Guedj *et al.* (2013); Liao *et al.* (2020); Yan *et al.* (2020); Yuan & Allen (2011)) to present numerical results for the burst size and reproduction number distributions of the models.

5.1 Model with constant viral production rate

Deterministic model

This section considers a model of viral dynamics described by the following ODEs (Bai *et al.* (2019); Liao *et al.* (2020); Yan *et al.* (2020); Yuan & Allen (2011)),

$$\frac{dT}{dt} = -\beta TV,$$

$$\frac{dE_1}{dt} = \beta TV - \left(\frac{n_E}{\tau_E} + \nu\right) E_1,$$

$$\frac{dE_i}{dt} = \frac{n_E}{\tau_E} (E_{i-1} - E_i) - \nu E_i, \quad i = 2, ..., n_E,$$

$$\frac{dI_1}{dt} = \frac{n_E}{\tau_E} E_{n_E} - \left(\frac{n_I}{\tau_I} + \nu\right) I_1,$$

$$\frac{dI_i}{dt} = \frac{n_I}{\tau_I} (I_{i-1} - I_i) - \nu I_i, \quad i = 2, ..., n_I,$$

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = p \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} I_i - cV - \beta TV,$$
(5.1.1)

where the variable T is the number of uninfected target cells, $\sum_{i=1}^{n_E} E_i + \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} I_i$ is the number of infected cells, and V is the amount of free (i.e. extracellular) infectious virus. A diagram of the model is provided in Figure 5.1.

The model equations in Eq. (5.1.1) are based on those of Yan *et al.* (2020) and Liao *et al.* (2020), with a modification to represent removal of infected cells by the immune response (Bai *et al.* (2019); Yuan & Allen (2011)). This additional

mechanism is included by specifying that infected cells can be cleared with rate ν . The model without immune response can be recovered by setting $\nu = 0$, for example in order to represent *in vitro* dynamics (Liao *et al.* (2020); Yan *et al.* (2020)). Some models similar to the one in Eq. (5.1.1) also include dynamics of production and death of uninfected target cells, however these dynamics can be neglected when only considering a short timescale (Pearson *et al.* (2011)). Here, only the transition of uninfected target cells to an infected state is included, as is usually the case for models describing *in vitro* viral dynamics (Liao *et al.* (2020); Yan *et al.* (2020), or dynamics of *in vivo* acute infections, where the viral load increases to a viral peak and then declines due to the depletion of target cells.

In the model, the uninfected target cells are infected by virus with rate β . The population of infected cells is partitioned into eclipse phase cells, $\sum_{i=1}^{n_E} E_i$, and infectious phase cells, $\sum_{i=1}^{n_I} I_i$. When target cells become infected, they enter the eclipse phase, which is a period after infection of the cell but before the cell has begun to release virus particles. Eventually the cell can transition into the infectious phase in which it begins to release virus. The model incorporates a multistage representation of the eclipse and infectious periods in order to represent an Erlang distribution for the time that a cell spends in each phase. The eclipse phase is split into n_E stages, with rate $\delta_E = \frac{n_E}{\tau_E}$ of moving to the next stage. When the cell exits the last state of the eclipse phase, it enters the infectious phase. Similarly, the infectious phase is divided into n_I stages, with rate $\delta_I = \frac{n_I}{\tau_I}$ of moving to the next stage. Thus, when $\nu = 0$, the eclipse and infectious periods follow Erlang distributions with means equal to τ_E and τ_I , and shape parameters n_E and n_I , respectively. When $\nu > 0$, these Erlang distributions compete with the possibility of cell death due to the immune response. That is, there is the possibility for the eclipse or infectious period to "complete early" because of the possibility of the cell dying due to the immune response, which occurs with rate ν . It is assumed that infected cells may be cleared by the immune system before beginning active viral production (Bai *et al.* (2019)). For example, eclipse phase cells have been found to express viral peptides, so CD8⁺ T cells can recognise and kill them (Baral et al. (2019); Sacha et al. (2010)). In the model considered here, CD8⁺ T cells are assumed to kill eclipse phase cells and infectious cells at the same rate, ν . However, it would be straight forward to adapt the results

5. REPRODUCTION NUMBER PROBABILITY DISTRIBUTIONS IN STOCHASTIC MODELS OF VIRAL DYNAMICS WITH NON-EXPONENTIAL INFECTIOUS PERIOD

obtained for the case of differing death rates between cells in the eclipse and infectious phases.

The infectious cells produce virus at a constant rate p per cell. Free virus is cleared with rate c. In the equation for V, the term corresponding to loss of virus due to infection is explicitly included here, however this is sometimes neglected in the literature because the term βTV is usually small compared to cV (Perelson & Nelson (1999)). Also, if the number of target cells T is assumed to stay fairly constant, both viral loss terms can be incorporated into one constant, $c' = c + \beta T$ (Canini & Perelson (2014)). Interestingly, the units for β differ between the equations for T and I, and the equation for V because βTV is in units of virions in the equation for V, whereas in the other two equations, βTV is in units of cells. However, since the model assumes that one virion infects one cell with rate βTV , the rate can be taken to be the same for all three equations.

Some proportion of the virus released from infected cells is usually noninfectious and is not able to infect new cells. However it will be assumed throughout this chapter that p denotes the production rate of infectious virus, so that the variable V represents the amount of extracellular infectious virus rather than total virus.

Stochastic model

I will consider a stochastic version of the model in Eq. (5.1.1) in order to find the probability distribution of the burst size and reproduction number for this model. In particular, the model can be formulated as a continuous-time Markov chain (CTMC) where T(t), V(t), $E_i(t)$, and $I_j(t)$ (for $i \in \{1, ..., n_E\}$ and $j \in \{1, ..., n_I\}$) are discrete random variables with values in the set of non-negative integers, for $t \in [0, \infty)$. The possible transitions considered in the stochastic model are shown in Table 5.1.

Average burst size and reproduction number

The burst size is defined as the total number of virions produced by an infected cell during its lifetime. If $\nu = 0$, then the average time that an infected cell


Figure 5.1: Diagram for the model with constant viral production rate. T represents a target cell, E represents an eclipse phase cell, I represents an infectious phase cell, and V represents free virus. ϕ denotes the empty set and represents clearance of infected cells or virus. The arrows show the possible transitions and their corresponding rates, or the distribution of the time taken for the event in the case of non-exponentially (Erlang) distributed transition times. Target cells are infected by virus with rate β and enter the eclipse phase. Eclipse phase cells can be cleared by the immune response with rate ν or they can eventually transition into the infectious phase and begin to release virus at rate p. Infectious cells can also be cleared by immune system cells with rate c.

Transition			Rate
(V, T, E_1)	\longrightarrow	$(V-1, T-1, E_1+1)$	βTV
(E_i, E_{i+1})	\longrightarrow	$(E_i - 1, E_{i+1} + 1)$	$\frac{n_E}{\tau_E}E_i, \ i \in \{1,, n_E - 1\}$
(E_{n_E}, I_1)	\longrightarrow	$(E_{n_E} - 1, I_1 + 1)$	$\frac{n_E}{\tau_E} E_{n_E}$
E_i	\longrightarrow	$E_i - 1$	$\nu E_i, \ i \in \{1,, n_E\}$
(I_i, I_{i+1})	\longrightarrow	$(I_i - 1, I_{i+1} + 1)$	$\frac{n_I}{\tau_I}I_i, \ i \in \{1,, n_I - 1\}$
I_i	\longrightarrow	$I_i - 1$	$\nu I_i, \ i \in \{1,, n_I - 1\}$
I_{n_I}	\longrightarrow	$I_{n_I} - 1$	$(\frac{n_I}{\tau_I} + \nu)I_{n_I}$
V	\longrightarrow	V + 1	$p \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} I_i$
V	\longrightarrow	V-1	cV

Table 5.1: The transitions and their corresponding rates in the Markov chain version of the model in Eq. (5.1.1).

spends infectious is τ_I , and the rate of virion production is p. Thus the average burst size in the model with $\nu = 0$ is given by $p\tau_I$.

The expected value of the basic reproduction number can be calculated from Eq. (5.1.1) using the next generation matrix approach. It can also be derived from the Jacobian matrix of the system of ODEs, as a threshold quantity determining the stability of the infection-free steady state. For the model with $\nu = 0$, the mean basic reproduction number is given by,

$$\bar{R} = \frac{p\tau_I \beta T_0}{c + \beta T_0},\tag{5.1.2}$$

where T_0 denotes the size of the target cell population in the infection-free steady state. It should be noted that the basic reproduction number can be defined differently if the infected cells and extracellular virus are instead assumed to be separate infected classes. In that case, the basic reproduction number is defined as the average number of new infectives produced per infective in any class per generation, and becomes the square root of the \bar{R} defined in Eq. (5.1.2), since there are two infected classes in the infection cycle (Heffernan *et al.* (2005)). The reproduction number considered here is sometimes instead called a type reproduction number because it gives the average number of infectives of the same type produced by a single infective of that type (Yuan & Allen (2011)).

Now let us consider the case when the removal of infected cells due to the immune response is included ($\nu > 0$). In this case, it is possible for cells to be killed by the immune system before passing through all n_I infectious stages, and hence infectious phase cells will progress through some (unknown) number of stages, $k \in \{1, ..., n_I\}$, before dying from stage k. In each infectious stage, the rate of death of the cell due to the immune response is ν , and the rate of progressing to the next stage is $\delta_I = n_I / \tau_I$. Thus, the time taken to exit each stage will be the minimum of two competing exponential random variables, $T_1 \sim \text{Exp}(\nu)$ and $T_2 \sim \text{Exp}(\delta_I)$. It is well known that the minimum of T_1 and T_2 is an exponential random variable with rate $\delta_I + \nu$, and this is independent of whether the cell is killed by the immune response or progresses to the next stage. That is, the rate of leaving a particular infectious stage will always be $\delta_I + \nu$, even if we condition on progression to the next stage. Thus, given that a cell dies from infectious stage k, the infected cell will pass through k infectious stages until it stops producing virus, and the time spent in each stage is exponentially distributed with rate $\delta_I + \nu$. So the distribution of time that the cell spends producing progeny virus is equivalent to the sum of k exponential distributions, each with rate $\delta_I + \nu$, which is an $\operatorname{Erlang}(k, \delta_I + \nu)$ distribution. Therefore, the overall distribution of the infectious period, T_I (i.e., the random variable representing the time since a cell starts releasing virions until it dies), will be a weighted sum of Erlang distributions with rate $\delta_I + \nu$ and shape parameters $k = 1, ..., n_I$, where n_I is the maximum number of stages that an infected cell can pass through before it dies. The weights of each of these distributions will be given by the probability that an infectious cell progresses to stage k and dies from stage k, which can be found as follows. For an infected cell in infectious stage $i \in \{1, ..., n_I - 1\}$, the exit rate of the cell out of this stage is $\delta_I + \nu$, and when the cell exits this stage it will either die with probability $\frac{\nu}{\delta_I + \nu}$, or move to the next infectious stage with probability $\frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I+\nu}$. Note that for the final infectious stage, n_I , the cell will always die when exiting this stage. Therefore the probability that an infectious cell progresses to

stage k and dies from stage k is given by

$$\begin{cases} \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I + \nu}\right)^{k-1} \left(\frac{\nu}{\delta_I + \nu}\right) & \text{for } k = 1, ..., n_I - 1, \\ \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I - 1} & \text{for } k = n_I. \end{cases}$$

Thus, the density function of the infectious period is given by,

$$f_{T_{I}}(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{n_{I}-1} \left[\left(\frac{\delta_{I}}{\delta_{I}+\nu} \right)^{k-1} \left(\frac{\nu}{\delta_{I}+\nu} \right) \frac{(\delta_{I}+\nu)^{k} t^{k-1} e^{-(\delta_{I}+\nu)t}}{(k-1)!} \right] \\ + \left(\frac{\delta_{I}}{\delta_{I}+\nu} \right)^{n_{I}-1} \frac{(\delta_{I}+\nu)^{n_{I}} t^{n_{I}-1} e^{-(\delta_{I}+\nu)t}}{(n_{I}-1)!}.$$

Then the mean infectious period is

$$\mathbb{E}[T_I] = \int_0^{+\infty} t f_{T_I}(t) \ dt = \frac{1}{\nu} \left(1 - \left(\frac{n_I}{n_I + \tau_I \nu} \right)^{n_I} \right),$$

which tends to τ_I as $\nu \to 0$, by l'Hôpital's rule. Furthermore, virus particles will only be released from an infected cell if it survives all the stages of the eclipse phase and progresses to the infectious phase. For an infected cell in any given eclipse stage, the exit rate of the cell out of this stage is $(\frac{n_E}{\tau_E} + \nu)$, and when the cell exits this stage it will either die with probability $\frac{\tau_E\nu}{n_E+\tau_E\nu}$, or move to the next stage with probability $\frac{n_E}{n_E+\tau_E\nu}$. Hence the probability that the cell will survive all n_E eclipse stages and progress to the infectious phase is $(\frac{n_E}{n_E+\tau_E\nu})^{n_E}$. Thus, the mean basic reproduction number when $\nu > 0$ is given by,

$$\bar{R} = \frac{p\beta T_0}{\nu(c+\beta T_0)} \left(\frac{n_E}{n_E+\tau_E\nu}\right)^{n_E} \left(1-\left(\frac{n_I}{n_I+\tau_I\nu}\right)^{n_I}\right).$$

5.1.1 Burst size probability distribution

Let B be the random variable representing the viral burst size, i.e., the total number of virions released from an infected cell during its lifetime. The burst size does not depend on the whole process shown in Figure 5.1 but only on the dynamics of viral production from a single infected cell. Therefore to find the distribution of B one can simply consider a discrete-time Markov chain for an individual infected cell and the amount of virus produced. As mentioned previously, an infected cell will only produce virus if it survives all the stages of the eclipse phase and progresses to the infectious phase, which occurs with probability $\left(\frac{n_E}{n_E+\tau_E\nu}\right)^{n_E}$. On the other hand, the infected cell will die before becoming infectious with probability $1 - \left(\frac{n_E}{n_E+\tau_E\nu}\right)^{n_E}$, in which case the burst size will certainly be zero. If the cell does enter the infectious phase, it will progress through some (unknown) number of stages, $k \in \{1, ..., n_I\}$, before dying from stage k, and as explained in the previous section, the probability that an infected cell progresses to stage k and dies from stage k is given by

$$\begin{cases} \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I + \nu}\right)^{k-1} \left(\frac{\nu}{\delta_I + \nu}\right) & \text{for } k = 1, ..., n_I - 1, \\ \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I - 1} & \text{for } k = n_I. \end{cases}$$

I will first consider the burst size distribution for an infectious cell, conditioned on the value of k, and then compute a weighted sum over the possible values of k.

Assume that an infectious cell progresses through exactly k stages and dies from stage k. Then consider the two dimensional discrete-time Markov chain, $\mathfrak{X} = \{ \mathbf{X}_n = (I_n, V_n) : n \in \{0, 1, 2, ...\} \}, \text{ where } I_n \in \{1, ..., k, k+1\} \text{ denotes the }$ infectious stage of the infected cell, and $V_n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ represents the number of virions produced by the infected cell by step n. Here the state I = k + 1is an absorbing state representing the death of the cell, when no more virus can be produced. The initial state, when the cell first becomes infectious, is $(I_0, V_0) = (1, 0)$, since the infected cell will begin in stage 1 of the infectious period, and 0 infectious virions have been produced by the infected cell. During the time that it is infected, the cell is assumed to produce virus at a constant rate, p, so that the amount of virus produced follows a Poisson process, with an exponentially distributed time between the production of each new virion. The cell will also progress to each new stage of the infectious phase with rate $\delta_I + \nu$. Hence, one can think of the infected cell as progressing through a series of events, where each event is either the production of a virion with probability $p/(p+\delta_I+\nu)$, or progression to the next infectious stage with probability $(\delta_I + \nu)/(p + \delta_I + \nu)$. That

is, the Markov chain \mathfrak{X} can be defined by the one-step transition probabilities,

$$p_{(i,j),(m,n)} = \mathbb{P}(\mathbf{X}_{n+1} = (m,n) \mid \mathbf{X}_n = (i,j))$$
$$= \begin{cases} \frac{\delta_I + \nu}{p + \delta_I + \nu} & \text{if } (m,n) = (i+1,j), \\ \frac{p}{p + \delta_I + \nu} & \text{if } (m,n) = (i,j+1), \\ 0 & \text{otherwise}, \end{cases}$$

for states $(i, j) \in \{1, ..., k\} \times (\mathbb{N} \cup \{0\})$. The total number of progeny virions produced by the infected cell is the number of virions produced before the cell dies from stage k and stops producing virus, V_{∞} . This can be thought of as the number of "successes" before the k^{th} "failure", where a "success" is the production of a virion with probability $p/(p + \delta_I + \nu)$ and a "failure" is progression to the next infectious stage with probability $(\delta_I + \nu)/(p + \delta_I + \nu)$. Therefore, given that the cell starts in infectious stage 1 and dies from stage k, the burst size B follows a negative binomial distribution, with parameters k and $p/(p + \delta_I + \nu)$.

Once we sum over the possible values of k, the probability mass function (p.m.f.) for the burst size of a cell starting in infectious stage 1 is

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{P}(B = b \mid \text{cell starts in stage } I_1) \\ &= \sum_{k=1}^{n_I} \mathbb{P}(B = b \mid \text{cell dies from stage } k) \mathbb{P}(\text{cell dies from stage } k) \\ &= \sum_{k=1}^{n_I-1} \left[\binom{k+b-1}{b} \left(\frac{p}{p+\delta_I+\nu} \right)^b \frac{\delta_I^{k-1}\nu}{(p+\delta_I+\nu)^k} \right] \\ &+ \binom{n_I+b-1}{b} \left(\frac{p}{p+\delta_I+\nu} \right)^b \frac{\delta_I^{n_I-1}(\delta_I+\nu)}{(p+\delta_I+\nu)^{n_I}}, \qquad b \in \{0,1,2,\ldots\}. \end{split}$$

If the infectious period is assumed to be exponentially distributed $(n_I = 1)$, then this is a geometric distribution.

Taking into account the probability of death during the eclipse phase, the overall p.m.f. for the burst size distribution of a cell that enters into the eclipse phase is

$$\mathbb{P}(B=0) = \left[1 - \left(\frac{n_E}{n_E + \tau_E \nu}\right)^{n_E}\right] + \left(\frac{n_E}{n_E + \tau_E \nu}\right)^{n_E} \mathbb{P}(B=0 \mid \text{cell starts in stage } I_1),$$

and for b > 0,

$$\mathbb{P}(B=b) = \left(\frac{n_E}{n_E + \tau_E \nu}\right)^{n_E} \mathbb{P}(B=b \mid \text{cell starts in stage } I_1).$$
(5.1.3)

For $\nu = 0$, the p.m.f. for the number of virions released from an infected cell is

$$\mathbb{P}(B=b) = \binom{n_I + b - 1}{b} \left(\frac{p}{p + \delta_I}\right)^b \left(\frac{\delta_I}{p + \delta_I}\right)^{n_I}, \qquad b \in \{0, 1, 2, \dots\}, \quad (5.1.4)$$

with

$$\mathbb{E}[B] = \frac{pn_I}{\delta_I} = p\tau_I,$$

and

$$\operatorname{Var}[B] = \mathbb{E}[B]\left(1 + \frac{\mathbb{E}[B]}{n_I}\right) = \frac{pn_I}{\delta_I} + \frac{p^2n_I}{\delta_I^2}$$

Weighted production rates

Although the model in Eq. (5.1.1) with constant viral production rate has often been used to describe viral dynamics (with $\nu = 0$), this model could be extended slightly by allowing the viral production rate of infected cells to be weighted according to their stage in the infectious phase. That is, the equation for V would become,

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = p \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} \gamma_i I_i - cV - \beta TV,$$

for some weights $\gamma_i \geq 0$, $i \in \{1, \ldots, n_I\}$. For this extended model, and in the particular case $\nu = 0$, the burst size, B, would be defined as a sum of independent random variables, $X_1 + X_2 + \ldots + X_{n_I}$, where X_i is geometrically distributed with mean $p\gamma_i/\delta_I$.

For example, if one wished to model the situation in which the viral production rate increases linearly each time the infected cell moves to a new stage, one could define,

$$\gamma_i = \frac{2i}{n_I + 1}.$$

In this case, the average burst size would remain as

$$\mathbb{E}[B] = \frac{p \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} \gamma_i}{\delta_I} = \frac{p n_I}{\delta_I},$$

whereas the variance of the burst size would increase to

$$\operatorname{Var}[B] = \frac{p \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} \gamma_i (\delta_I + p \gamma_i)}{\delta_I^2} = \frac{p n_I}{\delta_I} + \frac{2p^2 n_I (2n_I + 1)}{3(n_I + 1)\delta_I^2}.$$

Of course the weights γ_i could be defined in many different ways depending on what is known about the particular virus being modelled.

5.1.2 Reproduction number probability distribution

Let R be the random variable representing the cellular-level basic reproduction number, i.e., the number of secondary infections produced by a single infected cell in an otherwise susceptible cell population. The p.m.f. of R may be written in terms of the burst size probabilities as

$$\mathbb{P}(R=r) = \sum_{b=0}^{\infty} \mathbb{P}(R=r \mid B=b) \mathbb{P}(B=b).$$

Hence, I will find the probabilities $\mathbb{P}(R = r \mid B = b)$, defining the probability distribution for the number of secondary infections produced, given that the initial infected cell releases B = b virions throughout its lifetime. Then I will use these together with the probability distribution for B in Eq. (5.1.3) to find the probability distribution for R.

The only possible outcomes for each released virion are that it eventually infects another cell, or it eventually decays and does not infect another cell, as shown in Figure 5.2. Usually, calculations of the basic reproduction number assume that the number of infectious virus particles is low enough so that the number of uninfected target cells is not strongly affected by the transformation to infected cells. Thus the number of target cells is usually assumed to remain constant (Czuppon et al. (2021)). However, if the number of available target cells at the start of infection is fairly small and the infection process is much faster than the dynamics of production and death of uninfected cells, it can become important to consider the transition of target cells to infected cells. This is because newly infected cells are produced with rate βTV , which depends on the number of available target cells, T. Therefore the depletion of uninfected target cells will affect the ability for virus particles produced from an initially infected cell to infect new cells. Hence the number of secondary infections caused by a single infected cell will be affected by, (i) competition between virus produced by the initial infected cell for available target cells, and (ii) competition for target cells from virions being produced by secondary infections. Here I address the former



Figure 5.2: I represents an infected cell that has produced B = 6 virions over its lifetime. The free virions that have been released can then infect a new cell with rate βT , or are cleared with rate c. The per virion infection rate, βT , will change each time a secondary infection is produced, since this will reduce the number of available target cells. If this reduction in the number of uninfected target cells is ignored, then the number of uninfected target cells will remain constant and so will the infection rate. Then each virion will have probability $\theta = \beta T_0/(c + \beta T_0)$ of infecting a new cell. In this case, all the virions are independent of each other, so the number of secondary infections is the sum of independent and identical Bernoulli random variables, and hence follows a binomial distribution.

source of competition, while ignoring the second. That is, I consider depletion of the number of target cells due to secondary infections caused by virus particles released from the initially infected cell, but do not consider depletion of target cells due to virus particles released from subsequently infected cells.

Limited number of target cells (Case 1)

The probability of a given virion successfully infecting a cell before it decays depends on the number of available target cells for it to infect. Thus, the virions will not be independent, but their probability of successfully infecting a cell will depend on how many target cells are still available after previous virions have infected some of the target cells. Let us assume that there are T_0 target cells in the population to begin with, and B = b infectious virions are released while the initial infected cell is in the infectious phase. Since we are only interested in the number of secondary infections produced, and not the timings of these infections, we can imagine that at discrete time steps, one of these virions is chosen uniformly at random to either decay or infect an available target cell. A Markov chain can be set up to calculate the probability distribution of the number of secondary infections. Consider the discrete-time Markov chain, $\mathcal{Y} = \{Y_n : n \in \mathcal{Y}_n : n \in \mathcal{Y}_n \}$ $\{0, 1, 2, ..., b\}$, where Y_n denotes the number of secondary infections that have occurred after n of the infectious extracellular virions have either decayed or infected an available target cell. The initial state of the process will be $Y_0 = 0$ and the state space of \mathcal{Y} will be given by $\mathcal{S}_{\mathcal{Y}} = \{0, 1, 2, ..., M\}$, where $M = \min\{b, T_0\}$ is the maximum number of secondary infections that can be produced.

The Markov chain \mathcal{Y} , depicted in Figure 5.3, can be defined by the following one-step transition probabilities, for states $i, j \in S_{\mathcal{Y}}$. For $i \neq M$,

$$p_{i,j} = \mathbb{P}(Y_{n+1} = j \mid Y_n = i) = \begin{cases} \frac{\beta(T_0 - i)}{\beta(T_0 - i) + c} & \text{if } j = i + 1, \\ \frac{c}{\beta(T_0 - i) + c} & \text{if } j = i, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
$$p_{M,j} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } j = M, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

The probability that r secondary infections will occur, given that the cell released b infectious virions, will be given by $\mathbb{P}(R = r \mid B = b) = \mathbb{P}(Y_b = r \mid b)$



Figure 5.3: A depiction of the discrete-time Markov chain, \mathcal{Y} , used to model the number of secondary infections produced by a single infected cell that has released B = b virions during its lifetime. State *i* represents *i* secondary infections. The process begins in state $Y_0 = 0$ and takes *b* steps (one for each virion). The final state of the process after *b* steps is the number of secondary infections produced. The maximum number of secondary infections that can be produced is $M = \min\{b, T_0\}$, where T_0 is the initial number of available uninfected target cells.

 $Y_0 = 0$), which is the probability that the process \mathcal{Y} is in state r after the b infectious extracellular virions have either decayed or infected new cells. For ease of notation, let $p_i(n) = \mathbb{P}(Y_n = i \mid Y_0 = 0)$.

Using first step analysis, these probabilities can be calculated recursively, as follows. We have $p_0(0) = 1$. Then for $n \ge 1$,

$$p_i(n) = \begin{cases} p_0(n-1)p_{0,0}, & \text{if } i = 0, \\ p_{i-1}(n-1)p_{i-1,i} + p_i(n-1)p_{i,i}, & \text{if } 0 < i \le M. \end{cases}$$

Thus, substituting the one-step transition probabilities from above,

$$p_i(n) = \begin{cases} \left(\frac{c}{\beta T_0 + c}\right)^n & \text{if } i = 0, \\ p_{i-1}(n-1)\frac{\beta (T_0 + 1 - i)}{\beta (T_0 + 1 - i) + c} + p_i(n-1)\frac{c}{\beta (T_0 - i) + c} & \text{if } 0 < i \le \min(n, T_0), \\ 0 & \text{if } i > \min(n, T_0). \end{cases}$$

These can be solved sequentially to obtain $p_r(b)$ for all required values of r and b. Then we have,

$$\mathbb{P}(R=r) = \sum_{b=0}^{\infty} p_r(b) \mathbb{P}(B=b).$$
(5.1.5)

Number of target cells remains constant (Case 2)

If the number of target cells is small and infected cells are not quickly replenished by new target cells, it is important to take into account the reduction of uninfected

target cells as they become infected, as considered above. However, if the number of uninfected target cells is assumed to be very large, things can be simplified by neglecting the loss of uninfected target cells due to infection, so that the population of uninfected target cells is assumed to be constant. In this case, all virions are independent of each other, in the sense that they will have the same probability of successfully infecting a new cell, regardless of the fate of other virions. For each infectious virion released from the infected cell during the infectious phase, the probability that it will go on to infect another cell is

$$\theta = \frac{\beta T_0}{c + \beta T_0},$$

where β is the rate at which extracellular virus infects target cells, T_0 is a constant number of target cells in the population, and c is the rate of degradation of extracellular virus. Therefore the number of secondary infections will be the sum of b independent and identical Bernoulli random variables. Hence, $R \mid B = b$ follows a binomial distribution with parameters (b, θ) . Then we have,

$$\mathbb{P}(R=r) = \sum_{b=r}^{\infty} {b \choose r} \theta^r (1-\theta)^{b-r} \mathbb{P}(B=b).$$

Substituting in the p.m.f of the burst size distribution from Eq. (5.1.3), it can be found that the p.m.f of the reproduction number has the same form as the burst size p.m.f., but with the parameter p replaced by θp , which is equivalent to assuming that secondary infections are produced from infected cells at a constant rate, θp . This makes sense since each virion produced from an infected cell is assumed to infect a new cell with probability θ , and when focusing only on the number of secondary infections produced, the timescale of these events can be ignored.

If $\nu = 0$ and the burst size, *B*, follows a negative binomial distribution as in Eq. (5.1.4), then the p.m.f. of the reproduction number can be simplified to

$$\mathbb{P}(R=r) = \binom{n_I + r - 1}{r} \left(\frac{\theta p}{\theta p + \delta_I}\right)^r \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\theta p + \delta_I}\right)^{n_I}, \qquad (5.1.6)$$

so the number of secondary infections also follows a negative binomial distribution.

This has a correspondence to the analysis of the epidemic reproduction number at the population level, since if infected individuals are assumed to infect others at a constant rate while they are infectious, the same distribution can be obtained for the epidemic setting. Lloyd-Smith et al. (2005) investigated the variation in infectiousness for various disease outbreaks, and compared the diseases through their dispersion parameter, k. Assuming a negative binomial distribution for the number of new infections caused by an infectious individual, the dispersion parameter, k, is the shape parameter of this distribution, and represents the degree of transmission heterogeneity. If k is much larger than one, there is a fairly low degree of dispersion, whereas a low value of k corresponds to a higher level of dispersion in the distribution and suggests that a small number of infected individuals, known as "superspreaders", may trigger many secondary infections. The value of the dispersion parameter is particularly important for the early dynamics of an epidemic when there are only a few infected individuals. For example Lloyd-Smith et al. (2005) investigated the probability of stochastic extinction for an outbreak beginning with one infected individual, for different values of k. Smaller values of k were shown to increase the probability of stochastic extinction, but small values of k also mean that an epidemic can quickly take off due to the possibility of superspreading events, leading to infrequent but explosive epidemics. In the case studied here, for the cellular reproduction number, the dispersion parameter of the negative binomial distribution in Eq. (5.1.6) is given by n_I , and will be important during the early dynamics of a viral infection. Due to the way the model is defined, n_I must always be an integer greater than or equal to one, since it is the shape parameter of the Erlang distribution for the infectious period. As $n_I \to \infty$, the infectious period distribution approaches a Dirac delta distribution, i.e. a fixed infectious period (when $\nu = 0$). Therefore, a value of $n_I \gg 1$ means that there will be little variation in the number of virions released from each cell, and in the reproduction number between cells, when $\nu = 0$. An Erlang distribution is chosen in order for the model to be Markovian. However if the infectious period was assumed to be Gamma distributed with shape parameter smaller than 1, then there would be much more variation in the infectious period and consequently in the distribution of virions released

from infected cells. This would decrease the chance of successful establishment of disease, but would also introduce the potential for superspreader cells.

5.1.3 Bursting versus budding

I have so far focused on a model in which virus particles are produced and released from infectious cells gradually via budding. However for some viruses, progeny virions accumulate inside the host cell and are released in a burst upon cell lysis. Yuan & Allen (2011) have previously considered a model of the bursting strategy and made the assumption that if the death of an infected cell is virus-induced then virions will be released in a burst, but if the infected cell is cleared due to the action of the immune response, no virions will be released. They also assumed that each infected cell that bursts will have the same burst size.

To include into the ODEs in Eq. (5.1.1) the assumption that when an infected cell bursts (on leaving the final infectious stage with rate $\frac{n_I}{\tau_I}$) it releases exactly N virions, this would result in changing the equation for V to,

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = N \frac{n_I}{\tau_I} I_{n_I} - cV - \beta TV.$$
(5.1.7)

Eq. (5.1.7) also has the interpretation that cells release virions at a constant rate Nn_I/τ_I during their time in infectious stage n_I , so it is not possible to model a burst at a discrete time using ODEs, since the dynamics are averaged across time. However, for larger values of n_I or smaller values of τ_I , one can achieve something almost like a burst at a discrete time, related to a very short stay in infectious stage n_I . On the other hand, in the Markov chain version of the model it is possible to accurately describe bursts at discrete times, and this corresponds to changing the event,

$$V \longrightarrow V+1,$$

which happens with rate $p \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} I_i$ in the budding model, to the event,

$$V \longrightarrow V + N,$$

which happens with rate $\frac{n_I}{\tau_I}I_{n_I}$.

Yuan & Allen (2011) assumed that in the bursting case, if an infected cell bursts, its burst size would always be $N = p\tau_I$ and would not depend on the time

that the cell bursts. For example, this might be the case if the accumulation of virions inside the cell and the burst of the cell are coupled in such a way that the burst of the cell is caused by the number of intracellular virions reaching a particular level of N virions. On the other hand, one could consider a case in which the accumulation of virions and the burst of the cell are assumed to be independent processes. In this case, cells that burst earlier may not produce as many virus particles as those that survive longer. This would introduce variability in the burst size, related to the timings of the bursts.

As well as viruses, the bursting strategy is also used by some intracellular bacteria. For example, the stochastic model in Chapter 3 of this thesis was used to predict the number of *B. anthracis* bacteria released from a host phagocyte. In this intracellular anthrax model, the bursting process depended on the intracellular dynamics. An alternative approach is that by Carruthers et al. (2018), where the burst size distribution was predicted for the bacterium Francisella tularensis using a model in which the rate that the burst occurs was assumed to be independent of the number of bacteria within the cell. This was done by considering a stochastic model for the intracellular accumulation of bacteria, so that the number of bacteria released from an infected cell when it bursts depends on the stochastic dynamics of this intracellular process, as well as on the time that the burst takes place. A similar method to the one used by Carruthers et al. (2018) for *Francisella tularensis* could be applied to viruses that are released by bursting in order to estimate the burst size distribution. For example, instead of a fixed burst size for all bursting cells, one could assume that in the bursting case, virus particles are produced inside the cell at a constant rate p during the "infectious" period, but are not released unless the cell bursts. Note that under this assumption, the eclipse phase would represent a period in which the cell begins to synthesise the viral proteins and replicate the viral genome, but progeny virions have not yet started to be assembled.

To include this into the ODE model, let us introduce variables $P_i, i \in \{1, ..., n_I\}$ to represent the total number of virions inside all cells in infectious stage *i*, via

the following equations,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{dP_1}{dt} &= pI_1 - \left(\frac{n_I}{\tau_I} + \nu\right) P_1, \\ \frac{dP_i}{dt} &= \frac{n_I}{\tau_I} P_{i-1} + pI_i - \left(\frac{n_I}{\tau_I} + \nu\right) P_i, \qquad i = 2, ..., n_I, \\ \frac{dV}{dt} &= \frac{n_I}{\tau_I} P_{n_I} - cV - \beta TV. \end{aligned}$$

Each P_i increases due to viral production at a rate proportional to the number of cells in infectious stage i and due to cells entering stage i, and decreases when cells exit stage i. The rate that a cell in stage i will transition to stage i + 1 is $\frac{n_I}{\tau_I}I_i$ and, in the deterministic model, the P_i virions are equally shared between all cells in stage i. Therefore, the number of virions that will transition to the next stage when an event like this happens will be P_i/I_i . Thus, the overall rate that virions transition from compartment P_i to P_{i+1} is

$$\frac{n_I}{\tau_I} I_i \frac{P_i}{I_i} = \frac{n_I}{\tau_I} P_i.$$

Similarly, νP_i is the rate at which virions in stage *i* are lost when infectious cells are killed due to the action of the immune response.

In the corresponding Markov process, each infected cell is independent, with its own number of intracellular virions that increases at a constant rate, until the infected cell dies. If the infected cell reaches stage n_I and the death of the cell is virus-induced (with rate $\frac{n_I}{\tau_I}$), then the virions present in the infected cell at its time of death will be released in a burst into the extracellular environment. On the other hand, if the infected cell is cleared due to the action of the immune response (with rate ν), it is assumed that no virions will be released.

When $\nu = 0$, corresponding to the model without the action of the immune response, the distribution of the burst size is equal for the two strategies of budding and bursting, since the number of virus particles produced inside the cell has the same distribution in each case, but they are either released from the cell gradually in the case of budding, or remain in the cell until the infected cell dies in the case of bursting. However, when the action of the immune response is included by modelling the clearing of infected cells by killer cells or cytotoxic lymphocytes (CTLs), the two strategies produce different distributions for the burst size. This is because in the budding strategy some virions may bud from the infected cell before the cell is detected and destroyed by CTLs. Whereas in the bursting strategy, if a CTL detects and destroys an infected cell before it bursts, then all intracellular virions are also destroyed in the process and the burst size is zero. Hence, in the case of the bursting strategy, virions will only be released from the infected cell if the cell is not cleared by CTLs from any of the eclipse phase stages or infectious phase stages, and exits the final infectious stage by bursting. Given that a burst does occur, the burst size will be negative binomially distributed with parameters n_I and $\frac{p}{p+\delta_I+\nu}$, as shown in Section 5.1.1. Thus the probability of a burst size of zero is given by

$$\mathbb{P}(B=0) = 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I} \left[1 - \left(\frac{\delta_I + \nu}{p + \delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I}\right],$$

and for b > 0,

$$\mathbb{P}(B=b) = \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \binom{n_I + b - 1}{b} \left(\frac{p}{p + \delta_I + \nu}\right)^b \left(\frac{\delta_I}{p + \delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I}.$$

In the case of a constant number of uninfected target cells where each virion has probability θ to infect a new cell, the reproduction number distribution can be obtained by taking the p.m.f. of the burst size distribution and replacing p by θp , so that the probability of zero secondary infections is given by

$$\mathbb{P}(R=0) = 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I} \left[1 - \left(\frac{\delta_I + \nu}{\theta p + \delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I}\right],$$

and for r > 0,

$$\mathbb{P}(R=r) = \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \binom{n_I + b - 1}{b} \left(\frac{\theta p}{\theta p + \delta_I + \nu}\right)^b \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\theta p + \delta_I + \nu}\right)^{n_I}.$$
(5.1.8)

This gives an expected reproduction number of,

$$\bar{R} = \tau_I \theta p \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left(\frac{n_I}{n_I + \tau_I \nu}\right)^{n_I + 1}.$$
(5.1.9)

5.1.4 Probability of viral extinction

It is useful to be able to calculate the probability of viral extinction during the early stages of infection. When the number of uninfected target cells is assumed to stay constant, the initial dynamics of the models considered here can be described by branching processes in which each infected cell produces a number of new infected cells according to the reproduction number distribution. In such a branching process, the probability of extinction starting with one infected cell is equal to the smallest fixed point of the probability generating function (p.g.f.) of the offspring distribution (Csernica (2015)). If the branching process is counting the number of infected cells at each generation, then the offspring distribution will be the reproduction number distribution.

In the case of budding, the p.g.f. of the reproduction number distribution (when the number of uninfected target cells remains constant) is

$$\begin{aligned} \pi_{bud}(s) &= \sum_{r=0}^{\infty} s^r \mathbb{P}(R=r), \\ &= \mathbb{P}(R=0) + \sum_{r=1}^{\infty} s^r \mathbb{P}(R=r), \\ &= 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left[1 - \sum_{k=1}^{n_I-1} \frac{\delta_I^{k-1}\nu}{z^k} - \frac{\delta_I^{n_I-1}(\delta_I + \nu)}{z^{n_I}}\right] \\ &+ \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \sum_{r=1}^{\infty} s^r \left[\sum_{k=1}^{n_I-1} \left[\left(k+r-1\right)_r \left(\frac{\theta p}{z}\right)^r \frac{\delta_I^{k-1}\nu}{z^k}\right] \right] \\ &+ \left(n_I + r - 1\right)_r \left(\frac{\theta p}{z}\right)^r \frac{\delta_I^{n_I-1}(\delta_I + \nu)}{z^{n_I}}\right], \end{aligned} (5.1.10) \\ &= 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left[1 - \sum_{k=1}^{n_I-1} \left[\sum_{r=0}^{\infty} s^r \left(k+r-1\right)_r \left(\frac{\theta p}{z}\right)^r \frac{\delta_I^{k-1}\nu}{z^{k}}\right] \\ &- \sum_{r=0}^{\infty} s^r \left(n_I + r - 1\right)_r \left(\frac{\theta p}{z}\right)^r \frac{\delta_I^{n_I-1}(\delta_I + \nu)}{z^{n_I}}\right], \\ &= 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left[1 - \sum_{k=1}^{n_I-1} \frac{\tau_I \nu n_I^{k-1}}{z^{n_I}} - \frac{n_I^{n_I-1}(n_I + \tau_I \nu)}{(n_I + \tau_I \nu + (1 - s)\tau_I \theta p)^{n_I}}\right], \end{aligned}$$

where $z = \theta p + \delta_I + \nu$. In the last step I have used $\delta_I = n_I / \tau_I$ to remove δ_I from the formula, and have also used the fact that the p.g.f. of a negative binomial random variable, X, with p.m.f

$$\mathbb{P}(X=x) = \binom{n+x-1}{x} q^x (1-q)^n$$

is

$$\pi(s) = \left(\frac{1-q}{1-qs}\right)^n.$$

In the case of bursting, considered in Section 5.1.3, the p.g.f. of the reproduction number distribution in Eq. (5.1.8) is

$$\pi_{burst}(s) = 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left(\frac{n_I}{n_I + \tau_I \nu}\right)^{n_I} \left[1 - \left(\frac{n_I + \tau_I \nu}{n_I + \tau_I \nu + (1 - s)\tau_I \theta p}\right)^{n_I}\right].$$
(5.1.11)

When $n_I = 1$, corresponding to an exponentially distributed time until infected cell death, the fixed points of these functions can be found explicitly. For $n_I = 1$, the solutions to $\pi_{bud}(s) = s$ are $s_1 = 1$ and

$$s_2 = 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \left(1 - \frac{1}{\bar{R}}\right),$$

where $\bar{R} = \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \frac{\theta_P}{\delta_I + \nu}$ is the average reproduction number. The smallest fixed point of the p.g.f. gives the probability of viral extinction starting with one infected cell, so in this case extinction will be certain if $s_2 \ge 1$ and will occur with probability s_2 if $s_2 < 1$. Similarly, the solutions to $\pi_{burst}(s) = s$, when $n_I = 1$, are $s_1 = 1$ and

$$s_2 = 1 - \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \frac{\delta_I}{\delta_I + \nu} \left(1 - \frac{1}{\bar{R}}\right),$$

where $\bar{R} = \left(\frac{\delta_E}{\delta_E + \nu}\right)^{n_E} \frac{\theta p \delta_I}{(\delta_I + \nu)^2}$ is the average reproduction number. In each case, the probability of extinction starting with one infected cell is $s_1 = 1$ if $\bar{R} \leq 1$, and s_2 if $\bar{R} > 1$.

For $n_I > 1$, the smallest fixed points of the p.g.f.s can be found numerically, giving the probability of viral extinction starting with one infected cell. Since each initial infected cell is independent, the probability of extinction starting with one cell can easily be used to find the probability of extinction starting with multiple cells.

Parameter	Units	Value
<i>p</i>	virions $(cell \cdot h)^{-1}$	$m \cdot 10^{1.12}$
$ au_I$	h	83.2
n_I	-	14
$ au_E$	h	30.5
n_E	-	13
β	$(\operatorname{cell} \cdot \operatorname{virion} \cdot h)^{-1}$	$10^{-6.48}/m$
С	$(virion \cdot h)^{-1}$	6.14×10^{-2}

Table 5.2: Parameter values that have been used to obtain some numerical results applicable to Ebola virus (EBOV). These are the modes of posterior samples that Liao *et al.* (2020) obtained using data of EBOV infection *in vitro*. The parameters p and β are transformed into units of virions using a ratio of m infectious virus particles per TCID₅₀.

5.1.5 Numerical results

Example: Ebola virus

Liao et al. (2020) fitted a mathematical model similar to Eq. (5.1.1) with $\nu = 0$ to data of Ebola virus (EBOV) infection *in vitro*. In this section I present some numerical results for the burst size and reproduction number distributions, using parameter estimates which are the modes of posterior samples obtained by Liao et al. (2020). In order to measure the infectious viral load, the study by Liao et al. (2020) used the 50% Tissue Culture Infectious Dose (TCID₅₀) assay, in which varying virus dilutions are added to cell populations with the same number of cells and incubated until a cytopathic effect can be seen. The $TCID_{50}$ value represents the amount of virus dilution required to induce cytopathic effects in 50% of wells containing the inoculated cell culture. Therefore the data measures infectious virus in units of $TCID_{50}$, where one unit of $TCID_{50}$ is the dose of virus for which there is approximately a 50% chance to induce cytopathic effects. It is likely that one TCID_{50} unit corresponds to multiple infectious virus particles. Hence, the parameter values need to be transformed into units of virions rather than $TCID_{50}$ in order to be used in the calculations of the reproduction number distribution. For the values presented in Table 5.2, $m \ge 1$ is defined to be the number of infectious virus particles per unit of TCID_{50} , and the transformed parameters are left in terms of m. It will later be shown how the value of m affects the predictions for the reproduction number distribution.

Burst size

B is the random variable representing the amount of virus released by an infected cell during its lifetime. When an *in vitro* situation is considered (corresponding to $\nu = 0$ in the model), *B* follows a negative binomial distribution with mean $p\tau_I$ and shape parameter n_I , given in Eq. (5.1.4). The only parameter involved in this distribution that is affected by the value of *m* is the viral production rate, *p*, which is proportional to *m*. So as *m* increases, the distribution of the burst size remains a negative binomial distribution with shape parameter n_I , but with a mean proportional to *m*. For the parameters in Table 5.2, with $\nu = 0$, the expected amount of infectious virus produced over an infected cell's lifetime is

$$\mathbb{E}[B] = p\tau_I \approx 1097m$$
 virions.

The p.m.f. for B is shown in Figure 5.4, for m = 1 and $\nu = 0$. Figure 5.5 shows how the cumulative distribution function for the burst size changes for different values of the immune killing rate ν .



Figure 5.4: Probability distribution for B, the random variable for the amount of virus released by a single infected cell during its lifetime. The parameter values in Table 5.2 have been used to calculate this distribution, with m = 1 and $\nu = 0$.



Figure 5.5: Cumulative distribution functions for B, for different values of ν . Other parameters are set to their values from Table 5.2, with m = 1.

Reproduction number

R is the random variable representing the number of secondary infections caused by a single infected cell in an otherwise susceptible population. Section 5.1.2 described how to calculate the distribution of the reproduction number, R. If the number of target cells is assumed to be a limiting factor for the number of secondary infections that can be produced, the reproduction number distribution can be calculated using Eq. (5.1.5) (Case 1). Alternatively, when the number of target cells is not limited because the population is very large or is constantly replenished (Case 2), the p.m.f. of the reproduction number has the same form as the burst size p.m.f. given in Eq. (5.1.3), but with p substituted by θp . When $\nu = 0$, this simplifies to the negative binomial distribution in Eq. (5.1.6). For the latter case, in which the target cells are assumed to be in excess, the mean number of secondary infections produced will be

$$\bar{R} = \mathbb{E}[R] = \theta \mathbb{E}[B] = \frac{\beta T_0}{\beta T_0 + c} \mathbb{E}[B] = \frac{\beta T_0}{\beta T_0 + c} p \mathbb{E}[T_I], \qquad (5.1.12)$$

where T_I is the random variable for the amount of time that an infected cell will spend infectious. Note that $T_I = 0$ if the infected cell is killed while in the eclipse phase. When the value of \bar{R} is much smaller than T_0 , and only a small proportion



Figure 5.6: Heatmap showing changes in the Hellinger distance between the two distributions of the reproduction number, R, calculated using methods Case 1 and Case 2, for different values of β and T_0 . All other parameter values were fixed to the values in Table 5.2, with m = 1 and $\nu = 0$.

of the available cells are likely to become infected, the probability distributions obtained for R are similar when using either the Case 1 or Case 2 method. Note that $T_0 \gg \bar{R}$ will be true if $T_0 \gg \mathbb{E}[B]$, but if $T_0 < \mathbb{E}[B]$ it is still possible to have $T_0 \gg \bar{R}$ if

$$\beta \ll \frac{c}{\mathbb{E}[B] - T_0}.$$
(5.1.13)

The smaller the difference is between the number of available cells and the expected number to become infected (i.e. $T_0 - \bar{R}$), the more different the distributions obtained from the two methods become. The heatmap in Figure 5.6 illustrates how the difference between the two distributions changes as the values of β and T_0 are varied, but with all other parameters fixed to the values in Table 5.2, with m = 1 and $\nu = 0$. The difference between the distributions is quantified by calculating the Hellinger distance, giving a value between 0 and 1, where 0 indicates that the two distributions are identical. In general, for larger values of the infection rate, β , and smaller values of T_0 , the distributions become more different, since these parameter values will mean that the virus is likely to infect a higher proportion of the available target cells.

Figure 5.7 shows some examples of the probability distributions for R calcu-

lated with the Case 1 and Case 2 methods, for different values of the infection rate, β , and number of available cells, T_0 . The Case 1 method assumes that there is a population of T_0 susceptible cells to begin with, but each secondary infection reduces this number by one, meaning that it is not possible for more than T_0 secondary infections to occur. On the other hand, Case 2 assumes that there is a constant population of T_0 susceptible cells that does not decrease as cells become infected. The two plots in the top row of Figure 5.7 have parameter values of β and T_0 , such that $\theta = 0.016$ and the average reproduction number is $\bar{R} = 17.6$ (for Case 2, from Eq. (5.1.12)). However for the plot on the left, $T_0 = 10 < \overline{R}$, making the distribution for R very different, depending on whether it is calculated using the method for Case 1 or Case 2. In this case, the Hellinger distance between the two distributions is 0.81. When $T_0 = 10^3 \gg \bar{R}$, the two distributions become very similar, with a much smaller Hellinger distance of 0.01. For the plots on the bottom row of Figure 5.7, the values of β and T_0 give $\theta = 0.62$ and R = 680. For the plot on the left, where $T_0 = 10^3$ is only slightly larger than \overline{R} , there is clear difference between the two distributions, and the Hellinger distance is 0.33. When T_0 is increased to 10^5 in the plot on the right, this difference becomes much smaller and the Hellinger distance is 0.002.

The value for β that was estimated by Liao *et al.* (2020) was $10^{-6.48}$ (cell · TCID₅₀ · h)⁻¹. To transform this into units of virions, I have set $\beta = 10^{-6.48}/m$, where $m \geq 1$ is the number of infectious virus particles in a single unit of TCID₅₀. For this value of β , with any $m \geq 1$, the average reproduction number will be much smaller than T_0 , for any $T_0 \in \mathbb{N}$, due to Eq. (5.1.13) with $c, p, \text{ and } \tau_I$ set to their values in Table 5.2. Therefore the distribution of R will be very similar when obtained using either method. Nevertheless, the distribution will strongly depend on the assumption of the value for T_0 , which is the number of target cells available to be infected. In the *in vitro* experiment described by Liao *et al.* (2020), there was an initial population of $T_0 = 10^5$ susceptible cells/ml. However in an *in vivo* situation, the number of target cells at the site of initial infection may be smaller than this, and this will affect the overall probability of an infection becoming established in the host. The reproduction number distribution is also very sensitive to the rate ν at which the immune system clears infected cells *in vivo*. The distribution for R is shown in Figure 5.8 for a few different values



Figure 5.7: Histograms for the probability distribution of the reproduction number, for different values of β and T_0 . For each pair of parameter values, the distributions obtained from methods of Case 1 (number of target cells decreases as they become infected) and Case 2 (number of target cells stays constant) are shown. All other parameter values are fixed to the values in Table 5.2, with m = 1 and $\nu = 0$.

of ν and T_0 . The distributions shown have been calculated according to the assumption that the number of uninfected target cells remains constant and thus infectious cells are assumed to produce new infections at a constant rate θp . The Hellinger distances between these distributions and the ones obtained using the method in Eq. (5.1.5) are on the order of 10^{-3} .

The value of the mean basic reproduction number calculated by Liao *et al.* (2020) differs from the one calculated here. This is because their model did not consider the loss of virus due to infection of cells, so that the \bar{R} of their model has a slightly different formula. For the \bar{R} defined in Eq. (5.1.12), as $T_0 \to \infty$, we have $\bar{R} \to p\mathbb{E}[T_I]$, which is the average number of virions released from an infected cell. However for models that neglect the term corresponding to loss of virus due to infection, the mean basic reproduction number is given by

$$\bar{R} = \frac{\beta T_0}{c} p \mathbb{E}[T_I], \qquad (5.1.14)$$

which becomes infinite as $T_0 \to \infty$. This means that there is no finite limit on the expected number of secondary infections produced by an infected cell, so that as the initial target cell population becomes larger, the expected number of secondary infections will eventually become larger than the expected number of virions released from the infected cell. This is not really consistent because each virion can only infect at most one cell.



Figure 5.8: Probability distributions for the reproduction number, for different values of ν and T_0 . Each row corresponds to a different value of ν and each column to a different value of T_0 . The three values of ν used are 0, 0.005, and 0.01, from top to bottom row, respectively. The three values of T_0 used are 50, 500, and 5000, corresponding to values of θ of 3×10^{-4} , 3×10^{-3} , and 3×10^{-2} , respectively. The parameter values in Table 5.2 have been used to calculate these distributions (using the method of Case 2), with m = 1.



Figure 5.9: Left: Plot to show how the value of the mean basic reproduction number, \overline{R} , changes depending on the size of the target cell population, T_0 , for different values of m. The solid blue, orange, and green lines correspond to the \overline{R} defined in Eq. (5.1.2), for the model considering loss of virus due to infection of cells. The red line corresponds to the \overline{R} defined in Eq. (5.1.14), for the model that neglects this process in the equations, which is independent of m. The dashed blue line indicates the expected number of virions released by an infected cell, when m = 1 and $\nu = 0$. The dots highlight the values of the mean basic reproduction numbers when $T_0 = 10^5$, which are also indicated as vertical lines on the right histograms. Right: Histograms for the negative binomial distribution of the reproduction number, for different values of m, when $T_0 = 10^5$ and $\nu = 0$. The parameter values in Table 5.2 have been used to obtain these plots.

Figure 5.8 shows that the reproduction number distribution can depend strongly on the number of available target cells. In addition to this, the reproduction number distribution will also be affected by the value of m, which is defined here to be the number of infectious virus particles in a single unit of TCID₅₀. As mincreases, the infection rate per virion, denoted by β , will decrease, but the production rate of virions from the infected cell, p, will increase, meaning that the product βp will remain unchanged. Thus, the mean basic reproduction number in Eq. (5.1.14), for the model neglecting loss of virions due to infection, does not depend on the value of m. However, the mean basic reproduction number defined in Eq. (5.1.12) will increase with m, and will in fact converge to the mean basic reproduction number in Eq. (5.1.14) as $m \to \infty$. The value of \overline{R} from Eq. (5.1.12) as a function of T_0 is shown in the left plot of Figure 5.9 for a few values of m, and is compared to the \overline{R} formula from Eq. (5.1.14), when $\nu = 0$. The right of Figure 5.9 shows the whole reproduction number distribution for the same values of m, when $T_0 = 10^5$. These plots demonstrate that the average reproduction number is very sensitive to m for small values of m, whereas when m is large (for example larger than 100) the results will become much less sensitive to this parameter and the average reproduction number can be fairly well estimated by using Eq. (5.1.14). In reality, it is challenging to estimate the value of m, but it is likely to be quite high. For example Yan *et al.* (2020) estimated this value to be between around 10 and 300, indicating that it may be reasonable to use the average reproduction number from Eq. (5.1.14).

Example: Influenza

In a recent study, Yan *et al.* (2020) fitted a model to *in vitro* data and compared estimates of growth rate, reproduction number, and generation time, for six influenza A strains. In this section I use estimated parameter values from Yan *et al.* (2020) for two of these strains, to identify the distributions of the number of virions released from a single infected cell, and the number of secondary infections produced. The parameter values used are presented in Table 5.3, for the strain A/Canada/RV733/2003 (seasonal H1N1), and A/Mexico/IN-DRE4487/2009 (pandemic H1N1). Infectious virus was again measured in units of TCID₅₀, but values for the conversion between amount of TCID₅₀ and number of infectious virus particles were estimated by Yan *et al.* (2020) during the process of fitting the model to the data. Therefore I have used these estimated values to transform the necessary parameter values into units of virions rather than TCID₅₀.

B is the random variable representing the amount of virus released by an infected cell during its lifetime. The probability distribution for *B* for the two strains is shown in Figure 5.10, for the case where $\nu = 0$.

The distribution for the number of secondary infections, R, has been calculated according to the negative binomial distribution in Eq. (5.1.6), for different values of the initial population of susceptible cells, T_0 , as shown in Figure 5.11.

Parameter	Units	sH1N1	pH1N1
p	virions $(\text{cell} \cdot \mathbf{h})^{-1}$	1082.57	119.88
$ au_I$	h	7.40	41.32
n_I	-	10	10
β	$(\operatorname{cell} \cdot \operatorname{virion} \cdot h)^{-1}$	7.81×10^{-10}	2.41×10^{-8}
С	$(virion \cdot h)^{-1}$	5.15×10^{-2}	4.69×10^{-2}

Table 5.3: Parameter values that have been used to obtain some numerical results applicable to influenza. These are estimates that Yan *et al.* (2020) obtained using data of *in vitro* influenza infection.



Figure 5.10: Probability distributions for B, the random variable for the number of virions released by a single infected cell during the infectious phase. The medians of each distribution are indicated by the vertical lines. The parameter values in Table 5.3 are used for the two strains, with $\nu = 0$.



Figure 5.11: Probability distributions for R, the random variable for the number of secondary infected cells due to an initial cell in an otherwise susceptible population. Three different values of T_0 are used: 10^2 , 10^4 , and 10^6 . The means of each distribution are indicated by the vertical lines. The parameter values in Table 5.3 are used for the two strains, with $\nu = 0$.

In the *in vitro* experiment described by Yan *et al.* (2020), there was an initial population of $T_0 = 10^6$ susceptible cells, however it is unknown how many cells would initially be available to the virus in an *in vivo* situation. In each column of Figure 5.11, the value of T_0 is set equal for the two strains, but the resulting value of $\theta = \frac{\beta T_0}{c+\beta T_0}$ differs because the values of β and c are different for each strain.

The expected value of virus released from an infected cell is much larger for the seasonal strain than the pandemic strain. However, as can be seen in the plots of the distribution for the reproduction number, the pandemic strain always has a higher mean basic reproduction number due to a higher infectivity rate and lower clearance rate.

Parameter	Units	Value
p	virions $(\operatorname{cell} \cdot \operatorname{day})^{-1}$	100
$ au_I$	days	1.25
n_E	-	0
ν	$(\operatorname{cell} \cdot \operatorname{day})^{-1}$	1.6
eta	$(\operatorname{cell} \cdot \operatorname{virion} \cdot \operatorname{day})^{-1}$	2×10^{-6}
c	$(virion \cdot day)^{-1}$	7.3
T_0	cells	10^{6}

Table 5.4: Parameter values that have been used to obtain some numerical results applicable to HIV. These parameter values are the same as ones used by Yuan & Allen (2011), apart from the value of ν , which has been reduced.

Example: HIV

Yuan & Allen (2011) have considered a similar model to Eq. (5.1.1) but without an eclipse phase and with only one infectious stage. They analysed this model using parameters applicable to Human Immunodeficiency Virus-1 (HIV-1) and studied the difference in the probability of viral extinction when comparing a model of the budding strategy with a geometrically distributed burst size, and the bursting strategy with a fixed burst size. They showed that the bursting strategy was more successful for viral invasion when a model without immune response was considered, but that the more successful strategy switched to budding when the immune response was included in the model. In each case, the average burst size and reproduction number in the budding case were equal to their values in the bursting case, indicating that the distributions of the burst size and reproduction number are important in determining the probability of viral extinction; the mean alone is not enough.

In this section I use the parameter values in Table 5.4 to study the probability of viral extinction for the model of bursting considered in Section 5.1.3. I focus on the effect of changing the number of infectious phase stages in the model, given by the parameter n_I .

Yuan & Allen (2011) assumed a constant burst size of $N = p\tau_I$ virions from bursting cells, whereas the model considered here allows variation in the burst size. It assumes that virus particles are produced inside the cell at a constant rate p and are released when the cell bursts. Furthermore, it assumes that the timing of the burst is independent of the number of intracellular virions. When the immune response is not included in the model ($\nu = 0$), the average burst size in the model considered here is the same as that of Yuan & Allen (2011). However, in the model considered here, the average number of virions released from bursting cells changes when the immune response is included in the model. The reason for this is that once the immune response is included in the model, a competition is introduced between the two mechanisms of death of infected cells, so that the cells that do burst will do so more quickly on average than they would have if the immune response was not included. This is because cells that are destined to burst quickly are more likely to burst before they are killed by the immune response, but those that would burst later are more likely to be cleared by immune system cells before they have a chance to burst. Cells that burst earlier will not have produced as many virus particles on average as those that survive longer. Hence when the immune response is included in the model, the average number of virions released from bursting cells is reduced, reflecting the reduced average time until these cells burst. Due to this, the parameter values considered by Yuan & Allen (2011) result in average burst sizes of less than one when used with these model assumptions. This means that the probability of viral extinction is certain, which is not a relevant case for the results I would like to illustrate. For the purpose of this illustration, I have therefore reduced the value of ν from 10 to 1.6. The chosen value of $\nu = 1.6$ means that the immune system clearance of infected cells occurs on average two times faster than virus-induced cell death.

As shown in Section 5.1.3, the reproduction number distribution of the bursting model is given by a zero-inflated negative binomial distribution. This is because if an infected cell does burst and release virions, then the number of secondary infections caused by the cell follows a negative binomial distribution with shape parameter n_I and probability $\frac{\theta p}{\theta p + \delta_I + \nu}$. However, the probability of zero secondary infections is inflated, since if the initial infected cell is killed by immune system cells before it bursts (either in the eclipse phase or infectious phase), then zero virions will be released and zero secondary infections can be



Figure 5.12: Reproduction number distributions for the bursting model, for different numbers of infectious phase stages, n_I . For each value of n_I , the mean of the Erlangdistributed time until cell burst is kept fixed to the value of τ_I in Table 5.4. All other parameters are also set to their values from Table 5.4. The probabilities of zero secondary infections for each n_I are shown on the left, and the distributions conditioned on positive values of the reproduction number are shown on the right.

produced. Figure 5.12 shows the reproduction number distribution for different values of n_I , when the parameters in Table 5.4 are used in the bursting model. Note that as n_I is varied, $\delta_I = n_I/\tau_I$ also changes, since it depends on n_I . As n_I increases, the initial infected cell must survive more infectious stages in order for a burst to occur, so there is a higher chance that it will be killed before it bursts, leading to a higher probability of zero secondary infections produced. However, if the infected cell does burst, it will release a higher number of virions on average when the value of n_I is higher. Therefore, when conditioned on positive numbers of secondary infections, the reproduction number distribution moves to the right with increasing n_I .

Figure 5.13 presents some interesting results about the probability of viral extinction, which is found by numerically calculating the smallest fixed point of the p.g.f in Eq. (5.1.11). The number of infectious stages, n_I , is varied, but with the average of the Erlang-distributed time until cell burst kept constant. The probability that a given extracellular virion goes on to infect a new cell rather than



Figure 5.13: Left: Plot to show how the probability of viral extinction depends on the initial number of infected cells, when virus is assumed to be released in a burst only upon viral-induced cell death. The curves are shown for different numbers of infectious phase stages, n_I . For each value of n_I , the mean of the Erlang-distributed time until cell burst is kept fixed to the value of τ_I in Table 5.4. All other parameters are also set to their values from Table 5.4. Right: Plot to show how the probability of viral extinction starting from one infected cell changes as a function of θ , for different values of n_I . The value of θ used for the left plot is indicated by the dashed line.

be cleared is given by θ and this is also varied in Figure 5.13. For the parameter values in Table 5.4 and the values of n_I considered, the expected reproduction number in the bursting case, given in Eq. (5.1.9), increases with the value of n_I . For the model without immune response ($\nu = 0$), the chance of viral extinction reduces as the number of infectious stages increases. This is also the case when the immune response is included in the model of the budding strategy. However, for large enough θ , the opposite is true when the bursting strategy is considered. That is, for some values of θ , the probability of extinction is an increasing function of n_I . This is surprising, considering the expected reproduction number increases with n_I , and gives further evidence that focusing only on the mean reproduction number can be very misleading.

The plot on the left of Figure 5.13 shows how the probability of extinction

depends on the initial number infected cells, for the fixed value of $\theta \approx 0.22$ which comes from the parameter values in Table 5.4. For this value of θ , it can be seen that the probability of extinction is an increasing function of n_I , even though the average reproduction number \bar{R} grows with n_I . The plot on the right of Figure 5.13 shows how the probability of extinction starting from one infected cell changes as a function of θ , for different values of n_I . When θ is very small, extinction is certain for all values of n_I because the average reproduction numbers are less than 1. When θ grows large enough to increase the average reproduction number above 1, initially there is a larger probability of extinction for smaller n_I , but as θ grows, the ordering changes and eventually the probability of extinction is largest for the largest value of n_I .

5.2 Model with age-dependent viral production rate

Many models of viral dynamics assume a constant budding rate of virus from infected cells, for example the model considered in Section 5.1. However some models of viral dynamics have instead used an age-dependent viral production rate, since it is realistic to assume that the rate of production and release of new virus is not constant but depends on the length of time the cell has been infected and the internal state of the cell (Heldt *et al.* (2013); Nelson *et al.* (2004); Quintela *et al.* (2018)). This section focuses on an example of such a model by Guedj *et al.* (2013), which includes basic intracellular dynamics.

Macroscopic model

Guedj *et al.* (2013) have modelled hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection with a deterministic multi-scale model in order to study the potential effects of direct-acting antiviral agents (DAAs) on intracellular viral RNA (vRNA) production, degradation, and secretion of progeny virus into the extracellular environment. The model was originally presented as a set of PDEs, but it has been shown by Kitagawa *et al.* (2018) that the model can be transformed into a set of ODEs. The model by Guedj *et al.* (2013) assumes an exponentially-distributed infected cell
lifetime. However, as mentioned previously, other distributions may be more appropriate. In fact, for HCV, some models have actually neglected infected cell death altogether in the time frame of their study, since HCV is thought to be non-cytolytic (Ribeiro *et al.* (2012)). Since cells infected with HCV are relatively long lived, it seems unrealistic to assume that a significant fraction of cells would die almost immediately after infection, which is an assumption of the exponential distribution. Hence, I will generalise this model by assuming that the time that a cell spends in the infectious phase has an $\text{Erlang}(n_I, \delta_I)$ distribution. The exponential distribution is a particular case, with $n_I = 1$, allowing an easy comparison with larger values of n_I . In the case of an Erlang-distributed infectious period, the model can be written as follows.

$$\frac{dT}{dt} = s - \lambda T - \beta T V,$$

$$\frac{dI_1}{dt} = \beta T V - \delta_I I_1,$$

$$\frac{dI_i}{dt} = \delta_I (I_{i-1} - I_i),$$

$$i = 2, ..., n_I,$$

$$\frac{dP_1}{dt} = \beta T V + \alpha I_1 - (\mu + \rho + \delta_I) P_1,$$

$$\frac{dP_i}{dt} = \delta_I P_{i-1} + \alpha I_i - (\mu + \rho + \delta_I) P_i,$$

$$i = 2, ..., n_I,$$

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \rho \sum_{i=1}^{n_I} P_i - cV - \beta T V.$$
(5.2.1)

In this model, infected cells must pass through n_I stages before cell death occurs, and the rate of moving between each stage is equal. The variable I_i denotes the number of infected cells in stage i, and the variable P_i denotes the total amount of intracellular positive HCV RNA in all infected cells in stage i. The intracellular RNA is assumed to be produced at a constant rate α , and is exported as virions and degraded with per capita rates ρ and μ , respectively.

Microscopic model of a single infected cell

I will now consider the dynamics of a single infected cell from a stochastic point of view, based on the assumptions of the intracellular dynamics from the model in Eq. (5.2.1). In particular, a continuous-time Markov chain, $\mathcal{Z} = \{Z(t) : t \geq 0\},\$ can be used to describe the viral dynamics inside a single infected cell, where Z(t)represents the amount of vRNA (copies of the RNA genome) inside a cell at time t after it becomes infected. It is assumed that Z(t) only counts the vRNA copies that are available to be assembled into virions and released from the cell. When the process is in state Z(t) = 0, the cell is still infected and able to produce vRNA copies from some background level of replication complexes that are not counted by this Markov chain. As shown in Figure 5.14, the intracellular viral load of a single cell in the infectious phase is modelled by a birth-and-death process, where the birth event represents synthesis of a new copy of intracellular positive vRNA, and the death event represents either the decay of an intracellular vRNA copy, or the release of a single copy of vRNA from the cell, in the form of a virus particle. Following the assumptions of the intracellular virus dynamics in the multi-scale model for HCV by Guedj et al. (2013), vRNA is produced within infected cells with constant rate α (day⁻¹), degraded with rate μ (vRNA · day)⁻¹. and exported as virions with rate ρ (vRNA \cdot day)⁻¹. After an Erlang-distributed time, the process will enter state ϕ , which is an absorbing state representing that viral production no longer occurs from the infected cell, for example if the cell has died due to the action of the immune system. Up until this point, the process describing the amount of intracellular vRNA and the process of cell death are assumed to be independent of each other. When the cell dies, the remaining intracellular vRNA does not get released as virions, since it is assumed that these vRNA copies have not yet been packaged into virus particles. Therefore, the total number of virions released (the burst size) is just as a result of the budding that has occurred throughout the infectious period with rate ρ .

Some models have included multiple viral RNA species (Quintela *et al.* (2018)) and viral proteins (Heldt *et al.* (2012)), so that more complicated feedback mechanisms can be considered. For a model that includes only one viral RNA species, one might assume that as the amount of vRNA inside an infected cell increases,



Figure 5.14: A depiction of the continuous-time Markov chain, \mathcal{Z} , used to model a single infected cell. State *i* indicates that the cell contains *i* vRNA copies that are available to be assembled into virions and released from the cell. When the process is in state 0, the cell is still infected and able to produce vRNA copies from some background level of replication complexes that are not counted by this Markov chain. vRNA is produced within the cell with constant rate α , degraded with rate μ per vRNA, and exported as virions with rate ρ per vRNA. After an Erlang-distributed time, the process will enter state ϕ , which is an absorbing state representing that viral production no longer occurs from the infected cell. For example, the cell might have suffered a virus-induced death, or might have been killed due to the action of the immune system. This model is different to the one in Section 5.1, since here the two competing mechanisms of cell death are not explicitly modelled, but it is assumed that this competition results overall in an Erlang distribution for the time until cell death.

faster replication of the genome will occur. In general, this assumption can be justified early on in the cellular infection, since the copies of vRNA are used as templates for replication. However, a linear replication rate also assumes that there are unlimited resources available for this replication. The process of viral genome replication requires sufficient levels of viral proteins to be present in the cell, and also depends on the cell machinery. Hence these may become limiting factors for the speed of the genome replication. Therefore, since the model in Eq. (5.2.1) is a very simple model that does not explicitly include the dynamics of viral proteins and host factors, it is more realistic to assume a constant rate of viral replication, α , which does not depend on the intracellular viral load. On the other hand, the budding rate is mainly limited by the amount of intracellular vRNA, and hence this rate is assumed to be linear, so that higher intracellular viral loads will lead to increased rates of budding. Therefore, this model assumes that the viral budding rate can change over time, depending on the amount of vRNA inside the cell.

5.2.1 Burst size probability distribution

For the stochastic model of a single infected cell, depicted in Figure 5.14, I will describe how to find the probability distribution for the number of virions released by an infected cell. Once this distribution has been obtained, the distribution for the number of secondary infections produced by a single infected cell in a completely susceptible population can be calculated as described in Section 5.1.2.

Let $\hat{\mu} = \mu + \rho$. Then the process depicted in Figure 5.14, for the amount of vRNA inside an infected cell, is of the form of an M/M/ ∞ queueing system with arrival rate α and service rate $\hat{\mu}$ (D'Auria (2010)). That is, vRNA is produced or "arrives" in the cell with constant rate α , and each vRNA that is produced stays in the cell for an exponentially distributed amount of time, before either degrading with probability $\mu/\hat{\mu}$ or being exported from the cell by budding with probability $\rho/\hat{\mu}$. Therefore the history of events for each vRNA (e.g time that it is produced, time that it leaves the cell, and whether it is removed by degradation or budding), is independent of any other vRNA.

Assume that the cell begins the infectious phase with zero vRNA copies ready to be packaged into virions, i.e. state Z(0) = 0. Let us for the moment ignore the process of cell death, and let N(t) be the total cumulative number of vRNA produced inside the cell by time t. Then N(t) includes the number of vRNA currently inside the cell at time t, denoted Z(t), those that have been removed by budding before time t, denoted B(t), and those removed by degradation, denoted D(t). That is, N(t) = Z(t) + B(t) + D(t). Following ideas from D'Auria (2010), I will now show that at a fixed time $t \ge 0$, B(t), D(t), and Z(t) are independent and Poisson distributed.

If it is known that a vRNA has been produced at some random time u that is smaller than a fixed time t, then since the production of vRNA follows a Poisson process, the random variable u is uniformly distributed on the interval (0, t), as shown by D'Auria (2012). Also, the time between a vRNA being produced and removed from the cell is exponentially distributed with parameter $\hat{\mu}$. Hence, given that a vRNA copy has been produced before time t, the probability that it has been removed before time t is,

$$p(t) = \int_0^t (1 - e^{-\hat{\mu}(t-u)}) \frac{1}{t} du$$

= $1 + \frac{1}{t\hat{\mu}} (e^{-\hat{\mu}t} - 1),$

and the probability that it is still in the cell at time t is q(t) = 1 - p(t). Let

$$p_b(t) = \frac{\rho}{\hat{\mu}}p(t), \qquad p_d(t) = \frac{\mu}{\hat{\mu}}p(t),$$

be the probabilities that it has been exported or degraded before time t, respectively. Then we have,

$$\mathbb{P}(B(t) = n_b, D(t) = n_d, Z(t) = n_i)$$

= $\mathbb{P}(B(t) = n_b, D(t) = n_d, Z(t) = n_i \mid N(t) = n_b + n_d + n_i)\mathbb{P}(N(t) = n_b + n_d + n_i),$

$$= \frac{(n_b + n_d + n_i)!}{n_b! n_d! n_i!} p_b(t)^{n_b} p_d(t)^{n_d} q(t)^{n_i} \frac{(\alpha t)^{n_b + n_d + n_i} e^{-\alpha t}}{(n_b + n_d + n_i)!},$$

= $\left(\frac{(\alpha t p_b(t))^{n_b} e^{-\alpha t p_b(t)}}{n_b!}\right) \left(\frac{(\alpha t p_d(t))^{n_d} e^{-\alpha t p_d(t)}}{n_d!}\right) \left(\frac{(\alpha t q(t))^{n_i} e^{-\alpha t q(t)}}{n_i!}\right).$

Thus, if a cell begins the infectious phase with zero vRNA copies ready to be packaged into virions, the number of vRNA copies inside the cell at time t, denoted by Z(t), is Poisson distributed with mean,

$$\alpha tq(t) = \frac{\alpha}{\hat{\mu}}(1 - e^{-\hat{\mu}t}).$$

This distribution converges to a Poisson distribution with mean $\alpha/\hat{\mu}$ as $t \to \infty$, which is the stationary distribution of the Markov chain describing the intracellular vRNA, if cell death is ignored.

Similarly, B(t), the random variable for the number of virions released by budding before time t, is Poisson distributed with mean,

$$\alpha t p_b(t) = \frac{\alpha \rho}{\hat{\mu}} \left(t + \frac{1}{\hat{\mu}} (e^{-\hat{\mu}t} - 1) \right).$$

That is, the probability that b virions have been released by time t, given that the Markov chain \mathcal{Z} began in state Z(0) = 0, is,

$$\mathbb{P}(B(t) = b \mid Z(0) = 0) = \exp(-\alpha t p_b(t)) \frac{(\alpha t p_b(t))^b}{b!}.$$
 (5.2.2)

If we assumed that each newly produced copy of vRNA immediately decays or is assembled and released as a virion, the mean of the Poisson distribution in Eq. (5.2.2) would become $\frac{\alpha\rho}{\hat{\mu}}t$, and we would recover the model with a constant viral production rate of $\frac{\alpha\rho}{\hat{\mu}}$.

For the model shown in Eq. (5.2.1), infected cells are assumed to begin producing and releasing virus as soon as they become infected. However, in reality, when a target cell becomes infected, there is usually a period of time during which the virus is being replicated but no virus is being released, known as the eclipse phase. The dynamics during the eclipse phase may need to be taken into account because the dynamics of viral RNA replication during the eclipse phase may affect the initial state distribution of a cell entering the infectious phase, and in turn will have an effect on the rate that the cell begins to produce virus. For example, in a model for HCV by Quintela *et al.* (2018), the authors included an eclipse phase in the form of a fixed time of 12 hours, during which the viral RNA inside the cell is involved in the processes of replication and translation but is not yet being assembled into virions and released. To incorporate this into the Markov chain in Figure 5.14, one could assume that prior to the infectious stage, the cell has already begun replicating the viral genome, so that the Markov chain \mathcal{Z} begins with $i \in \mathbb{N}$ copies of vRNA at time t = 0 (representing the beginning of the infectious phase), where this initial state i is sampled from some distribution corresponding to the assumptions of the eclipse phase dynamics. In the Markov chain \mathcal{Z} , each vRNA is independent of any other vRNA. Hence if we assume that the cell begins the infectious phase with i copies of vRNA, we can think of the number of virions released from the cell as the sum of those released from two independent processes: the ones generated by the initial i copies of vRNA that are within the cell at the beginning of the infectious phase. If the initial state of the Markov chain is Z(0) = i, then the number of these initial copies of vRNA that are released by budding before time t will follow a Binomial $(i, \tilde{p}(t))$ distribution, with

$$\widetilde{p}(t) = \frac{\rho}{\hat{\mu}}(1 - e^{-\hat{\mu}t}).$$

Therefore, to find the probability that b virions are released in total by time t, we need to sum over the possible values of k, where k out of the original vRNA copies (the ones present in the cell at time 0) are released by budding before t, and b - k virions are released that were produced inside the cell after time 0. Hence, the probability that b virions are released in total by time t is given by,

$$\mathbb{P}(B(t) = b \mid Z(0) = i) = \sum_{k=0}^{\min(i,b)} \binom{i}{k} \widetilde{p}(t)^k (1 - \widetilde{p}(t))^{i-k} \mathbb{P}(B(t) = b - k \mid Z(0) = 0).$$

Since the time that the cell spends in the infectious phase is $\operatorname{Erlang}(n_I, \delta_I)$ distributed and independent of the intracellular dynamics, the probability that b virions are released over the entire infectious period is

$$\mathbb{P}(B=b \mid Z(0)=i) = \int_0^\infty \mathbb{P}(B(t)=b \mid Z(0)=i) \frac{\delta_I^{n_I} t^{n_I-1} e^{-\delta_I t}}{(n_I-1)!} dt.$$
(5.2.3)

The expected burst size is given by

$$\mathbb{E}[B \mid Z(0) = i] = \sum_{b=0}^{\infty} b \mathbb{P}(B = b \mid Z(0) = i)$$

$$= \frac{\rho \alpha}{\hat{\mu}} \left[\frac{n_I}{\delta_I} + \left(\frac{i}{\alpha} - \frac{1}{\hat{\mu}} \right) \left(1 - \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\hat{\mu} + \delta_I} \right)^{n_I} \right) \right],$$
(5.2.4)

and the variance of the burst size is given by

$$\operatorname{Var}[B \mid Z(0) = i] = \mathbb{E}[B] + \frac{\rho^2 \alpha^2}{\hat{\mu}^2} \left[2 \left(\frac{i}{\alpha^2} - \frac{n_I}{\delta_I(\hat{\mu} + \delta_I)} \right) \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\hat{\mu} + \delta_I} \right)^{n_I} + \left(\frac{i(i-1)}{\alpha^2} + \frac{1}{\hat{\mu}^2} \right) \left(\frac{\delta_I}{2\hat{\mu} + \delta_I} \right)^{n_I} - \left(\frac{i^2}{\alpha^2} + \frac{1}{\hat{\mu}^2} \right) \left(\frac{\delta_I}{\hat{\mu} + \delta_I} \right)^{2n_I} - \frac{i}{\alpha^2} \right].$$
(5.2.5)

5.2.2 Reproduction number probability distribution

Once the distribution for the number of virions released has been obtained, using Eq. (5.2.3), the distribution of the number of secondary infections caused by an initial infected cell can be calculated using the methods described in Section 5.1.2.

If the number of target cells is limiting, the method from Eq. (5.1.5) should be used,

$$\mathbb{P}(R=r) = \sum_{b=0}^{\infty} p_r(b)\mathbb{P}(B=b),$$

with the $p_r(b)$ defined recursively in Section 5.1.2 and $\mathbb{P}(B = b)$ defined in Eq. (5.2.3) (with Z(0) chosen according to some initial state distribution that depends on the assumptions of the eclipse phase dynamics). Otherwise, if there is assumed to be a constant number of T_0 target cells, then each virion released from an infected cell will infect a new cell with probability $\theta = \frac{\beta T_0}{c+\beta T_0}$, and will be cleared with probability $1 - \theta$. Since only the number of secondary infections produced is being considered and not the timings of these infections, the model in Figure 5.14 can be used to count the number of secondary infections produced rather than the number of virions released, if the rates are adjusted slightly to reflect this. To count the number of secondary infections produced, the rate of budding and subsequent infection is set to $\theta \rho$, and the rate of intracellular decay or budding and extracellular clearance is set to $\mu + (1 - \theta)\rho$. Then the reproduction number distribution can be calculated using the same methods as the burst size distribution from Eq. (5.2.3), but with these adjusted rates.

Parameter	Units	Value
α	d^{-1}	40
ho	$(vRNA \cdot d)^{-1}$	8.18
μ	$(vRNA \cdot d)^{-1}$	1.46
$ au_I$	d	$1/0.14 \approx 7.14$
n_I	-	10
c	$(vRNA \cdot d)^{-1}$	22.3

Table 5.5: Parameter values that have been used to obtain numerical results for the HCV model. These are the estimates given for the parameters in the deterministic model by Guedj *et al.* (2013). The only difference is that the model by Guedj *et al.* (2013) assumes an exponentially distributed infectious period ($n_I = 1$), but this may not be realistic, as discussed previously. Therefore a larger value of n_I is used here for illustration.

5.2.3 Numerical results

The results in this section have been calculated using parameter values estimated by Guedj *et al.* (2013) for their model of HCV infection. Guedj *et al.* (2013) estimated the degradation rate μ after the effect of the antiviral daclatasvir, since they fit their model to data from patients treated with this antiviral. However they mention that this treatment is likely to only have a small effect on enhancing vRNA degradation, so the same value of the degradation rate is used in the calculations here. The parameter values used are presented in Table 5.5.

Burst size distribution

B is the random variable representing the amount of virus released by a cell whilst in the infectious phase. The probability distribution for *B* is shown in Figure 5.15, for varying values of α and n_I . The plot on the left of Figure 5.15 shows how the distribution changes if the intracellular replication rate changes but all other parameters remain equal to their values in Table 5.5. It can be seen that there is quite a lot of variability in the distribution for the number of virions released from an individual infected cell, and this variability increases as α increases. The plot on the right of Figure 5.15 shows how the distribution of *B* changes for



Figure 5.15: Plots showing the probability distribution for B, the random variable for the amount of virus released from a single cell whilst in the infectious phase, for the model in Figure 5.14. In the plot on the left, α is varied and all other parameters are fixed to their values in Table 5.5. In the right hand side plot, n_I is varied, but the average time spent in the infectious phase, $\tau_I = n_I/\delta_I$, remains constant. The medians of each distribution are indicated on the plots.

different infectious period distributions. For each value of n_I , the average time spent in the infectious phase remains constant at the value of τ_I in Table 5.5, and $\delta_I = n_I/\tau_I$. When $n_I = 1$ the infectious period is exponentially distributed and there is a fairly wide distribution for the number of virions released from an individual infected cell, with the mode at zero. As n_I increases, the distribution becomes narrower and peaks much closer to the mean. This is because as n_I increases, the Erlang distribution of time spent in the infectious phase becomes similar to a normal distribution.

The expected values and medians of B when using the different values of n_I are shown in Table 5.6. Here I have used the analytical formula for the expected value of B in Eq. (5.2.4), with the assumption Z(0) = 0. The mean of B decreases slightly as n_I increases, even though the average infectious period is kept the same. However the median of the distribution is much more sensitive to changes in n_I , as can be seen in the plot on the right of Figure 5.15, and the values in Table 5.6.

n_I	Mean	Median
1	238.972	164
2	238.924	200
10	238.921	231
50	238.921	237

Table 5.6: Values for the mean and median of the random variable B, when the shape parameter of the Erlang infectious period distribution is varied. For each value of n_I , $\delta_I = n_I/\tau_I$, where τ_I is the average length of the infectious period.

Reproduction number distribution

R is the random variable representing the number of secondary infections caused by a single infected cell in a completely susceptible population. Guedj *et al.* (2013) assumed that no new infections occurred after the initiation of treatment, so they set the infection rate to $\beta = 0$. However estimates of the infection rate from other models of HCV infection are on the order of 10^{-7} and 10^{-8} (Clausznitzer *et al.* (2016); Neumann *et al.* (1998); Rong *et al.* (2013)). With such a small value of β , the two methods described in Section 5.2.2 for calculating the distribution of secondary infections give very similar results, as discussed in Section 5.1.5. Therefore I have used the case of a constant number of target cells to obtain the results in this section. This distribution assumes that each virion released from the initial infected cell will have the same probability of infecting another cell, given by,

$$\theta = \frac{\beta T_0}{\beta T_0 + c},$$

which depends on the infection rate, the number of susceptible cells that are available to be infected, and the viral decay rate. In general, a larger value of θ corresponds to a larger infection rate, more available target cells, or a smaller viral decay rate. Estimates in the literature for these parameters vary, but in general, the value of θ is quite small. For example, Ribeiro *et al.* (2012) estimated the median value across patients studied to be $\theta = 0.018$.

Probability distributions for the reproduction number are shown in the plots in Figure 5.16, for three different values of θ that are similar to estimates from Rong

et al. (2013), Clausznitzer et al. (2016), and Neumann et al. (1998), respectively, when assuming a constant population of $T_0 = 10^6$ susceptible cells. The top row of plots shows the distributions when $n_I = 1$ and the bottom row corresponds to the case $n_I = 10$. All three values of θ used predict a fairly small number of secondary infections due to an individual infected cell. However, there are substantial differences in the mean, \bar{R} , for the different parameter estimates in these three papers, from around 0.5 secondary infections up to 14.

The distribution of R changes dramatically (particularly for larger values of θ) when the infectious period is assumed to be Erlang distributed with $n_I = 10$ rather than exponentially distributed with the same mean. For the value of $\theta = 0.012$, the model with exponentially distributed infectious period predicts that there is around a 27% chance that an initial infected cell would cause zero secondary infections. However, when the infectious period is assumed to be Erlang distributed with $n_I = 10$, the model predicts only an 8% chance of zero secondary infections, even though the mean number of secondary infections is very similar to the exponential case. Therefore, the choice of distribution for the infectious period can be very influential in model predictions of infection outcome at early stages of infection. For example, if the number of secondary infections is distributed according to the model with exponential infectious period, recovery from infection can be fairly likely if there are only a small number of infected cells at the start of an infection, as shown in Figure 5.17. As the number of stages of the Erlang-distributed infectious period increases, recovery from infection becomes much less likely.

5.3 Discussion

The mean value of the basic cellular reproduction number has been calculated from deterministic models for a number of viruses (Baccam *et al.* (2006); González-Parra *et al.* (2018); Iwami *et al.* (2012)) and in some cases these values have been compared between different viral strains as a measure of relative fitness (Iwanami *et al.* (2017)). Although the value of \overline{R} is often used to compare viruses and predict the outcome of infection, there may be complexities that are not revealed by



Exponential infectious period $(n_l = 1)$

Figure 5.16: Plots showing probability distributions for R, the random variable for the number of secondary infections caused by a single infected cell. The top row corresponds to the case where the distribution of the infectious period is exponential. The bottom row corresponds to the case where the infectious period follows an Erlang distribution with shape parameter $n_I = 10$. The distributions are shown for different values of θ , which is the probability that a progeny virion released from an infected cell will infect a new cell before it decays. These values of θ were obtained by using estimates for the pair of parameters, β and c, from Rong *et al.* (2013), Clausznitzer *et al.* (2016), and Neumann *et al.* (1998), respectively, and assuming a constant population of $T_0 = 10^6$ susceptible cells.



Figure 5.17: Plot showing the probability of viral extinction as a function of the initial number of infected cells, for different values of n_I , which is the number of stages in the Erlang-distributed infectious period.

this single number alone. When stochastic effects are considered, there is heterogeneity in the viral burst size, which is the number of viral progeny generated from an infected cell during its lifetime, and heterogeneity in the reproduction number, which is the number of secondary infections that an infected cell produces. One can capture this heterogeneity by computing the probability distributions of these variables of interest. Indeed, two viruses may have the same \bar{R} but exhibit reproduction number distributions with very different shapes, for example owing to different variability in infected cell lifespans. Here I have shown how to calculate distributions of the random variables for the burst size and the reproduction number, for stochastic versions of two previously used deterministic models of viral dynamics.

I first considered a model in which virus is produced from infected cells at a constant rate. This model, shown in Eq. (5.1.1), includes an eclipse phase to represent the period of time after a virus infects a target cell, in which the virus is replicating but no virus has yet been released. The time until transition of eclipse phase cells into the infectious phase follows an Erlang distribution, as does the time spent in the infectious phase until virus-induced cell death. The time until clearance of infected cells by the immune system is assumed to follow an Exponential distribution. Thus, the resulting time until infected cell death is the minimum of these two competing mechanisms. In an *in vitro* situation, the effect of the immune system can be removed by setting $\nu = 0$ in the model, as in the models by Liao *et al.* (2020) and Yan *et al.* (2020), from which I have used parameter values to illustrate some numerical examples in Section 5.1.5. In the case where $\nu = 0$, the distribution of the burst size has been shown to follow a negative binomial distribution.

In addition to the model of viral dynamics with constant viral production rate, I also calculated the burst size distribution for an age-structured model of HCV infection in which the rate of virus production is not constant but depends on the intracellular viral dynamics (Guedj *et al.* (2013)). The model considered here only included very simple intracellular dynamics, and it would be more complicated to implement this method for models with more detail around the intracellular viral kinetics. However, it would be fairly straightforward for models in which the production of virus from infected cells is a Poisson process and a functional form of the age-dependent viral production rate can be found. For example, the deterministic model by Guedj *et al.* (2013), presented in Eq. (5.2.1), is equivalent to a model in which the rate of viral production varies continuously over an infected cell's lifespan, described by the function,

$$p(a) = \frac{\alpha \rho}{\hat{\mu}} (1 - e^{-\hat{\mu}a}),$$

where a denotes the age of the infected cell (i.e. the length of time it has been in the infectious phase). The method shown here to calculate the burst size distribution for this particular model of HCV dynamics can be generalised for models with other forms of p(a), and other infectious period distributions. For a general production rate function, the burst size distribution would be calculated as,

$$\mathbb{P}(B=b) = \int_0^\infty \exp\left(-\int_0^t p(a) \ da\right) \frac{\left(\int_0^t p(a) \ da\right)^b}{b!} f(t) \ dt,$$

where f(t) is the probability density function of the time a cell spends in the infectious phase.

Given the burst size distribution, I have presented two methods to calculate the reproduction number distribution. One method assumed that the target cell

population is depleted as these cells become infected and the other assumed that the target cell population remains constant. The latter assumption is valid if the system is well mixed and there are a large number of target cells, which could be the case early in infection, for example if a virus is introduced into the blood. However, for some routes of infection, or for particular viruses, the availability of target cells may be limited. Thus, in this case the first method should be used, in which target cell numbers are assumed to decrease due to cells becoming infected.

The reproduction number distribution will have an impact during the very early dynamics of infection, where stochastic effects are not negligible. In particular, the distribution of the reproduction number can be used in order to calculate the probability that disease will become established in an individual, given an initial dose of virus. For example, by comparing a model with a geometric reproduction number distribution and one with a Poisson distribution, Pearson et al. (2011) showed that with the greater variability of the geometric distribution, there was a greater chance of viral extinction and a lower probability of successful establishment of disease. This has also been recognised in the case of epidemic models, where increased variability in individual infectiousness has been shown to increase the probability of stochastic extinction in an outbreak beginning with one infected individual (Lloyd-Smith *et al.* (2005)). I have shown that models with the same average burst size and basic reproduction number can produce very different burst size and reproduction number distributions, due to different distributions of infected cell lifetimes for example. The reproduction number distribution determines the probability of viral extinction in a stochastic model, so it is important to consider the range of shapes it may take under different model assumptions.

Chapter 6

Concluding remarks

In this thesis, a multi-scale mathematical model has been developed for the infection dynamics of inhalational anthrax, which is caused by the bacterium *Bacillus anthracis*. Mathematical models of virus dynamics have also been studied.

The multi-scale inhalational anthrax model features a stochastic model for the dynamics of *B. anthracis* spores and bacteria inside an infected phagocyte, presented in Chapter 3. This model considers the germination rate of spores to be heterogeneous across the spore population, and two hypotheses for the germination rate distribution were compared. Results from the calibration of the model with experimental *in vitro* data suggested that the hypothesis of a Bernoulli germination rate distribution is better supported by the data. Furthermore, this hypothesis agrees with other experimental evidence that has indicated the existence of superdormant spores, which have a much slower germination rate than the majority of the spore population (Setlow (2013)). However, the hypothesis of a Bernoulli distribution for the germination rate is the simplest way to define a bi-modal distribution, and more complex distributions may help to describe the data more accurately. Furthermore, for a given spore, the rate of germination into a newly germinated bacterium, and the rate of maturation into a vegetative bacterium are assumed to be equal. In future, if further data were to become available that allowed one to distinguish between newly germinated and vegetative bacteria, then a separate rate could be incorporated for the maturation step of the germination process. This would also allow for more complicated distributions to account for heterogeneity in the germination and maturation rates.

6. CONCLUDING REMARKS

The dynamics of the intracellular model were analytically studied through the calculation of a number of summary statistics, such as the probabilities that an infected cell will eliminate the infection and recover, or will rupture and release its bacterial content. The distribution of time taken for these fates to occur was also computed. Additionally, an expression was given for the probability distribution of the rupture size, which is the amount of bacteria that are ultimately released from an infected phagocyte. These are key quantities that were used to link the intracellular model to a model at the within-host level, presented in Chapter 4.

A stochastic approach was also used for the within-host model of inhalational anthrax, allowing the model to capture the randomness in the biological processes and describe the probabilities of different outcomes, for example how likely it is that the infection will be cleared by the immune system. This stochasticity is particularly important for modelling the outcome of exposures that result in a relatively small number of spores entering the lungs. However, during the calibration of the model, a deterministic description was used to compare the model with *in vivo* bacterial counts from rabbits and guinea pigs that had been infected with a very high dose of *B. anthracis* spores. At the same time, the probability of infection resulting from the stochastic model was fitted to rabbit and guinea-pig dose-response data sets. This resulted in a single model structure that is able to describe both the *in vivo* dynamics of infection, as well as the probability of response, in two different animal species with slightly different values of the parameters.

In future work, the aim will be to extend the novel multi-scale mathematical model for inhalational anthrax developed in Chapters 3 and 4 to link to human data and the population level scale, in order to estimate infection risk and timescales for symptom onset during an accidental or deliberate release of *B. anthracis* spores. The within-host model could be adapted to be able to describe human inhalational anthrax infection, by leveraging non-human primate data and human outbreak-related epidemiological data (Wilkening (2008)). Then the within-host model could also be linked to Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment (QMRA) techniques (Sze To & Chao (2010)), making use of similar methodologies previously used by Carruthers *et al.* (2018) for the bacteria *Francisella tularensis*. For example, dispersion models can be used to describe the airborne spread of *B. anthracis* spores in indoor or outdoor settings, and to predict a distribution of initial doses of spores among an exposed population. This can then be linked to the outputs of the within-host model (e.g. likelihood of symptom onset for a given dose) to predict quantities like the distribution of the number of casualties and fatalities, and the earliest time of symptom onset, in different scenarios such as bioterrorist attacks or accidental releases.

In Chapter 5, stochastic models of virus dynamics were studied in order to obtain probability distributions for the burst size, which is the number of viral progeny generated from an infected cell during its lifetime, and the reproduction number, which is the number of secondary infected cells caused by a single infected cell in a completely susceptible population. It was shown that by considering heterogeneity in the viral burst size and reproduction number, interesting results can be observed, such as the probability of viral extinction becoming an increasing function of the average reproduction number, for some shapes of the reproduction number distribution. The work in this chapter was theoretical and not compared with experimental data. However, some numerical examples were illustrated using parameter values that have been estimated using experimental data in previous modelling work in the literature (Guedj *et al.* (2013); Liao *et al.* (2020); Yan *et al.* (2020)). The models considered here were fairly simple, but future work could focus on implementing these methods for models that include more detail around the intracellular viral kinetics.

6. CONCLUDING REMARKS

References

- AKOACHERE, M., SQUIRES, R.C., NOUR, A.M., ANGELOV, L., BROJATSCH, J. & ABEL-SANTOS, E. (2007). Identification of an *in vivo* inhibitor of *Bacillus anthracis* spore germination. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, **282**, 12112– 12118. xi, xxiv, 5, 7, 63, 70, 73, 74, 75, 76, 77, 78, 80, 81
- ALAHMADI, A.A., FLEGG, J.A., COCHRANE, D.G., DROVANDI, C.C. & KEITH, J.M. (2020). A comparison of approximate versus exact techniques for Bayesian parameter inference in nonlinear ordinary differential equation models. *Royal Society open science*, 7, 191315. 116
- ALLEN, L.J. (2010). An introduction to stochastic processes with applications to biology. CRC press. ix, 15, 20, 25, 28
- BACCAM, P., BEAUCHEMIN, C., MACKEN, C.A., HAYDEN, F.G. & PEREL-SON, A.S. (2006). Kinetics of influenza A virus infection in humans. *Journal* of virology, 80, 7590–7599. 200
- BACSIK, D.J., DADONAITE, B., BUTLER, A., GREANEY, A.J., HEATON, N.S. & BLOOM, J.D. (2022). Influenza virus transcription and progeny production are poorly correlated in single cells. *bioRxiv*. 148
- BAI, F., HUFF, K.E. & ALLEN, L.J. (2019). The effect of delay in viral production in within-host models during early infection. *Journal of biological dynamics*, 13, 47–73. 150, 151
- BANKS, D.J., BARNAJIAN, M., MALDONADO-AROCHO, F.J., SANCHEZ, A.M. & BRADLEY, K.A. (2005). Anthrax toxin receptor 2 mediates *Bacillus*

anthracis killing of macrophages following spore challenge. Cellular microbiology, 7, 1173–1185. 6, 46, 97

- BARAL, S., RAJA, R., SEN, P. & DIXIT, N.M. (2019). Towards multiscale modeling of the cd8+ t cell response to viral infections. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Systems Biology and Medicine, 11, e1446. 151
- BEAUCHEMIN, C.A., MIURA, T. & IWAMI, S. (2017). Duration of SHIV production by infected cells is not exponentially distributed: Implications for estimates of infection parameters and antiviral efficacy. *Scientific reports*, 7, 1–13. 149
- BHATNAGAR, R. & BATRA, S. (2001). Anthrax toxin. Critical reviews in microbiology, 27, 167–200. 6
- BOYER, A.E., QUINN, C.P., WOOLFITT, A.R., PIRKLE, J.L., MCWILLIAMS, L.G., STAMEY, K.L., BAGAROZZI, D.A., HART, J.C. & BARR, J.R. (2007).
 Detection and quantification of anthrax lethal factor in serum by mass spectrometry. *Analytical chemistry*, **79**, 8463–8470.
- BOYER, A.E., QUINN, C.P., HOFFMASTER, A.R., KOZEL, T.R., SAILE, E., MARSTON, C.K., PERCIVAL, A., PLIKAYTIS, B.D., WOOLFITT, A.R., GALLEGOS, M. *ET AL.* (2009). Kinetics of lethal factor and poly-D-glutamic acid antigenemia during inhalation anthrax in rhesus macaques. *Infection and immunity*, **77**, 3432–3441. 9
- BOYER, A.E., GALLEGOS-CANDELA, M., QUINN, C.P., WOOLFITT, A.R., BRUMLOW, J.O., ISBELL, K., HOFFMASTER, A.R., LINS, R.C. & BARR, J.R. (2015). High-sensitivity MALDI-TOF MS quantification of anthrax lethal toxin for diagnostics and evaluation of medical countermeasures. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry*, 407, 2847–2858. 9
- BRITTINGHAM, K.C., RUTHEL, G., PANCHAL, R.G., FULLER, C.L., RIBOT,
 W.J., HOOVER, T.A., YOUNG, H.A., ANDERSON, A.O. & BAVARI, S.
 (2005). Dendritic cells endocytose *Bacillus anthracis* spores: implications for anthrax pathogenesis. *The Journal of Immunology*, **174**, 5545–5552. 5

- BROOKMEYER, R., JOHNSON, E. & BARRY, S. (2005). Modelling the incubation period of anthrax. *Statistics in medicine*, **24**, 531–542. 101, 113
- BURG, D., RONG, L., NEUMANN, A.U. & DAHARI, H. (2009). Mathematical modeling of viral kinetics under immune control during primary HIV-1 infection. *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, 259, 751–759. 147
- BURNHAM, K. & ANDERSON, D. (2002). Model selection and multimodel inference: a practical information-theoretic approach, second edition. *New York*, *USA: Springer.* 86
- BURRELL, C.J., HOWARD, C.R. & MURPHY, F.A. (2017). Virion structure and composition. *Fenner and White's Medical Virology*, 27. 1, 10
- CANINI, L. & PERELSON, A.S. (2014). Viral kinetic modeling: state of the art. Journal of pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics, **41**, 431–443. 152
- CARRUTHERS, J., LÓPEZ-GARCÍA, M., GILLARD, J.J., LAWS, T.R., LYTHE, G. & MOLINA-PARÍS, C. (2018). A novel stochastic multi-scale model of *Francisella tularensis* infection to predict risk of infection in a laboratory. *Frontiers in microbiology*, 9, 1165. 12, 103, 167, 206
- CARRUTHERS, J., LYTHE, G., LÓPEZ-GARCÍA, M., GILLARD, J., LAWS, T.R., LUKASZEWSKI, R. & MOLINA-PARÍS, C. (2020). Stochastic dynamics of *Francisella tularensis* infection and replication. *PLoS computational biology*, 16, e1007752. 12, 42, 43, 51, 54, 58
- CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION (2009). Anthrax Sterne strain (34F2) of *Bacillus anthracis*. 7
- CHARLTON, S., HERBERT, M., MCGLASHAN, J., KING, A., JONES, P., WEST, K., ROBERTS, A., SILMAN, N., MARKS, T., HUDSON, M. *ET AL*. (2007). A study of the physiology of *Bacillus anthracis* Sterne during manufacture of the UK acellular anthrax vaccine. *Journal of applied microbiology*, 103, 1453–1460. xv, 8, 9, 114, 116, 117, 120, 130, 136, 138

- CHUNG, M.C., POPOVA, T.G., MILLIS, B.A., MUKHERJEE, D.V., ZHOU, W., LIOTTA, L.A., PETRICOIN, E.F., CHANDHOKE, V., BAILEY, C. & POPOV, S.G. (2006). Secreted neutral metalloproteases of bacillus anthracis as candidate pathogenic factors. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 281, 31408– 31418. 115
- CLAUSZNITZER, D., HARNISCH, J. & KADERALI, L. (2016). Multi-scale model for hepatitis C viral load kinetics under treatment with direct acting antivirals. *Virus research*, **218**, 96–101. xxii, 199, 200, 201
- CLERET, A., QUESNEL-HELLMANN, A., MATHIEU, J., VIDAL, D. & TOURNIER, J.N. (2006). Resident CD11c+ lung cells are impaired by anthrax toxins after spore infection. *The Journal of infectious diseases*, **194**, 86–94. 5
- CLERET, A., QUESNEL-HELLMANN, A., VALLON-EBERHARD, A., VERRIER, B., JUNG, S., VIDAL, D., MATHIEU, J. & TOURNIER, J.N. (2007). Lung dendritic cells rapidly mediate anthrax spore entry through the pulmonary route. *The Journal of Immunology*, **178**, 7994–8001. 5, 97
- COTE, C.K., DIMEZZO, T.L., BANKS, D.J., FRANCE, B., BRADLEY, K.A. & WELKOS, S.L. (2008). Early interactions between fully virulent *Bacillus* anthracis and macrophages that influence the balance between spore clearance and development of a lethal infection. *Microbes and infection*, **10**, 613–619. 92, 97
- COTE, C.K., WELKOS, S.L. & BOZUE, J. (2011). Key aspects of the molecular and cellular basis of inhalational anthrax. *Microbes and infection*, **13**, 1146– 1155. 3, 97
- CRESS, B.F., ENGLAENDER, J.A., HE, W., KASPER, D., LINHARDT, R.J. & KOFFAS, M.A. (2014). Masquerading microbial pathogens: capsular polysaccharides mimic host-tissue molecules. *FEMS microbiology reviews*, **38**, 660–697.
- CSERNICA, T. (2015). Extinction in single and multi-type branching processes. 170

- CZUPPON, P., DÉBARRE, F., GONÇALVES, A., TENAILLON, O., PERELSON, A.S., GUEDJ, J. & BLANQUART, F. (2021). Success of prophylactic antiviral therapy for SARS-CoV-2: Predicted critical efficacies and impact of different drug-specific mechanisms of action. *PLoS computational biology*, **17**, e1008752. 160
- D'AURIA, B. (2010). The M/M/∞ queue. Wiley Encyclopedia of Operations Research and Management Science. 192, 193
- D'AURIA, B. (2012). Stochastic processes notes of February 16, 2012. 193
- DAY, J., FRIEDMAN, A. & SCHLESINGER, L.S. (2011). Modeling the host response to inhalation anthrax. *Journal of theoretical biology*, **276**, 199–208. 3, 76, 102, 103, 106, 117, 129, 135, 136
- DIXON, T.C., FADL, A.A., KOEHLER, T.M., SWANSON, J.A. & HANNA, P.C. (2000). Early *Bacillus anthracis*-macrophage interactions: intracellular survival and escape. *Cellular microbiology*, 2, 453–463. 4, 5
- EUROPEAN PHARMACEUTICAL REVIEW (2013). GSK signs a multi-year agreement with BARDA to supply the US government with anthrax treatment. ix, 2
- EZZELL JR, J. & WELKOS, S. (1999). The capsule of *Bacillus anthracis*, a review. *Journal of applied microbiology*, 87, 250–250. 98
- FOERSTER, S., UNEMO, M., HATHAWAY, L.J., LOW, N. & ALTHAUS, C.L. (2016). Time-kill curve analysis and pharmacodynamic modelling for *in vitro* evaluation of antimicrobials against Neisseria gonorrhoeae. *BMC microbiology*, 16, 1–11. 145
- GILLESPIE, D.T. (2007). Stochastic simulation of chemical kinetics. Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem., 58, 35–55. 29
- GIMENEZ, A.P., WU, Y.Z., PAYA, M., DELCLAUX, C., TOUQUI, L. & GOOSSENS, P.L. (2004). High bactericidal efficiency of type iia phospholipase A2 against *Bacillus anthracis* and inhibition of its secretion by the lethal toxin. *The Journal of Immunology*, **173**, 521–530. 98

- GOEL, A.K. (2015). Anthrax: a disease of biowarfare and public health importance. World Journal of Clinical Cases: WJCC, **3**, 20. 2, 3, 4
- GOGGANS, P.M., CAO, L. & HENDERSON, R.W. (2014). Assigning priors for parameters constrained to a simplex region. In AIP Conference Proceedings, vol. 1636, 94–99, American Institute of Physics. 74
- GONZÁLEZ-PARRA, G., DOBROVOLNY, H.M., ARANDA, D.F., CHEN-CHARPENTIER, B. & ROJAS, R.A.G. (2018). Quantifying rotavirus kinetics in the REH tumor cell line using *in vitro* data. *Virus research*, **244**, 53–63. 200
- GOOSSENS, P.L. (2009). Animal models of human anthrax: the Quest for the Holy Grail. *Molecular aspects of medicine*, **30**, 467–480. 9
- GUARNER, J., JERNIGAN, J.A., SHIEH, W.J., TATTI, K., FLANNAGAN, L.M., STEPHENS, D.S., POPOVIC, T., ASHFORD, D.A., PERKINS, B.A., ZAKI, S.R. *ET AL.* (2003). Pathology and pathogenesis of bioterrorism-related inhalational anthrax. *The American journal of pathology*, **163**, 701–709. 4
- GUEDJ, J., DAHARI, H., RONG, L., SANSONE, N.D., NETTLES, R.E., COTLER, S.J., LAYDEN, T.J., UPRICHARD, S.L. & PERELSON, A.S. (2013).
 Modeling shows that the NS5A inhibitor daclatasvir has two modes of action and yields a shorter estimate of the hepatitis C virus half-life. *Proceedings of* the National Academy of Sciences, 110, 3991–3996. xxvi, 11, 149, 150, 188, 190, 197, 199, 203, 207
- GUIDI-RONTANI, C. (2002). The alveolar macrophage: the Trojan horse of Bacillus anthracis. Trends in microbiology, 10, 405–409. 3
- GUIDI-RONTANI, C., WEBER-LEVY, M., LABRUYÈRE, E. & MOCK, M. (1999). Germination of *Bacillus anthracis* spores within alveolar macrophages. *Molecular microbiology*, **31**, 9–17. 4
- GUPTA, R.C. (2015). Handbook of toxicology of chemical warfare agents. Academic Press. ix, 4

- GUTTING, B. (2014). Deterministic models of inhalational anthrax in New Zealand white rabbits. *Biosecurity and Bioterrorism: Biodefense Strategy*, *Practice, and Science*, **12**, 29–41. 102, 105, 121, 123, 128, 129, 135
- GUTTING, B., NICHOLS, T.L., CHANNEL, S.R., GEARHART, J.M., ANDREWS, G.A., BERGER, A.E., MACKIE, R.S., WATSON, B.J., TAFT, S.C., OVERHEIM, K.A. *ET AL.* (2012). Inhalational anthrax (Ames aerosol) in naive and vaccinated New Zealand rabbits: characterizing the spread of bacteria from lung deposition to bacteremia. *Frontiers in cellular and infection microbiology*, 2, 87. xxv, 122, 123, 124, 125
- GUTTING, B.W., RUKHIN, A., MACKIE, R.S., MARCHETTE, D. & THRAN, B. (2015). Evaluation of inhaled versus deposited dose using the exponential dose-response model for inhalational anthrax in nonhuman primate, rabbit, and guinea pig. *Risk Analysis*, **35**, 811–827. xvi, xvii, 119, 121, 122, 132, 133, 136, 137, 139, 141
- HEFFERNAN, J.M., SMITH, R.J. & WAHL, L.M. (2005). Perspectives on the basic reproductive ratio. Journal of the Royal Society Interface, 2, 281–293. 154
- HELDT, F.S., FRENSING, T. & REICHL, U. (2012). Modeling the intracellular dynamics of influenza virus replication to understand the control of viral RNA synthesis. *Journal of virology*, 86, 7806–7817. 190
- HELDT, F.S., FRENSING, T., PFLUGMACHER, A., GRÖPLER, R., PESCHEL, B. & REICHL, U. (2013). Multiscale modeling of influenza A virus infection supports the development of direct-acting antivirals. *PLoS computational biol*ogy, 9, e1003372. 188
- HEPPELL, C.W., EGAN, J.R. & HALL, I. (2017). A human time dose response model for Q fever. *Epidemics*, 21, 30–38. 144
- HOLDER, B.P. & BEAUCHEMIN, C.A. (2011). Exploring the effect of biological delays in kinetic models of influenza within a host or cell culture. *BMC Public Health*, **11**, 1–15. 149

- HOMMA, T. & SALTELLI, A. (1996). Importance measures in global sensitivity analysis of nonlinear models. *Reliability Engineering & System Safety*, 52, 1– 17. 38
- IWAMI, S., HOLDER, B.P., BEAUCHEMIN, C.A., MORITA, S., TADA, T., SATO, K., IGARASHI, T. & MIURA, T. (2012). Quantification system for the viral dynamics of a highly pathogenic simian/human immunodeficiency virus based on an *in vitro* experiment and a mathematical model. *Retrovirology*, 9, 1–12. 200
- IWANAMI, S., KAKIZOE, Y., MORITA, S., MIURA, T., NAKAOKA, S. & IWAMI, S. (2017). A highly pathogenic simian/human immunodeficiency virus effectively produces infectious virions compared with a less pathogenic virus in cell culture. *Theoretical Biology and Medical Modelling*, 14, 1–13. 200
- JANG, J., CHO, M., CHUN, J.H., CHO, M.H., PARK, J., OH, H.B., YOO, C.K. & RHIE, G.E. (2011). The poly-γ-D-glutamic acid capsule of *Bacillus* anthracis enhances lethal toxin activity. *Infection and immunity*, **79**, 3846– 3854. 6, 98
- JENKINS, S.A. & XU, Y. (2013). Characterization of *Bacillus anthracis* persistence in vivo. PLoS One, 8, e66177. 99
- JERNIGAN, D.B., RAGHUNATHAN, P.L., BELL, B.P., BRECHNER, R., BRES-NITZ, E.A., BUTLER, J.C., CETRON, M., COHEN, M., DOYLE, T., FIS-CHER, M. *ET AL.* (2002). Investigation of bioterrorism-related anthrax, United States, 2001: epidemiologic findings. *Emerging infectious diseases*, 8, 1019.
- JONES, W.I., KLEIN, F., WALKER, J.S., MAHLANDT, B.G., DOBBS, J.P. & LINCOLN, R.E. (1967). In vivo growth and distribution of anthrax bacilli in resistant, susceptible, and immunized hosts. Journal of bacteriology, 94, 600–608. 94
- KALNS, J., MORRIS, J., EGGERS, J. & KIEL, J. (2002). Delayed treatment with doxycycline has limited effect on anthrax infection in BLK57/B6 mice. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications*, **297**, 506–509. 76

- KANG, T.J., FENTON, M.J., WEINER, M.A., HIBBS, S., BASU, S., BAILLIE,
 L. & CROSS, A.S. (2005). Murine macrophages kill the vegetative form of Bacillus anthracis. Infection and immunity, 73, 7495–7501. xi, xii, xxiv, 43, 46, 60, 61, 69, 70, 71, 75, 76, 80, 81, 82, 84, 85, 89, 96, 97, 98
- KARLIN, S. & TAVARÉ, S. (1982). Linear birth and death processes with killing. Journal of Applied Probability, 19, 477–487. 46, 58
- KARLIN, S. & TAYLOR, H.M. (1981). A Second Course in Stochastic Processes. Academic Press. 20
- KITAGAWA, K., NAKAOKA, S., ASAI, Y., WATASHI, K. & IWAMI, S. (2018). A PDE multiscale model of hepatitis C virus infection can be transformed to a system of ODEs. *Journal of theoretical biology*, **448**, 80–85. 188
- KULKARNI, V.G. (2010). Modeling and Analysis of Stochastic Systems Second Edition. Taylor and Francis Group, LLC. 20
- LIAO, L.E., CARRUTHERS, J., SMITHER, S.J., TEAM, C.V., WELLER, S.A., WILLIAMSON, D., LAWS, T.R., GARCÍA-DORIVAL, I., HISCOX, J., HOLDER, B.P. *ET AL.* (2020). Quantification of Ebola virus replication kinetics in vitro. *PLoS computational biology*, **16**, e1008375. xxv, 11, 148, 149, 150, 151, 172, 176, 178, 203, 207
- LIU, J.Z., ALI, S.R., BIER, E. & NIZET, V. (2018). Innate immune interactions between *Bacillus anthracis* and host neutrophils. *Frontiers in Cellular* and Infection Microbiology, 8, 2. 102
- LLOYD-SMITH, J.O., SCHREIBER, S.J., KOPP, P.E. & GETZ, W.M. (2005). Superspreading and the effect of individual variation on disease emergence. *Nature*, **438**, 355–359. 165, 204
- LOVCHIK, J.A., DRYSDALE, M., KOEHLER, T.M., HUTT, J.A. & LYONS, C.R. (2012). Expression of either lethal toxin or edema toxin by *Bacillus anthracis* is sufficient for virulence in a rabbit model of inhalational anthrax. *Infection and immunity*, **80**, 2414–2425. 9

- LOVING, C.L., KENNETT, M., LEE, G.M., GRIPPE, V.K. & MERKEL, T.J. (2007). Murine aerosol challenge model of anthrax. *Infection and immunity*, 75, 2689–2698. 145
- MABRY, R., BRASKY, K., GEIGER, R., CARRION JR, R., HUBBARD, G.B., LEPPLA, S., PATTERSON, J.L., GEORGIOU, G. & IVERSON, B. (2006).
 Detection of anthrax toxin in the serum of animals infected with *Bacillus anthracis* by using engineered immunoassays. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 13, 671–677. 9
- MOAYERI, M. & LEPPLA, S.H. (2009). Cellular and systemic effects of anthrax lethal toxin and edema toxin. *Molecular aspects of medicine*, **30**, 439–455. 9
- MOAYERI, M., LEPPLA, S.H., VRENTAS, C., POMERANTSEV, A.P. & LIU,
 S. (2015). Anthrax pathogenesis. Annual review of microbiology, 69, 185–208.
 2, 3, 4
- NELSON, P.W., GILCHRIST, M.A., COOMBS, D., HYMAN, J.M. & PEREL-SON, A.S. (2004). An age-structured model of HIV infection that allows for variations in the production rate of viral particles and the death rate of productively infected cells. *Mathematical Biosciences & Engineering*, 1, 267. 188
- NEUMANN, A.U., LAM, N.P., DAHARI, H., GRETCH, D.R., WILEY, T.E., LAYDEN, T.J. & PERELSON, A.S. (1998). Hepatitis C viral dynamics in vivo and the antiviral efficacy of interferon-α therapy. Science, 282, 103–107. xxii, 199, 200, 201
- NOWAK, M. & MAY, R.M. (2000). Virus dynamics. Oxford University Press, UK. 147
- OYSTON, P.C., SJÖSTEDT, A. & TITBALL, R.W. (2004). Tularaemia: bioterrorism defence renews interest in *Francisella tularensis*. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 2, 967–978. 92
- PANTHA, B., CROSS, A., LENHART, S. & DAY, J. (2018). Modeling the macrophage-anthrax spore interaction: Implications for early host-pathogen

interactions. *Mathematical biosciences*, **305**, 18–28. x, xii, xxiii, 3, 41, 42, 45, 46, 60, 61, 62, 78, 79, 84, 85, 87, 95, 96, 97, 102

- PEARSON, J.E., KRAPIVSKY, P. & PERELSON, A.S. (2011). Stochastic theory of early viral infection: continuous versus burst production of virions. *PLoS computational biology*, 7, e1001058. 147, 149, 151, 204
- PERELSON, A.S. (2002). Modelling viral and immune system dynamics. Nature reviews immunology, 2, 28–36. 149
- PERELSON, A.S. & NELSON, P.W. (1999). Mathematical analysis of HIV-1 dynamics in vivo. SIAM review, 41, 3–44. 152
- PFLUGHOEFT, K.J., SWICK, M.C., ENGLER, D.A., YEO, H.J. & KOEHLER, T.M. (2014). Modulation of the *Bacillus anthracis* secretome by the immune inhibitor A1 protease. *Journal of bacteriology*, **196**, 424–435. 8, 115
- POMERANTSEV, A.P., POMERANTSEVA, O.M., MOAYERI, M., FATTAH, R., TALLANT, C. & LEPPLA, S.H. (2011). A *Bacillus anthracis* strain deleted for six proteases serves as an effective host for production of recombinant proteins. *Protein expression and purification*, 80, 80–90. 8, 115
- PORNILLOS, O., GARRUS, J.E. & SUNDQUIST, W.I. (2002). Mechanisms of enveloped RNA virus budding. *Trends in cell biology*, **12**, 569–579. 11
- POWELL, J.D., HUTCHISON, J.R., HESS, B.M. & STRAUB, T.M. (2015). Bacillus anthracis spores germinate extracellularly at air-liquid interface in an in vitro lung model under serum-free conditions. Journal of applied microbiology, 119, 711–723. 3
- PRATT, A., BENNETT, E., GILLARD, J., LEACH, S. & HALL, I. (2020). Dose–response modeling: Extrapolating from experimental data to real-world populations. *Risk Analysis*. 42, 104
- PUZISS, M. & WRIGHT, G.G. (1959). STUDIES ON IMMUNITY IN AN-THRAX: VII. Carbohydrate metabolism of *Bacillus anthracis* in relation to elaboration of protective antigen. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 78, 137–145. 8, 9

- QUINTELA, B.D.M., CONWAY, J.M., HYMAN, J.M., GUEDJ, J., DOS SAN-TOS, R.W., LOBOSCO, M. & PERELSON, A.S. (2018). A new age-structured multiscale model of the hepatitis C virus life-cycle during infection and therapy with direct-acting antiviral agents. *Frontiers in microbiology*, 9, 601. 188, 190, 194
- RIBEIRO, R.M., LI, H., WANG, S., STODDARD, M.B., LEARN, G.H., KOR-BER, B.T., BHATTACHARYA, T., GUEDJ, J., PARRISH, E.H., HAHN, B.H. *ET AL.* (2012). Quantifying the diversification of hepatitis C virus (HCV) during primary infection: estimates of the *in vivo* mutation rate. 189, 199
- RONG, L., GUEDJ, J., DAHARI, H., COFFIELD JR, D.J., LEVI, M., SMITH, P. & PERELSON, A.S. (2013). Analysis of hepatitis C virus decline during treatment with the protease inhibitor danoprevir using a multiscale model. *PLoS computational biology*, 9, e1002959. xxii, 148, 199, 201
- ROSS, J.M. *ET AL.* (1957). The pathogenesis of anthrax following the administration of spores by the respiratory route. *Journal of Pathology and Bacteriology*, 73, 485–94.
- RUTHEL, G., RIBOT, W.J., BAVARI, S. & HOOVER, T.A. (2004). Time-lapse confocal imaging of development of *Bacillus anthracis* in macrophages. *Journal* of Infectious Diseases, 189, 1313–1316. 42, 97
- SACHA, J.B., BUECHLER, M.B., NEWMAN, L.P., REED, J., WALLACE, L.T., LOFFREDO, J.T., WILSON, N.A. & WATKINS, D.I. (2010). Simian immunodeficiency virus-specific cd8+ t cells recognize vpr-and rev-derived epitopes early after infection. *Journal of virology*, 84, 10907–10912. 151
- SALTELLI, A. (2002). Making best use of model evaluations to compute sensitivity indices. *Computer physics communications*, **145**, 280–297. **38**
- SALTELLI, A., RATTO, M., ANDRES, T., CAMPOLONGO, F., CARIBONI, J., GATELLI, D., SAISANA, M. & TARANTOLA, S. (2008). Global sensitivity analysis: the primer. John Wiley & Sons. 38

- SAVRANSKY, V., SANFORD, D.C., SYAR, E., AUSTIN, J.L., TORDOFF, K.P., ANDERSON, M.S., STARK, G.V., BARNEWALL, R.E., BRISCOE, C.M., LEMIALE-BIÉRINX, L. *ET AL.* (2013). Pathology and pathophysiology of inhalational anthrax in a guinea pig model. *Infection and immunity*, **81**, 1152– 1163. xvi, 123, 124, 125, 136
- SETLOW, P. (2003). Spore germination. Current opinion in microbiology, 6, 550– 556. 2, 42, 43, 46, 47
- SETLOW, P. (2013). Summer meeting 2013–when the sleepers wake: the germination of spores of *Bacillus* species. *Journal of applied microbiology*, **115**, 1251–1268. 42, 43, 47, 48, 95, 99, 205
- SETLOW, P. (2014). Germination of spores of *Bacillus* species: what we know and do not know. *Journal of bacteriology*, **196**, 1297–1305. 42, 43, 47, 48, 99
- SHARMA, S., BHATNAGAR, R. & GAUR, D. (2020). Bacillus anthracis poly- γ -D-glutamate capsule inhibits opsonic phagocytosis by impeding complement activation. Frontiers in immunology, **11**, 462. 5, 98
- SHETRON-RAMA, L.M., HERRING-PALMER, A.C., HUFFNAGLE, G.B. & HANNA, P. (2010). Transport of *Bacillus anthracis* from the lungs to the draining lymph nodes is a rapid process facilitated by CD11c+ cells. *Microbial pathogenesis*, 49, 38–46. 97
- SOBOL, I.M. (1993). Sensitivity estimates for nonlinear mathematical models. Mathematical Modelling Computational Experiments, 1, 407–414. 36, 64
- SOBOL, I.M. (2001). Global sensitivity indices for nonlinear mathematical models and their Monte Carlo estimates. *Mathematics and computers in simulation*, 55, 271–280. 36, 37
- SPLINO, M., PATOCKA, J., PRYMULA, R. & CHLIBEK, R. (2005). Anthrax vaccines. Annals of Saudi medicine, 25, 143–149. 8
- SZE TO, G.N. & CHAO, C.Y.H. (2010). Review and comparison between the Wells–Riley and dose-response approaches to risk assessment of infectious respiratory diseases. *Indoor air*, 20, 2–16. 206

TAMBE, Y. (2005). Action of anthrax exotoxins with English annotation. ix, 7

- TANG, S., MOAYERI, M., CHEN, Z., HARMA, H., ZHAO, J., HU, H., PUR-CELL, R.H., LEPPLA, S.H. & HEWLETT, I.K. (2009). Detection of anthrax toxin by an ultrasensitive immunoassay using europium nanoparticles. *Clinical* and vaccine immunology, 16, 408–413. 9
- TITBALL, R. & MANCHEE, R. (1987). Factors affecting the germination of spores of *Bacillus anthracis*. Journal of applied bacteriology, **62**, 269–273. 99
- TONI, T., WELCH, D., STRELKOWA, N., IPSEN, A. & STUMPF, M.P. (2009). Approximate Bayesian Computation scheme for parameter inference and model selection in dynamical systems. *Journal of the Royal Society Interface*, 6, 187– 202. 39, 43, 60, 69, 95
- TOTH, D.J., GUNDLAPALLI, A.V., SCHELL, W.A., BULMAHN, K., WALTON, T.E., WOODS, C.W., COGHILL, C., GALLEGOS, F., SAMORE, M.H. & ADLER, F.R. (2013). Quantitative models of the dose-response and time course of inhalational anthrax in humans. *PLoS pathogens*, 9, e1003555. 131
- TWENHAFEL, N. (2010). Pathology of inhalational anthrax animal models. *Veterinary pathology*, **47**, 819–830. 7, 98
- WEIR, M.H. & HAAS, C.N. (2011). A model for *in-vivo* delivered dose estimation for inhaled *Bacillus anthracis* spores in humans with interspecies extrapolation. *Environmental science & technology*, 45, 5828–5833. 104
- WELKOS, S., FRIEDLANDER, A., WEEKS, S., LITTLE, S. & MENDELSON, I. (2002). *In-vitro* characterisation of the phagocytosis and fate of anthrax spores in macrophages and the effects of anti-PA antibody. *Journal of medical microbiology*, **51**, 821–831. 98
- WHO (2008). Anthrax in humans and animals. World Health Organization. 98
- WILKENING, D.A. (2008). Modeling the incubation period of inhalational anthrax. Medical Decision Making, 28, 593–605. 206

- WILLIAMS, W.R. & KENDALL, L.V. (2015). Blood collection in the guinea pig (Cavia porcellus). *Lab Animal*, 44, 207–208. 124
- WODARZ, D. & NOWAK, M.A. (2002). Mathematical models of HIV pathogenesis and treatment. *BioEssays*, 24, 1178–1187. 147
- YAN, A.W., ZHOU, J., BEAUCHEMIN, C.A., RUSSELL, C.A., BARCLAY, W.S.
 & RILEY, S. (2020). Quantifying mechanistic traits of influenza viral dynamics using *in vitro* data. *Epidemics*, **33**, 100406. xxv, 11, 147, 149, 150, 151, 181, 182, 183, 203, 207
- YUAN, Y. & ALLEN, L.J. (2011). Stochastic models for virus and immune system dynamics. *Mathematical biosciences*, 234, 84–94. xxvi, 11, 150, 155, 166, 184, 185
- ZAI, X., ZHANG, J., LIU, J., LIU, J., LI, L., YIN, Y., FU, L., XU, J. & CHEN, W. (2016). Quantitative determination of lethal toxin proteins in culture supernatant of human live anthrax vaccine *Bacillus anthracis* A16R. *Toxins*, 8, 56. 8, 9, 115, 119